

# **Durham E-Theses**

# Insight into TaWRKYs transcription factors role during wheat growth and Septoria defense.

CAMPANARO, ALBERTO

How to cite:

CAMPANARO, ALBERTO (2019) Insight into TaWRKYs transcription factors role during wheat growth and Septoria defense., Durham theses, Durham University. Available at Durham E-Theses Online: http://etheses.dur.ac.uk/13452/

#### Use policy

 $The full-text\ may\ be\ used\ and/or\ reproduced,\ and\ given\ to\ third\ parties\ in\ any\ format\ or\ medium,\ without\ prior\ permission\ or\ charge,\ for\ personal\ research\ or\ study,\ educational,\ or\ not-for-profit\ purposes\ provided\ that:$ 

- a full bibliographic reference is made to the original source
- a link is made to the metadata record in Durham E-Theses
- the full-text is not changed in any way

The full-text must not be sold in any format or medium without the formal permission of the copyright holders.

Please consult the full Durham E-Theses policy for further details.

Academic Support Office, Durham University, University Office, Old Elvet, Durham DH1 3HP e-mail: e-theses.admin@dur.ac.uk Tel: +44 0191 334 6107 http://etheses.dur.ac.uk

# Insight into TaWRKYs transcription factors role

during wheat growth and Septoria defense.

Alberto Campanaro

(000585888)



Submitted for the Degree of Doctor Philosophy by Research

**Biosciences Department** 

October 2018

# Table of Contents

Abstract
Introduction7
Zymoseptoria Tritici9
Jasmonic acid 11
WRKY transcription factors13
Virus-Induced Gene Silencing (VIGS)17
Chapter 1: WRKYs identificiation
1.1 Wheat WRKY gene family identification21
1.2 Prioritization of WRKYs Tfs22
1.3 Expression Analysis of wheat WRKY genes23
1.4 TaWRKY10 transcription decreases during Septoria infection in cv. Avalon 25
1.5 <i>TaWRKY13</i> is upregulated upon Septoria infection in cv. <i>Avalon</i>
1.6 <i>TaWRKY13</i> shows expression variability among different elite varieties
1.7 <i>TaWRKY13</i> expression increase upon Septoria infection in elite cultivars
1.8 <i>TaWRKY13</i> silencing leads to increase susceptibility to Septoria
1.9 Discussion
1.10 Figures chapter 1 33
1.11 Figures legend chapter 1 41
Chapter 2: <i>TaWRKY10</i> is a novel component of wheat JA signalling
2.1 TaWRKY10 is a Pooideae-specific gene that shows differential gene expression
across wheat cultivars that exhibit varying susceptibilities to Septoria
2.2 Wheat varieties Lili and Santiago show differential susceptibilities to Septoria that
correlates with <i>TaWRKY10</i> gene expression
2.3 Silencing TaWRKY10 gene expression leads to increased resistance to STB 47
2.4 Silencing <i>TaWRKY10</i> leads to root growth inhibition
2.5 <i>Lili</i> is more sensitive to JA compared to <i>Santiago</i>
2.6 JA signaling markers respond to treatment earlier in <i>Lili</i> than in <i>Santiago</i> 50
2.7 <i>TaWRKY10</i> gets downregulated after JA treatment51
2.8 Silencing <i>TaWRKY10</i> leads to the upregulation of the JA receptor <i>TaCOI1</i> gene
expression and increased JA response52

2.9 <i>TaCOI1</i> is involved in Septoria defense in both <i>Lili</i> and <i>Santiago</i>	53
2.10 Lili shows a higher JA-Ile biosynthesis, but a lower SA level when comp	pared to
Santiago	54
2.11 Discussion.	55
2.12 Figures chapter 2.	58
2.13 Figures legend chapter 2.	66
Chapter 3: Yest-One-Hybrid screen	
3.1 Yeast-one-hybrid	
3.2 TaWRKY10 promoter	74
3.3 p <i>TaWRKY10</i> -pTUY1H bait plasmid generation	75
3.4 RR TFs array library	75
3.5 Library screen.	76
3.6 Target validation via 3-Amino-1,2,4-triazole (3-AT) treatment	76
3.7 Interactor clone 1: ZAT5 - C <sub>2</sub> H <sub>2</sub>	77
3.8 Interactor clone 2: ABF1	
3.9 Interactors clones 3 and 4: GATA19 and GATA23.	80
3.10 Interactor clone number 5: CIB1	81
3.11 Interactor clone 6: EDF3	
3.12 Homology analysis	83
3.13 <i>TaEDF3</i> is upregulated upon Septoria infection	
3.14 Discussion.	86
3.15 Figures chapter 3	89
3.16 Figures Legend chapter 3	

Discussion	
Experimental procedures	

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author. No quotation from it should be published without the author's prior written consent and information derived from it should be acknowledged.

# Abstract

*Triticum aestivum* is the major food source in many parts of the world, providing approximately 20% of calories consumed by humans. The pathogen *Zymoseptoria tritici* that causes *Septoria Tritici Blotch* (STB), is currently the main threat to wheat production, with an average yield loss of 20%. Therefore, understanding the molecular mechanisms that underpin the Septoria-wheat interaction will be crucial for generating new control strategies against STB. WRKY transcription factors are important components of signaling in plants, regulating many molecular mechanisms in response to abiotic and biotic stresses. Published data demonstrate that there are at least 3 wheat WRKYs (TaWRKY) that show altered expression upon Septoria infection. The hormone jasmonic acid (JA) plays key role in biotic stress response, but also in a diverse array of plant processes including development, reproduction, and response to abiotic stress. Most of our understanding of the JA signaling pathway derives from the dicot model plant Arabidopsis thaliana, while corresponding knowledge in wheat is somewhat limited.

Via bioinformatics analysis we identified *TaWRKY10* and *TaWRKY13* genes in wheat and validated the role of two of them during Septoria infection response. Moreover we have been able to demonstrate that *TaWRKY10* is a key component of the JA signalling pathway. We specifically identified its role and downstream targets, as well as 6 putative regulators of its transcription. *TaWRKY10* acting at the JA perception level couples growth and immunity. As growth and immunity are inversely correlated, investigating the molecular basis of their correlation could lead to the discovery of novel breeding tools.

# Introduction

World population is rapidly growing, consequently the food demand worldwide is dramatically increasing. The Food and Agriculture organization of the United Nations (FAO) estimates that 70% increment in food production is needed by 2050. This is the new challenge for plant scientists in this era.

This goal can be achieved, from a crop production perspective, either by increasing yield or preventing yield losses. Therefore studying crops, and crop pathology, is gaining importance. In this work we attempted to gain a deeper understanding of hormonal and molecular wheat responses to the pathogen *Zymoseptoria tritici*.

*Triticum aestivum* (bread wheat) is one of the major food sources in many parts of the world, providing approximately 20% of calories consumed by humans. Bread wheat has a hexaploid genome (AABBDD), which originates from inter species hybridization (Dvorak and Akhunov 2005; Chalupska *et al.*, 2008).

In 2013/14 world wheat production was expected to be around 708.5 million tonnes and the average amount of wheat consumed per capita is predicted to be 66.9kg (FAO).

This represents the largest proportion of cereal crops farmed in the world (total predicted cereal production is 2,497.6 million tonnes and forecasted to be 152.4kg per capita consumed). After maize, wheat has the second highest usage for animal feed in 2009, therefore wheat has a double role in food production.

Although the crop is most successful between the latitudes of 30° and 60°N and 27° and 40°S (Nuttonson, 1955), wheat can be grown beyond these limits, from within the Arctic Circle to higher elevations near the equator. Development research by the International Maize and Wheat Improvement Center (CIMMYT) has shown that wheat production in much warmer areas is technologically feasible (Saunders and Hettel, 1994). The crop is grown from sea level to more than 3 000 m in altitude, and it has been reported at 4 570 m in Tibet (Percival, 1921).

The optimum growing temperature is about 25°C, with minimum and maximum growth temperatures of 3° to 4°C and 30° to 32°C, respectively (Briggle, 1980). Wheat is adapted to a broad range of moisture conditions from low to well watered. Although about three-fourths of the land area where wheat is grown receives an average of between 375 and 875 mm of annual precipitation, it can be grown in most locations where precipitation ranges from 250 to 1 750 mm (Leonard and Martin, 1963). Optimal production requires an adequate source of moisture during the growing season; however, too much precipitation can lead to yield losses from disease and root problems. Cultivars of widely differing pedigree are grown under varied conditions of soil and climate and show wide trait variations. Although wheat is being harvested somewhere in the world in any given month, harvest in the temperate zones occurs between April and September in the Northern Hemisphere and between October and January in the Southern Hemisphere (Percival, 1921). Classification into spring or winter wheat is common and traditionally refers to the season during which the crop is grown. For winter wheat, heading is delayed until the plant experiences a period of cold winter temperatures (0° to 5°C). It is planted in the autumn to germinate and develop into young plants that remain in the vegetative phase during the winter and resume growth in early spring. This provides the advantage of using autumn moisture for germination and making effective use of early spring sunshine, warmth and rainfall. Spring wheat, as the name implies, is usually planted in the spring and matures in late summer but can be sown in autumn in countries that experience mild winters, such as in South Asia, North Africa, the Middle East and the lower latitudes. For this study only winter wheat varieties were used. This is due to the fact that winter wheat is more threatened by Zymoseptoria Tritici (the model pathogen employed in the study) because of the optimal climate conditions for the pathogen spread. The varieties of choice are KWS Lili (Lili), as model more resistant cultivar, and KWS Santiago (Santiago) as more susceptible model cultivar. Eventhough both cultivars allow septoria to colonise and reproduce.

## Zymoseptoria Tritici

*Zymoseptoria Tritici* (also known as *Mychosporella Graminicola, Septoria tritici* or commonly known as Septoria) is the causal pathogen of Septoria Tritici Blotch (STB), one of the most threatening wheat foliar diseases across temperate regions, causing up to 40% yield loss if untreated with fungicide (Orton *et al.*, 2011).

It is predicted that around 70% of Europe's fungicide volume is used to treat Septoria (Ponomarenko *et al.*, 2011). Wheat is particularly vulnerable when sown upon straw debris and among early sown susceptible varieties. Septoria has become more damaging since the 1960's with the increase in more commercial, early maturing, semi dwarf and higher yielding wheat cultivars that are more susceptible to the fungus (Eyal *et al.*, 1987).

At the beginning of the infection Septoria appears as irregular brown chlorotic spots, which expands as the infection progresses, developing into necrotic lesions on either side of the leaf. Developing with the lesions are the pycnidia, small brown raised fruiting bodies produced on the leaf, which go onto release the pycnidiospores (Eyal 1999; Orton et al., 2011). A sticky medium that contains sugars and proteins is produced with the spores to protect them from drying out. The fungus spreads its spores by either wind or within rain splashes (Kema et al., 1996) infecting the bottom leaves of the wheat plant and potentially going onto infect upper leaves (Eyal 1999). When wheat crops are not present Septoria survives in plant debris as mycelium, in pycnidia and mainly as psuedothecia, which are activated to release the spores when the growth conditions are optimal (Ponomarenko et al., 2011). It infects in temperate regions with high rainfall, ideally needing moisture for >24 hours and a temperature of 10-20<sup>o</sup>C (McMullen and Adhlkarl 2009). 24-48 hours after the spores land on the leaf surface the Septoria hyphae infiltrate the leaf through the stomata, entering the apoplastic space, where it remains throughout its life cycle. During the early symptomless infection, first 12-18 days, the Septoria grows as a biotroph, using nutrients from the apoplastic space to grow its hyphae throughout the mesophyll tissue. It was suggested that the fungus relies more on the breakdown of proteins as opposed to carbohydrate degradation to avoid detection in the biotrophic phase (Goodwin *et al.*, 2011). The next stage of growth is the necrotrophic phase where the host's mesophyll cells collapse and die releasing nutrients, leading to leaf surface lesions (Eval et al., 1987; Palmer and Skinner 2002; Ponomarenko et al., 2011). The fungal mycelium rapidly proliferate upon host cell death, with an increase in gene expression of proteins involved in energy production within the fungal cells occurring at the same time as the release of intracellular nutrients (Orton *et al.*, 2011). During the necrotrophic feeding stage symptoms start to appear on foliar tissue, in the form of chlorotic lesions that display characteristics of programmed cell death (Keon *et al.*, 2007, Rudd *et al.*, 2008). This phase signals the start of reproductive stage in Septoria. In the reproductive stage, pycnidia (the reproductive organ of the fungus) filled with pycnidiospores, appear as black lesions on leave surfaces. The mature pycnidia release spores that allow Sepotria to colonise the plant canopy, ultimately affecting flag leaf productivity by affecting its photosyntethic potential which ultimately impacts grain yield. (Ponomarenko *et al.*, 2011).

The length of the biotrophic phase could vary depending on Septoria strain, the host variety, environment conditions. But still the key factors (molecular, genetical or environmental) that drive the life cycle shift are not yet identified.

Current methods of controlling the infection include the use of chemical fungicides and resistance varieties (Griton *et al* 2011), nevertheless Septoria has become resistant to commercial fungicides. Maybe this is due to Septoria's very high genome plasticity, in fact the fungus could go through two different types of reproduction: sexual (ascospore) and asexual (conidia) (Orton *et al.*, 2011; Ponomarenko *et al.*, 2011).

Wheat varieties have been bred to be resistant to different pathogens but these varieties do not yet have resistance to all the economically important diseases so the use of fungicides is still needed to prevent infection (Fraaije *et al.*, 2001).

General resistance to fungal pathogens occurs when pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) such as eythlene-inducing xylnase (EIX) or chitins are recognised by plant recognition receptors (PRRs) on the cell surface (Ron and Avni 2004; Kaku *et al.*, 2006). This recognition trigger a cascade of events that help arm the plant for defence and is known as PAMP-triggered immunity (PTI). Some pathogens have evolved resistance, via suppression or evasion, leading to successive rounds of evolution on both sides that result in specific defences to certain pathogens known as a gene-for-gene relationship (Flor 1942; Zipfel 2008).

Specific resistance to plant pathogens at a species level involves a gene-for-gene interaction (Flor 1942) where a pathogen avirulence protein (Avr) is recognized by a plant resistance protein (R). This leads to something known as an incompatible

infection, which is a defence response that tries to contain the fungus to a small area of the plant (Thomma *et al.*, 2005). Susceptible plant species do not have an R gene that corresponds with the pathogen Avr gene and therefore cannot mount a defence, as it does not recognise the pathogen. There has been evidence of a gene-for-gene relationship between resistant varieties of wheat and Septoria. Brading *et al.*, 2002 studied the resistant variety *cv*. Flame and found an R gene, that they designated S*tb6*, recognised a single gene of the *M. graminicola* isolate IPO323. They also showed a strong likelihood that *cv*. Hereward also expresses the same R gene, *Stb6*, through studies of progeny of the two varieties crossed and then studying the susceptibility of the plants to Septoria infection.

Resistance to Septoria is one of the major targets in wheat breeding programmes. Currently 21 distinct genetic loci (*Stb* genes) as well as a large number of quantitative trait loci (QTL) that confer Septoria resistance have been identified in various wheat germplasm screening programs (Brown *et al.*, 2015, Kettles and Kanyuka 2016, Saintenac *et al.*, 2018). However, the molecular mechanisms underlying wheat resistance to STB is largely unknown.

## Jasmonic acid

Jasmonic acid (JA) and its derivatives are fatty acid-derived hormones ubiquitously present in the plant kingdom (Creelman and Mullet, 1997; Wasternack, 2007).

They act as regulatory molecules in many developmental processes that include fertility, sex determination, root elongation and fruit ripening (Mandaokar *et al.*, 2006: Yoshida *et al.*, 2009). They are also signals activating plant defences against pathogens, herbivory, wounding and abiotic stress (Balbi and Devoto, 2008; Browse and Howe, 2008; Chico *et al.*, 2008).

JA play a critical role when plants have to decide 'to defend' rather than 'to grow', transcriptionally reprogramming the cells to activate defence mechanisms and arrest the cell cycle and growth (Bodenhause *et al.*, 2007; Pauwels *et al.*, 2008; Zhang *et al.*, 2008).

In comparison to Arabidopsis and rice, knowledge of JA biosynthesis and signaling in wheat is limited. JA biosynthesis begins in the chloroplasts where lipoxygenases

encoded by *LOX* genes oxygenate the phospholipids of linolenic acid. Linolenic acid is then liberated from membrane lipids and forms hydroperoxy octadecadienoic acid (HPODE). Under the action of an allene oxide synthase (*AOS*) and an allene oxide cyclase (*AOC*), respectively, encoded by *AOS* and *AOC* genes, HPODE is converted into 12-OPDA (Laudert *et al.*, 1996, Stenzel *et al.*, 2003) which is subsequently reduced to JAs via the catalysis of a peroxisome-localized enzyme, 12-oxo-phytodienoic acid reductase 3 (*OPR3*), followed by 3 cycles of  $\beta$ -oxidation in the peroxisome (Stintzi *et al.*, 2000, Strassner *et al.*, 2002).

Subsequently, JA-IIe, the JA bioactive form of JA, is formed through a conjugation of JA and isoleucine (IIe) under the action of the GH3 family amido synthetase Jasmonate resistant 1 (*JAR1*) (Staswick *et al.*, 2001).

The core of JA perception and signaling is currently defined by the SCF<sup>COI1</sup>/JAZ/MYC2 module.

*COI1* is an F-box component of an SCF (SKIP–CULLIN–F-box) complex. These complexes are multiprotein E3 ubiquitin ligases catalysing the ubiquitination of proteins and their subsequent degradation. The F-box is the component conferring specificity for the substrate. *JAZ*s are the repressors of the transduction whereas *MYC2* is the transcriptional activator of JA response.

In the absence of JA JAZs perform its repression via binding and sequestering MYC2, therefore preventing MYC2 association with the promoters of its targets. In presence of JA, COI1 recognize the JAZ proteins, and targets them to 26S proteasome degradation (Thines *et al.*, 2007, Chini *et al.*, 2007). Once degraded, JAZ repressors release MYC2, a bHLH transcription factor that binds the G-box (CACGTG) or the T/Gbox (AACGTG) in the promoters of JA-regulated genes, triggering their activation (Yan et al., 2007).

In comparison to Arabidopsis and other monocots such as rice and maize, knowledge on JA signaling and biosynthesis in wheat is limited and fragmented. However, JAdependent responses to diseases, biotic and abiotic stresses have been increasingly investigated in wheat during the last 2 decades. The PR genes *PR1.1* and *PR1.2* were highly induced in 3 weeks post-emergence wheat by JA application (Hongwuei et al., 2016), the same pattern of expression was detected on wheat infected with the fungal pathogens *Tilletia tritici* and *Tilletia laevis* (Lu et al., 2006).

Fusarium pseudograminearum infection, the causative agent of wheat crown rot

disease, leads to induction of 6 different PR genes (Desmond et al., 2006).

Similarly, using a transcriptome-based method, it was revealed that JA biosynthesis genes such as *LOX*, *AOS*, *AOC* and *OPR3* and JA signaling transduction genes, including *COI1*, *JAZ*, *MYC2*, were induced in a fusarium head blight resistant wheat variety (Xiao et al., 2013). These evidences strongly suggest the involvement of JA in wheat defense against pathogens.

Moreover functions which are unrelated to defense have been recently proposed for some genes involved in the JA signaling pathway. For example, overexpression of *TaAOC1* enhanced salinity tolerance in wheat via a JA pathway-dependent manner (Zhao et al., 2014).

Recently transcriptomic studies established that JA biosynthetic genes are upregulated upon Septoria infection (Rudd *et al.*, 2015) Nevertheless the mechanism underpinning the signal perception and transduction remains yet unclear.

# **WRKY transcription factors**

WRKYs are one of the largest families of plant specific transcriptional regulators, with 72 representatives in Arabidopsis, more than 100 members in rice and 45 in barley (Eulgem et al., 2007, Mangelsen et al., 2008, Rushton et al., 2010, Agarwal et al., 2011); in this work 135 WRKYs have been identified in wheat.

WRKYs can act as transcriptional activators or repressors, in various homo- and heterodimer combinations. WRKY transcription factors (TFs) are important components of a plant signaling web which regulate many plant processes such as biotic and abiotic stress response, but also in response to stimulus that triggers developmental processes, and include additional DNA-binding and non-DNA-binding proteins interactors (Ulker *et al.*, 3004; Rushton *et al.*, 2010; Agarwal *et al.*, 2011; Bakshii and Oelmuller 2014).

The WRKY members are characterized by displaying one or two WRKY domains. This domain is 60 amino acid long, and it contains a highly conserved heptapeptide motif WRKYGQK at the N-terminus and a novel zinc-finger-like motif at the Cterminus. The WRKY domain consists of a 4-stranded  $\beta$ -sheet, with the zinc coordinating Cys/His residues forming a zinc-binding pocket. Both heptapeptide sequence and zinc-finger-like motif are required for the high binding affinity of WRKY TFs to the consensus *cis*-acting elements termed W box (TTGACT/C).

Even though the presence of a highly conserved W box in the DNA sequence, WRKYs binding affinity could varies. This is mainly due to different peculiarieties among zinc-finger-like motifs. A classification based on this feature has been made, dividing WRKYs transcription factors in 3 different groups (Eulgem et al., 2006).

Into group I we can find proteins with 2 WRKY domains, whereas protein with only 1 WRKY domain belongs to group II. Group I and group II share the same potential zinc ligand pattern: C-X4-5-C-X22-23-H-X1-H, denominated  $C_2-H_2$  pattern.

Proteins with only 1 WRKY domain, but displaying different patterns of zinc finger motifs are classified into group III. Instead of a  $C_2$ -H<sub>2</sub> zinc finger motif, group III domain contains a  $C_2$ -HC pattern (C-X7-C-X23-H-X1-C).

The WRKYs can act up or downstream of hormones, are involved in the antagonistic functions of salicylic acid (SA) and jasmonic acid (JA)/ethylene (ET), control developmental processes via auxins, cytokinins, and brassinosteroids (Guo *et al.*, 2005; Nillson *et al.*, 2010; Rushton *et al.*, 2010; Antoni *et al.*, 2011).

From a pathogen response point of view the main hormones involved are SA and JA, the first is associated with resistance to biotrophic pathogens, while the second is associated to the response against necrotrophic pathogens (Penninckx *et al*, 1997; Thomma *et al.*, 2011). In this context the above-mentioned phytohormones have opposite effects on plant defence mechanisms that need to be integrated and coordinated by TFs activity, for example *AtWRKY70* act as a repressor of JA-associated genes transcription and simultaneously as activator of SA-elicited genes (Li *et al.*, 2004).

Rapid pathogen-induced *WRKY33* expression does not require SA signaling, but is dependent on *PAD4*, a key regulator upstream of SA (Lippock et al., 2007). WRKY33 is activated in the case of *Botrytis cinerea* infection, a necrotrophic pathogen, and its essential to coordinate SA and JA equilibrium during the infection (Birkenbihl *et al.*, 2012). *wrky33* loss of function mutant show abnormal activation of SA pathway and downregulation of JA associated response during *Botrytis cinerea* infection, increasing the plant susceptibility to the necrotrophic pathogen. This effect is due to over-activation of JA-ZIM domain repressor proteins (JAZ) (Birkenbihl *et al.*, 2012).

The expression profile of *VvWRKY11* from grapevine in response to treatment with SA or the pathogen *Plasmopara viticola* is rapid and transient (Liu *et al.*, 2011). Transgenic *Arabidopsis* overexpressing *VvWRKY11* showed higher resistance to drought stress compared to their controls. These results demonstrated that *VvWRKY11* is involved in the response to dehydration stress, as well as pathogen response. This case demonstrates again how WRKYs have an important role in coordinating plant response to external stimuli.

It has been demonstrated that double knock-out mutation of AtWRKY18 and AtWRKY40 increase Arabidopsis thaliana resistance to the biotrophic powdery mildew fungus Golovinomyces orontii (Schon et al., 2013). Resistance in wrky18 wrky40 double mutant plants is accompanied by massive transcriptional reprogramming, imbalance in SA and JA signaling, altered ENHANCED DISEASE SUSCEPTIBILITY1 (EDS1) expression, and accumulation of the phytoalexin camalexin. Genetic analyses identified SA biosynthesis and EDS1 signaling as well as biosynthesis of the indole-glucosinolate 4MI3G as essential components required for increased resistance toward G. orontii in the above mentioned mutant background. The analysis of wrky18 wrky40 pad3 mutant plants impaired in camalexin biosynthesis revealed an uncoupling of pre - from post-invasive resistance against G. orontii. Interestingly, WRKY18 and WRKY40 act as positive regulators in effectortriggered immunity, as the *wrky18 wrky40* double mutant was found to be strongly susceptible toward the bacterial pathogen P. syringae DC3000 expressing the effector AvrRPS4 but not against other tested Pseudomonas strains. It appears that G. orontii depends on the function of WRKY18 and WRKY40 to successfully infect Arabidopsis wild-type plants while, in the interaction with *P. syringae* AvrRPS4, they are required to mediate effector-triggered immunity (Schon et al., 2013).

Knock- down of the rice *OsWRKY45* severely reduces SA/benzothiadiazole (BTH)induced resistance to the fungal pathogen *Magnaporthe oryzae* and the bacterial pathogen *Xanthomonas oryzae*. Conversely, overexpression of *WRKY45* induces extremely strong resistance to both of these pathogens (Nakayama *et al.*, 2013). A detailed analysis of the transgenic rice plants uncovered a central role of WRKY45 in BTH-induced disease resistance. Furthermore, the SA-activated WRKY45 protein induces the accumulation of its own mRNA (Nakayama *et al.*, 2013).

*Panicle blast 1 (Pb1)* is a panicle blast resistance gene derived from the indica rice cultivar "Modan." *Pb1* encodes a coiled- coil-nucleotide-binding site-leucine-rich repeat (CC-NB-LRR) protein and confers durable, broad-spectrum resistance to *M. oryzae* races. The Pb1 protein interacts with WRKY45. Pb1- mediated panicle blast resistance is largely compromised when *WRKY45* was knocked down in a Pb1-containing rice cultivar. Leaf-blast resistance by Pb1 overexpression was also compromised in *WRKY45* knockdown/*Pb1* overexpressor rice. Blast infection induced higher accumulation of WRKY45 in the Pb1 overexpressor than in control Nipponbare rice.

The involvement of WRKYs in JA defense pathway is still poorly understood in crops. Overexpression of *VvWRKY1* in grapevines induces expression of JA pathway-related genes and confers higher tolerance to the downy mildew (Marchive et al., 2013). On the other hand, it has been reported that dehydration-induced *WRKY* genes from tobacco and soybean respond to JA treatments in cell culture (Rabara et al., 2013). To fully understand the role of WRKYs and their involvement in hormonal pathways in crops, more investigations are required, maybe amplifying the spectrum of pathogens and cultivars analyzed.

Published data demonstrate that there are at least 3 WRKYs that shows altered expression upon Septoria infection: 39, 53 and 68 (Lee *et al.*, 2015) other microarray data collected from field samples strongly support the involvement of TaWRKY TFs in the wheat response to STB.

We have identified a susbset of these WRKYs transcription factors which are responsive to Septoria infection in wheat. We would like to determine whether any of these identified TaWRKYs affect wheat immunity against STB.

### Virus-Induced Gene Silencing (VIGS)

Genetics and molecular biology studies on wheat are made harder due to the wheat's large hexaploid genome (16,000Mb) (Flavell *et al.*, 1974). The hexaploid genome is made up from three genomes designated A, B and D that are all closely related. For nearly all wheat genes there are three or n\*three copies. This causes a problem with functional redundancy as many of these homeologous genes are expressed, therefore a mutation must be made across each of the three genomes to allow the study of the gene function. (Mochida *et al.*, 2003; Travella *et al.*, 2006).

Reverse genetics is a very useful tool in molecular biology, it permits the study of protein function by modifying their coding gene expression or the gene itself. Those alteration in transcriptional profile leads to phenotypical changes, directly linked to the function of the target. Those results could be obtained by insertional mutations in the coding region of the gene (eg. T-DNA insertion), chemical mutagenesis (using ethyl nitrosurea or ethylmethane sulphonate) or posttranscriptional gene silencing (eg. Virus induced gene silencing).

Virus-induced gene silencing (VIGS) is a particularly useful tool for plant functional genomics and reverse genetics because it permits knockdown of genes of interest and observation of elicited phenotypes within 2 to 3 weeks. VIGS avoids production of knockout mutants or stable RNA interference (RNAi) and can also be performed on species that are difficult to transform (Robertson 2004; Scofield and Nelson 2009). The VIGS principle is based on antiviral responses that target RNAs for degradation and is triggered by accumulation of double-stranded RNAs (dsRNA) appearing in the infection cycle (Baulcombe 1999). By inserting sequence fragments derived from "genes-of-interest" into VIGS vectors, the corresponding mRNAs are selectively degraded during virus infection to result in transient silencing of the targeted gene.

The first VIGS vectors were derived from Tobacco mosaic virus (TMV) (Kumagai *et al.*, 1995), Potato virus X (PVX) (Himber *et al.*, 2003) and Tobacco rattle virus (TRV) (Ratcliff *et al.*, 2001), and these vectors were initially used for *Nicotiana benthamiana* and tomato (*Solanum lycopersicum*) gene silencing. Recently the use of VIGS has extended to multiple plant species, and 30 viruses have shown potential application as VIGS vectors (Yuan *et al.*, 2011). Examples include Apple latent spherical virus (ALSV) (Igarashi *et al.*, 2009), Bean pod mottle virus (BPMV) (Zhang *et al.*, 2010), Brome mosaic virus (BMV) (Ding et al., 2006), Pea early browning

virus (PEBV) (Constantin *et al.*, 2004), Rice tungro bacilliform virus (Purkayastha *et al.*, 2010).

Barley stripe mosaic virus (BSMV) vectors suitable for cereal VIGS have also been described (Holzberg *et al.*, 2002; Tai *et al.*, 2005). BSMV is a positive-sense RNA virus with a broad host range (Jackson et al., 2009). The tripartite genome consists of RNAs  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$ , and each of the genomic (g) RNAs has a methylated 59 cap and a 39 polyadenylate sequence followed by a tyrosine accepting tRNA-like structure. RNA $\alpha$  of the BSMV ND18 strain encodes the methyltransferase/ helicase subunit of the RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (RdRp). RNA $\beta$  specifies the coat protein (CP) and three major triple gene block (TGB) proteins (TGB1, TGB2 and TGB3) that are essential for cell-to-cell movement of the virus (Jackson et al., 2009). RNA $\gamma$  encodes the polymerase (GDD) subunit of the RdRp and the  $\gamma$ b protein, which has significant roles in viral pathogenesis, long distance movement and suppression of host RNA silencing defenses.

BSMV was first modified as a VIGS vector (Holzberg et al., 2002) for use in barley (Hordeum vulgare), and subsequently was used to down regulate expression of wheat (Triticum aestivum) genes (Scofield et al., 2005). Applications of BSMV-based VIGS include functional genomics research in wheat (Zhou et al., 2007; Campbell et al., 2010), barley (Hu et al., 2009; Meng et al., 2009), Brachypodium distachyon (Demircan et al., 2010), a model organism for cereals. In these studies, fragments from genes-of-interest were initially inserted into RNAy either downstream or upstream of the  $\gamma$ b gene and shown to determine various phenotypes, or to function in morphogenesis or disease responses (Cakir et al., 2010). For example, BSMV VIGS has been used to disrupt several wheat resistance pathways, including Lr1-, Lr10- and Lr21-mediated leaf rust resistance (Scofield et al., 2005), stripe rust resistance (Zhou et al., 2007), functional alleles in the Pm3 powdery mildew resistance locus (Buhllar et al., 2009), and Stpk-V, a key member of the Pm21 powdery mildew resistance gene complex (Cao et al., 2011). Barley studies have focused on powdery mildew Mla13mediated resistance (Hein et al., 2005), stem rust Rpg5 R-gene regulation (Bruggerman et al., 2008) and the role of a susceptibility factor, HvBI-1, that modulates cell wall-associated defenses (Eichmann et al., 2010). In a novel approach that has been called "host-induced gene silencing" (HIGS), the possibility of down regulating pathogen genes with BSMV VIGS has been shown to reduce transcripts of a wheat powdery mildew (Blumeria graminis f. sp. tritici) or rust fungi (Puccinia

*striiformis* f. sp. tritici) gene and to result in effective interference with infection of wheat (Nowara *et al.*, 2010; Yin *et al.*, 2011). BSMV VIGS also has potential for determining aphid defence gene functions in wheat (van Eck *et al.*, 2010). In this case *TaWKRY53* transcription factor and an inducible phenylalanine ammonia-lyase (PAL) were shown to have key roles in resistance responses to aphid (*Diuraphis noxia*) infestations. In addition BSMV- VIGS has been adapted for studies of morphogenesis and development in crop plants (Wang *et al.*, 2011).

The first generation BSMV VIGS systems were under the control of the T7 promoter. Those viral vectors were requiring in-vitro RNA transcription to bulk them up prior plant inoculation. This limitation was resulting in a time consuming and expensive process because capped in vitro transcripts from the  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  cDNA clones are all required for a successful infection (Cakir et al., 2010). The problem has been circumvented by engineering plasmids containing each of the cDNAs, and incorporating a double Cauliflower mosaic virus (CaMV) 35S promoter immediately upstream of the cDNAs and a Hepatitis delta virus (HDV) ribozyme immediately downstream of the cDNAs (Hu et al., 2009; Meng et al., 2009). Inoculation via biolistic introduction of these plasmids into barley leaves resulted in replication of BSMV VIGS products containing candidate genes predicted to affect powdery mildew resistance, and sap from the systemically infected leaves was suitable for secondary inoculations to other cereals. However, a limitation of this method is the potential instability of gene inserts that can occur during systemic invasion of the primary inoculated plants (Lawrence and Jackson 2001). To permit more effective use of BSMV VIGS for functional genomics experiments, it has been developed an approach with Agrobacterium tumefaciens strains harboring the BSMV  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\gamma$  cDNAs in Ti plasmids for initiation of BSMV infections upon infiltration of N. benthamiana leaves. The Agrobacterium mediated BSMV VIGS vectors have been engineered by inserting BSMV cDNAs between the double 35S promoter and a ribozyme sequence (Rz) from Tobacco ringspot virus (TRSV) satellite RNA (Annamalai et al., 2005). In addition, it has been inserted a ligation independent cloning (LIC) site similar to that used for TRV VIGS (Dong et al., 2007) into BSMV to facilitate efficient cloning of desired gene fragments. Infiltrated N. benthamiana leaves accumulate high levels of BSMV and provided excellent sources for secondary infections to elicit VIGS in wheat, barley, and the model grass, B. distachyon (Vogel and Bragg 2009).

For this study we adopted the above mentioned technique, inoculating 10-15 days old wheat seedlings. In our conditions we are able to maintain a solid silencing throughout all the wheat growth stages, we have been able to asses silencing up to the flag leaf. The disadvantage of VIGS is that being transient, it gives rise to a mosaic silencing, different for every single cell.

## The main aims of the PhD programme

WRKYs have been identified as major player in plants stress responses, in this work we will demonstrate how two of them are major player during wheat response to *Septoria tritici* infection. We divided our work in 3 main sections:

1. Use bioinformatic tools to identify the WRKYs gene family in wheat.

2. Identify WRKY transcription factors that are important in defense against the hemibiotrophic pathogen *Zymoseptoria tritici*.

3. Identify factors that act downstream and upstream of the defence related WRKY transcription factors.

Isolating novel components involved in wheat immune response

# Chapter 1: WRKYs identificiation.

# 1.1 Wheat WRKY gene family identification

As a first step to discover the role of WRKYS in Septoria defence we decided to define the WRKY gene family in bread wheat.

DNA sequences corresponding to the conserved domain in the WRKY gene family have been used as query to interrogate the PLANT ENSEMBL genomic database for wheat. The decision of utilizing DNA sequences rather than protein sequences was made because to date the nucleotide information for wheat genome was more complete then the proteome data. A total of 135 individual DNA sequences was retrieved from the wheat PLANT ENSEMBL genomic database via this method. Not all of the DNA sequences were complete and fully annotated, some were partial, and others did not encode WRKYs after in silico translation. In order to refine the dataset obtained each sequence was translated in silico using the freely available on line protein translation software ExPASy translate (Gaisteger *et al.*, 2003).

Each translated DNA sequence was further analysed to ensure that I isolated only targets with complete coding sequences, from START (ATG) to STOP(TAA), as well as all the conserved domains that define WRKYs transcription factors (Bahksi and Oelmuller, 2014)(WRKY domain and Zinc finger domain). This in-silico screen

defined a subset of sequences designated as *TaWRKYs* with 71 complete sequences (fig 1.1).

In fig 1.2 the conserved WRKY motifs in the sequences identified was created via GLAM2 (Bailey *et al.*, 2009), which is an algorithm belonging to the MEME (Multiple EM for Motif Elicitation) Suite web server (Bailey *et al.*, 2006).

MEME is a web-based tool that is freely available that enables the discovery of novel signals (motifs) in proteins or DNA sequences. The input data for MEME includes multiple sequences that share a conserved motif. MEME software permits the discovery of novel motifs via an algorithm that performs a local, gapless and multiple sequence alignment, searching for statistically significant similarities among the input sequences.

GLAM2 is an upgraded version of MEME that enables alignments with gaps, enhancing the discovery power (Bailey *et al.*, 2009). In our study the software was used in a slightly different way to validate the presence of at least a WRKY domain and a Zinc-finger motif in our subset of 71 complete WRKY encoding DNA sequences.

As shown in fig 1.2 all the sequences that was used as input for the algorithm display both a WRKY domain (WRKYGQK) and one of the two possible Zinc-finger domains ( $C_2$ -H<sub>2</sub> or  $C_2$ -HC).

### **1.2 Prioritization of WRKYs Tfs**

In order to prioritize candidates for further analysis a preliminary bioinformatics analysis to ascertain WRKYs that respond to environmental stress was performed. This procedure was carried out in order as there was no transcriptomic analysis available at the start of the study for wheat WRKYs. Furthermore expression analysis via PCR on all the 71 complete sequences would be time and resource consuming. Initially I interrogated published data in Arabidopsis and rice on WRKYs involved in biotic stress response that showed protein sequence homology to the 71 complete wheat WRKYs. From published literature I identified 21 Arabidopsis WRKYs and 8 rice WRKYs genes with a well-established role in defense (Table 1.1). I used these sequences as a query to interrogate NCBI-BLAST (Altschul *et al.*, 1990) database, to identify putative homologs in wheat. Thirty wheat DNA sequences recognised as encoding WRKYs Tfs were selected for *in planta* RNA expression analysis.

A phylogenetic tree representing the chosen WRKYs is displayed in fig 1.3. The publically available CLUSTAL-OMEGAsoftware (Sievers *et al.*, 2011) was used to generate the tree.

# **1.3 Expression Analysis of wheat WRKY genes.**

A gene expression evaluation was carried out to identify putative targets suitable for further investigation in any putative role in the defence response in wheat.

The screen was perfrmed by semi-quantitative RT-PCR. Gene specific primers for each WRKY displayed in fig 1.3 was designed and optimized for the best amplification efficiency, the transcript abundance of the targets was quantified via the software ImageJ evaluating relative band intensity against the housekeeping genes; Elongation-factor-1 (TaEDF1). The RNA samples used for this analysis are from the wheat cultivar Avalon. This cultivar was chosen because it was extensively phenotyped in Septoria pathology studies previously in the laboratory (Lee et al., 2015; Millyard et al., 2016). Relative transcript abundance of our targets was compared between non-infected and infected leaf tissues, the template for the PCR was obtained by transcribing total RNA from Avalon leaves to cDNA. Only one critical time-point of Septoria infection was analyzed at this stage. The time-point chosen corresponded to 12 days post Septoria inoculation. This time point is exactly prior to Septoria switching to its necrotrophic life-cyle phase, or onset of necrotrophy (Palma-Guerrero et al., 2016). It has been previously demonstrated that perturbating specific gene expression can delay the appearance of necrotic symptoms on wheat leaf surface, resulting in altered pathogen sporulation capability (Derbyshire et al., 2015; Lee et al., 2015; Millyard et al., 2016). Therefore due to the importance of this

time point we chose it for transcriptional analysis of putative WRKY genes with a potential role in defence in our initial screen.

# **1.4** *TaWRKY10* transcription decreases during Septoria infection in cv. *Avalon*.

The first positive WRKY target with a transcriptional response to Septoria in wheat bearing homology to the 30 WRKYs published to have a role in defence in other plants was *TaWRKY10*.

Semi-quantitative RT-PCR was performed comparing gene expression at 12 days post infection with non-infected tissue. The PCR amplification was performed for 28 cycles. The housekeeping gene *TaEDF1* was used as loading control as previously described. Fig 1.4 displays the relative transcript abundance quantification. Fig 1.4a indicates the band intensity quantification, obtained via ImageJ software (Schneider *et al.*, 2012). The intensity of the band corresponding to *TaWRKY10* transcript was normalized against *TaEDF1* band intensity, averaged between the two technical replicates and then plotted to compare the intensity of the bands corresponding to the infected tissue with the non-infected tissue. Fig 1.3b shows the electrophoresis gel corresponding to the above mentioned PCR. The PCR experiment was replicated with 3 different biological samples. At this stage of infection *TaWRKY10* transcript level is downregulated about 10 fold in infected tissue compared to non-infected tissue.

The downregulation of WRKY10 transcript level is appreciable not only from the analysis plot but as well from a clear difference in the band intensity reported in fig 1.4b. It can be speculated at this stage that *TaWRKY10* transcription could be actively downregulated by wheat during pathogen infection, therefore TaWRKY10 could play a role as a repressor of wheat immunity, or its downregulation could be linked to Septoria activity, where *TaWRKY10* could be a Septoria effector target. A deeper investigation into *TaWRKY10* activity is going to be presented in the next chapter.

TaWRKY10 at the protein sequence level is most similar to AtWRKY50 or AtWRKY51. AtWRKY50 and AtWRKY51 are involved in Jasmonic acid and Salicylic acid related pathways in Arabidopsis (Gao *et al.*, 2011). TaWRKY10 belongs to WRKY sub-group 2, defined by a single WRKY domain and a C<sub>2</sub>-H<sub>2</sub> Zinc finger domain.

## 1.5 TaWRKY13 is upregulated upon Septoria infection in cv. Avalon

*TaWRKY13* is the best blast hit in wheat proteome when I used *AtWRKY46* sequence as a query. *AtWRKY46* has been reported to be able to boost resistance against the pathogen *P. syringae pv. Tabaci* in *N. benthamiana* when transiently overexpressed, as well as being a target for MAPKs activity (Sheikh *et al.*, 2016). *TaWRKY13* is also well similar to *AtWRKY70*, which is directly involved in the regulation of the crosstalk between Salycilic acid and Jasmonic acid (Sung Shim *et al.*, 2013; Li *et al.*, 2013).

The procedure to generate figures 1.4a and 1.4b are the same that was used to generate figure 1.3. The transcript level of *TaWRKY13* is 8-fold higher in infected tissue compared to non-infected tissue at 12 days post infection. This evidence suggested that *TaWRKY13* has a role in immunity against Septoria in wheat. *TaWRKY13* protein carries a single WRKY domain and a C<sub>2</sub>-HC Zinc- finger domain, positioning it in WRKY group 3.

# **1.6** *TaWRKY13* shows expression variability among different elite varieties.

*Since TaWRKY13* showed altered expression upon Septoria infection, therefore I wanted to ascertain if this could be a source of variation in defence responses in different elite cultivars displaying different degrees of susceptibility to Septoria in the fields. Eight different varieties with well established in-field defence phenotypes were chosen: KWS *Santiago*, KWS *Lili*, , *JB Diego*, *Gallant*, *Relay*, *Dunston* and *Sundance*. The phenotypic evaluations and relative disease scores from field trials corresponding to the varieties of choice is deposited in the AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18.

The expression analysis was carried out under controlled conditions, using mRNA from 2-weeks old seedlings as template for qRT-PCR. As shown in fig 1.6 *Lili* and *Relay* are showing the highest gene expression, whereas *Santiago* and *Sundance* the lowest. The fold difference of gene expression between the varieties showing the

greatest changes in WRKY13 gene expression is 3.1-fold. Interestingly TaWRKY13 gene expression correlated with resistance against Septoria.

# 1.7 *TaWRKY13* expression increase upon Septoria infection in elite cultivars.

In order to have a complete picture of *TaWRKY13* expression profile during Septoria infection a time-course experiment was carried out.

Twelve different time points of infection was sampled to compare infected to noninfected tissue, harvesting samples every 2 days after Septoria strain IPO323 (Arraiano and Brown, 2006) infection, as performed by Lee *et al.*, 2015. Total RNA was extracted from the tissue, reverse-transcribed to cDNA and then analysed via qRT-PCR. For this experiment 2 different cultivars were chosen: KWS *Lili* (*Lili*) and KWS *Santiago* (*Santiago*). Both varieties display high yield performance in field conditions, but *Santiago* is particularly susceptible to Septoria infection, *Lili* instead display a higher degree of resistance (AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2014/15, and recently AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18).

Fig 1.7 shows the expression profile of *TaWRKY13* in *Lili*.

No difference of transcription can be noticed till 12 days post infection between infected tissue and the non-infected control, whereas a statistically significant 3 fold-change upregulation appears at 14 days post infection for the infected samples. The upregulation reaches its peak at 16 days post infection, displaying a 4 fold-change increase. At 18 days post infection the transcript level decreases to a 2.5 fold-change upregulation compared to its own control and then returning to control levels at 20 days post infection. The expression of *TaWRKY13* shows no change throughout the time course in the non-infected control.

The expression time-course of cultivar Santiago is shown in fig 1.8.

The transcript level of WRKY13 does not change throughout the time-course in the non-infected controls. Upon Septoria infection *TaWRKY13* expression level begin to increase significantly at 10 days post infection to 2 fold-change higher compared to

the control. The 12 days post infection time is to the peak of *TaWRKY13* gene expression upregulation, with 4 fold-change increase. At 14 days post infection the transcript level starts to decrease, showing a 3 fold-change upregulation compared to its control, only 2 fold-change increment at 16 days post infection and finally back down to control levels at 18 days post infection. At 20 days post infection the infected tissue displays an even lower *TaWRKY13* transcript level compare to the control, but the expression went back up to control levels at 22 days post infection.

#### **1.8** *TaWRKY13* silencing leads to increase susceptibility to Septoria

The upregulation of *TaWRKY13* transcription upon Septoria infection led us to speculate that it could be involved in wheat immunity response.

In order to test this hypothesis post-transcriptional gene silencing (PTSG) technology using a virus based vector in wheat was employed (Baulcombe, 1999, refs), and subsequently the silenced plants were phenotyped for septoria infection.

Virus Induced Gene Silencing (VIGS)(Watson et al., 2005) was employed to silence TaWRKY13. Barley Stripe Mosaic Virus (BSMV) has previously been modified to effectively silence many wheat genes (Matthew, 2004; Watson et al., 2005). Gene silencing vectors based on BSMV (Ratcliff et al., 2001; Burch-Smith et al., 2004; Wang & Metzlaff, 2005; Lee et al., 2012), carrying the 5'-UTR and 3'-UTR of TaWRKY13 mRNA, were used to induce sequence-specific degradation of the endogenous TaWRKY10 mRNA and therefore a knock down in its gene expression in the wheat varieties Lili and Santiago. BLAST analyses confirmed that both DNA fragments (BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 and BSMV:TaWRKY13 2) were unique to TaWRKY13. The siRNA finder software si-fi predicted TaWRKY13 specific silencing (Millyard et al., 2015, Lee et al., 2014). The effectiveness of gene silencing was confirmed by qRT-PCR on mRNA from emerging leaves of plants 14 days after BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 and BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 inoculation (Fig1.9). This data indicated that BSMV: TaWRKY13 1 and BSMV: TaWRKY13 2 yielded 60% and 65% silencing of TaWRKY13 gene expression in Lilli and 66% and 68% silencing in Santiago respectively compared to empty vector controls.

Fourteen days after BSMV inoculation the emerging  $3^{rd}-5^{th}$  leaves were infected with a Septoria spores solution (7.5 x  $10^6$  spores per ml), and necrotic symptoms appearance was recorded every day throughout the infection cycle with white light pictures. At the end of Septoria life cycle picnidia production and sporulation was quantified.

Fig1.10 show the development of necrotic symptoms on infected leaves, comparing BSMV:00 inoculated empty vector control and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_2* silenced plants. In *Lili* there are no visible differences between the treatment up to 14 days post infection, when necrotic symptoms start to appear in both silenced lines, 2 days prior to controls. The leaves appear completely blotched at 18 days post infection for the silenced lines.

In *Santiago* the same pattern is observed, but two days earlier than Lilli, due to its higher overall susceptibility. The first symptoms start to appear at 11 to 12 days post infection for the silenced lines, while no necrosis can be observed before 13 days post infection for the empty vector controls inoculated plants.

After 30 days of infection picnidia start to appear on leaves surface, and spores get produced within them. Quantifying picnidia and spore production is the optimal way to assess the resistance of a wheat plant, because Septoria spread in the field is tightly correlated to its reproduction capability. Picnidia and spores wash experiments were performed as indicated in Lee *et al.*, 2015.

Fig 1.11a show the picnidia counted on leaves of *Lili* and *Santiago* 30 days post Septoria infection. For both varieties silencing *TaWRKY13* leads to a slight but statistically significant increase in picnidia production. For the controls an average of 45.1 and 51.25 picnidia per leaf centimeter? were counted respectively for *Lili* and *Santiago*.

TaWRKY13 silenced *Lili* an average production of 58.3 picnidia per leaf centimeter (5.85% increase compared to the control) and 62.2 picnidia per leaf centimeter (7.74% increase compared to the control) picnidia was observed in *BSMV:TaWRKY13 1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY13 2* silenced plants.

*Santiago* silenced plants produced 65.25 picnidia per leaf centimeter, corresponding to a 7.1% increase, in *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* inoculated samples, and 70.3 picnidia per leaf centimeter in *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_2* inoculated samples, reaching a 9.7% increased picnidia production.

Spore production showed the same pattern as picnidia production, as shown in figure

1.11b. Silenced lines in both cultivars exhibit an increase in spores production.

*Lili* mock silenced produced an average of 122.25 spores/µl, while the TaWRKY13 silenced lines; *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_2* gave rise to 155.75 spores/µl and 153.87 spores/µl, corresponding to an increase of 25% and 24% respectively.

*TaWRKY13 Santiago* silenced lines showed an increase of 18% and 16% respective for *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_2*. *Santiago* BSMV:00 empty vector control produced on average 222.25 spores/µl , *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* 262.5 spores/µl and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_258.89* spores/µl.

### 1.9 Discussion.

WRKYs transcription factors are ubiquitously present in plant species, and they are part of the intricate signalling web developed to respond to both internal (developmental) and external (stress response) stimului (Bakshi and Oelmuller, 2014). The involvement of WRKYs in crop immune response has been demonstrated in barley (Dey *et al.*, 2014) and rice (Cheng *et al.*, 2015). WRKYs role in abiotic stress response in non-model plants has been established in *Triticum durum* (Yousfi et al., 2017) and sheepgrass (Ma *et al.*, 2014). Investigations on WRKYs role in wheat are not extensive to date, but still both Ding *et al.*, 2014 and Lee *et al.*, 2015 stated a role in immune response for WRKYs, in particular *TaWRKY68* (Ding *et al.*, 2014, Lee *et al.*, 2015), *TaWRKY53* and *TaWRKY39* (Lee *et al.*, 2015).

Starting from there I decided to perform a deeper investigation of WRKYs in Septoria defense, in order to establish breeding targets for increased defence against pathogens. The first step was to identify WRKYs in wheat genome. Due to the lack of genomic data, we speculate that only a fraction of them have been identified and validated as WRKYs (71). We started with sequence based homology search with conserved WRKY and Zinc finger domains (Zhang *et al.*, 1997) against the available wheat genome and proteome, and I was able to find complete DNA sequences as well as partial sequences and proceeded with complete sequences in order to have the highest possible confidence of establish WRKY genes in wheat. These sequences were

validated utilizing the online software GLAM2 (Bailey*et al.*, 2009), the software showed that all our selected sequences contain at least one WRKY domain and at least one Zinc finger domain. The presence of partially annotated sequences allows us to speculate that the WRKYs gene family in wheat could be more than 71.

In order to quickly screen for target WRKYs that show altered transcription upon Septoria infection, I decided to prioritise the 71 WRKYs. I identified in published literature 29 WRKYs showing a well established role in immunity, both in Arabidopsis and rice. The protein sequences of these WRKYs were aligned (Clustal Omega, Sievers *et al.*, 2011) against our WRKYs database, in order to find putative homologous WRKYs.

*TaWRKY13* is similar to *AtWRKY46* and *AtWRKY70*, their roles are: defence against Pseudomonas and regulation of the SA-JA crosstalk respectively (Sheikh *et al.*, 2016, Sung Shim *et al.*, 2013; Li *et al.*, 2013). These similarities in protein sequence led me to speculate a role for *TaWRKY13* in Septoria defence. Moreover *AtWRKY46* and *AtWRKY70* have been both identified as regulators of brassinosteroid pathway in the same study (Chen *et al.*, 2017), connecting their activity to development.

Comparing *TaWRKY13* expression among 7 different wheat varieties in control conditions, I detected a small but clear difference between them. The highest expressing variety is *Riley* while the lowest is *Santiago*, with a maximum 3 fold expression change between them. The expression level matches the field trial detected resistance to Septoria, in an inversely correlated fashion (field trial score source: AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18). The variation of expression among elite varieties makes *TaWRKY13* a suitable target for breeding for Septoria resistance, as this variation could be introgressed from a variety to another, providing that the single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) associated with this molecular trait can be identified.

The importance of *TaWRKY13* in immunity was demonstrated in 2 ways: by its expression pattern, the transcript increase upon Septoria infection for 3 different varieties analyzed (*Avalon, Lili* and *Santiago*). The increase in transcription is variety-specific: in *Avalon* we detected 7 fold change increase, in *Lili* and *Santiago* 3.5 and 4 fold change increase respectively. We can speculate that the plant's capability to upregulate *TaWRKY13* expression upon Septoria has been bred out during the programs, as *Avalon* is an older variety.

In order to precisely correlate *TaWRKY13* to Septoria defense reverse genetics and phenotyping are needed. VIGS-silenced WRKY13 lines were developed, and their defence phenotype compared with their controls. The silenced lines show an earlier onset of necrotic symptoms, accompanied by a slight but significant increase in Septoria sporulation. Thus I demonstrated that *TaWRKY13* plays a positive role in immunity in 2 elite varieties: *Lili* and *Santiago*.

The Plant Homeodomain (PHD) *TaR1*, studied by Lee *et al.*, 2015, shows a really similar expression pattern to *TaWRKY13*, but contrarily *TaR1* knock-down leads to increased resistance (diminished sporulation), whereas *TaWRKY13* silencing leads to increased susceptibility to Septoria (via increased sporulation), even though silencing the two genes give rise to the same leaf phenotype: earlier onset of Septoria necrotrophic growth (Lee *et al.*, 2015).

In Millyard *et al.*, 2016, the role of the ubiquitin conjugating E2 TaU4 during Septoria infection was studied. *Tau4* transcript level decreases during the crucial moment of Septoria switch to necrotrophic and reproductive life stage. In this case silencing the target give rise to a phenotype characterised by a delayed onset of necrosis symptoms and diminished sporulation.

It is important to note that the same leaves phenotype could be connected to completely opposite Septoria fitness capability. In other words the same earlier onset of necrosis on leaves surface could be associate with increased or decreased spore production. Therefore, in order to precisely evaluate the resistance of a certain variety, the spore counts is the main quantitative data needed.

Even though the gene silencing had been consistent and successful in downregulating the *TaWRKY13* transcript at the 20% to 30% of the control level, the sporulation phenotype gave back a small difference between the controls and the silenced lines. We speculate that maybe a gene redundant to *TaWRKY13* may be present in wheat genome I could not identify yet. The new wheat genome assembly released by IWGSC (Appels *et al.*, 2018) could be the resource needed to clarify this issue.

So far we have been able to isolate, identify and localize 71 WRKYs transcription factors in wheat genome. This resource is really important for future work.

# 1.10 Figures chapter 1





Figure 1.2

Gene	Reference	Role
AtWRKY6	Ma et al., 2014	Interaction with Piriformospora indica
AtWRKY7	Kim et al., 2006	Negative regulator Pseudomonas syringae defense
AtWRKY8	Chen <i>et al.</i> , 2018	Positive regulation defense against Botrytis cinerea
AtWRKY11	Catalino et al., 2006	Negative regulator Pseudomonas syringae defense
AtWRKY17	Catalino et al., 2006	Negative regulator Pseudomonas syringae defense
AtWRKY18	Birkenbihl et al., 2017	Negative regulator Pseudomonas syringae defense
AtWRKY23	Levee et al., 2009	Resistance to rust
AtWRKY25	Li et al., 2009	Induced by SA
AtWRKY27	Mukhtar et al., 2008	Negative influences onset of bacterial wilt symptoms
AtWRKY33	Verma <i>et al.</i> , 2017	Positive regulator Botrytis cinerea defense
AtWRKY38	Kim et al., 2008	Induced by Pseudomonas syringae
AtWRKY40	Birkenbihl et al., 2017	Negative regulator Pseudomonas syringae defense
AtWRKY41	Higashi et al., 2008	FLG induced
AtWRKY46	Hu et al., 2012	positive regulator Pseudomonas syringae basal resistance
AtWRKY48	Xing et al., 2008	Negative regulator of basal defense
AtWRKY50	Gao et al., 2011	Repressor of JA
AtWRKY51	Gao et al., 2011	Repressor of JA
AtWRKY53	Hu et al., 2012	Positive regulator Pseudomonas syringae basal resistance
AtWRKY60	Xu et al., 20016	Negative regulator Pseudomonas syringae defense
AtWRKY62	Kim et al., 2008	Induced by Pseudomonas syringae
AtWRKY70	Hu et al., 2012	Positive regulator Pseudomonas syringae basal resistance
OsWRKY13	Qui et al., 2009	Enhances SA prodctuion and suppresses JA production
OsWRKY28	Chujo et al., 2013	Negative regulator of defense against Magnaporthe oryzae
OsWRKY31	Zhang et al., 2008	AUX response and defense response balancing
OsWRKY45	Huangfu et al., 2016	JA induced - SA induced
OsWRKY53	Chujo et al., 2014	Early suppressor of induced defensed, resistance to blast
OsWRKY62	Peng et al., 2008	Negative regulator of defense against Xanthomonas oryzae
OsWRKY71	Liu et al., 2007	JA induced - SA induced
OsWRKY89	Whang et al., 2007	JA induced

Table 1.1


TaWRKY51 0.21962 TaWRKY9 0.09176 TaWRKYunamed3 0 TaWRKYunamed4 0 TaWRKY68b 0.02798 TaWRKY7 0.34041 TaWRKY13 0.2742 TaWRKY28 0.26019 TaWRKY11 0.17643 TaWRKY45 0.08929 TaWRKY10-2 0.08582 TaWRKY15 0.28878 TaWRKY42 0.04477 TaWRKY1B 0.02464 TaWRKY1A 0.02019 TaWRKY31 0.34158 TaWRKY78 0.01721 TaWRKY17 0.02145 TaWRKY27 0.24715 TaWRKYunamed2 0.00525 TaWRKY14 0.00348 TaWRKY53 0.02986 TaWRKY2 0.02487 TaWRKY18 0.0075 TaWRKY22 0.23713 TaWRKY23 0.24474 TaWRKY36 0.20454 TaWRKY10 0.16382 TaWRKY6 0.16585

Figure 1.3









a)







Figure 1.6



Figure 1.7



Figure 1.8



Figure 1.9



Figure 1.10



Figure 1.11

### 1.11 Figures legend chapter 1.

#### Fig 1.1 Wheat WRKYs phylogenetic tree.

Phylogenetic tree of all the WRKYs transcription factors mapped in the wheat genome. The tree was generated with ClustalOmega (Sievers *et al.*, 2011).

# Fig 1.2 GLAM2 alignment verify that the sequences isolated all belonging to WRKY family of transcription factors.

Peptide sequence logo plot of the WRKY sequences isolated from the wheat genome. The logo was made by constructing position-weighted Kullback Leibler logos of the multiple alignment of the cluster peptides, using the GLAM2 webserver. Height corresponds to the amount of information contained in a specific position. Large symbols represent frequently observed amino acids. The GLAM2 default amino acid colour coding is used.

### Table 1.1 Arabidopsis and rice gene references.

Literature search was carried out to identify 21 Arabidopsis and 8 rice WRKYs with a role during biotic stress response.

### Fig 1.3 Phylogenetic tree of the putative targets.

The amino acid sequences belonging to reference genes from Arabidopsis and rice have been used as a query to interrogate NCBI-BLAST database in order to find putative homologs genes in *Triticum aestivum*. The sequences isolated from wheat are represented as a phylogenetic tree generated via CLUSTAL-OMEGA.

### Fig 1.4 TaWRKY10 expression is down regulated upon Septoria infection.

The level of gene expression of *TAWRKY10* at 12 days post Septoria infection on cultivar *Avalon*. The relative level of expression was detected by semi-qRT-PCR.

A 10-fold-change down regulation of expression was detected for this gene during Septoria infection. a) Relative fold-change differential calculated evaluating PCR band intensity with ImageJ software. b) electrophoresis DNA gel of the amplicons obtained by PCR of *TaWRKY10* and housekeeping gene *TaEF1*.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates. In the figure 'H' indicates helthy tissue, whereas 'I' indicates infected tissue.

### Fig 1.5 Septoria infection leads to increasing *TaWRKY13* transcript level.

The level of gene expression of *TAWRKY13* at 12 days post Septoria infection on cultivar *Avalon*. The relative level of gene expression was detected by Semi-qRT-PCR.

TaWRKY13 is 6 fold-change upregulated upon Septoria infection, compared to noninfected sample. a) Relative fold-change differential calculated evaluating PCR band intensity with ImageJ software. b) electrophoresis DNA gel of the amplicons obtained by PCR of *TaWRKY10* and housekeeping gene *TaEF1*.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

# Fig 1.6 *TaWRKY13* gene expression is variable among different elite wheat varieties.

qRT-PCR performed on leaves of 2 weeks old wheat seedlings from different varieties (KWS *Lili*, KWS *Santiago*, *JB Diego*, *Gallant*, *Relay*, *Dunston Sundance*). The data here demonstrate that *TaWRKY13* transcript level varies between cultivars. *Santiago* shows the lowest expression of the gene, while *Relay* show the highest, with a 3 fold-change increase. *TaEF1* was used as a housekeeping gene.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

### Fig 1.7 TaWRKY13 expression upregulated upon Septoria infection in Lili.

A 22-day time-course experiment was performed in order to investigate the role of *TAWRKY13* throughout Septoria infection in elite variety Lili. The transcript level starts to increase 12 days post infection, reaching its peak at 16 days post infection (3 fold-change higher compared to its control). At 18 days post infection the expression starts to decrease, reaching back control level at 20 days post infection.

*TaEF1* has been used as a housekeeping gene.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

#### Fig 1.8 TaWRKY13 expression upregulated upon Septoria infection in Santiago.

The same procedure adopted to analyze *TaWRKY13* expression in *Lili* was used for *Santiago*, obtaining similar results. In *Santiago* TaWRKY13 expression starts to increase at 8 days post infection, reaching a 3.9 fold-change induction at 12 days post infection. The transcript level then decreases to non-infected control level at 18 days post infection. In Santiago a decrease below control level has been observed at 20 days post infection. *TaEF1* was used as housekeeping gene.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

### Fig 1.9 TaWRKY13 silencing in Lili and Santiago.

qRT-PCR data shows the expression of *TaWRKY13* is reduced in virus-induced gene silencing (VIGS) treated plants silenced by *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_2*, compared to BSMV:00 empty vector control in both *Lili* and *Santiago*. The gene expression silencing observed is among 60% to 75% compared to non-silenced controls.

The relative gene expression were all normalized to BSMV:00 treated KWS *Lili*. Error bars,  $\pm$ SE of the mean of raw data.

# Fig 1.10 *TaWRKY13* silencing in *Lili* and *Santiago* leads to earlier onset of blotching symptoms.

White-light image of a single leaf of BSMV:00 mock silenced, *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY13\_2* silenced plants for both *Lili* and *Santiago* from day 12 to day 18 and from day 9 to 15 after Septoria inoculation, respectively. The symptoms, namely necrotic lesions, in the silenced lines start to be visible 2 days earlier compared to the mock silenced controls, for both the varieties analyzed.

# Fig 1.11 *TaWRKY13* silenced lines are more susceptible to Septoria infection compared to their controls.

In order to address phenotypic change attributed to silencing *TaWRKY13*; picnidia and spores quantification analysis was performed comparing *TaWRKY13* silenced lines and their control. Silencing *TaWRKY13* leads to increase susceptibility against Septoria.

a) The number of picnidia produced on the leaves of TaWRKY13 silenced plants shows 15% to 30 % increase compared to mock silenced plants, for both the varieties examined (Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 15%, Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 30%, Santiago BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 15, Santiago BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 27%). Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data. Student's T-test show significance difference of the silenced lines compared to their own control (Lili BSMV: TaWRKY13 1 P=2.12x10<sup>-4</sup>, Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 P=8.14x10<sup>-3</sup>; Santiago BSMV:TaWRKY13 1  $P=3.05x10^{-6}$  Santiago BSMV: TaWRKY13 2  $P=5.34x10^{-5}$  ) (b) Spore washes performed 32 days after Zymoseptoria infection show 16% to 25% increase in spores produced on TaWRKY13 silenced plants (Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 25%, Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 24%, Santiago BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 18%, Santiago BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 16%) . Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data. Student's T-test show significance difference of the silenced lines compared to their own control (Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 1 P=4.76x10<sup>-4</sup>, Lili BSMV:TaWRKY13 2  $P=6.34 \times 10^{-4}$ : BSMV:TaWRKY13 1  $P=5.42 \times 10^{-6}$ Santiago Santiago BSMV:TaWRKY13 2 P=3.78x10<sup>-5</sup>).

# Chapter 2: *TaWRKY10* is a novel component of wheat JA signalling.

# 2.1 *TaWRKY10* is a *Pooideae*-specific gene that shows differential gene expression across wheat cultivars that exhibit varying susceptibilities to Septoria.

As first step to characterize *TaWRKY10* its protein sequence was used as a query to interrogate PLANT-ENSEMBL database in order to find its closest homologs in different species, and with the data an alignment and a phylogenetic tree was created (Fig 2.1a and b).

This evolutionary tree indicated that *TaWRKY10* (Fig 2.1b), is a *Pooideae*-specific WRKY transcription factor with no known homologs in other lineages except in *Hordeum Vulgare (HvWRKY10)*. As *TaWRKY10* showed altered gene expression during Septoria infection we wanted to determine if its gene expression could be a source of variation in susceptibility to *Septoria* observed in wheat varieties. Seven different varieties (KWS *Santiago*, KWS *Lili*, *, JB Diego*, *Gallant*, *Relay*, *Dunston* and *Sundance*) with known variation in susceptibility to Septoria under field conditions (AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18) were chosen for transcriptional analysis to determine *TaWRKY10* expression. Under control conditions messenger RNA from 2-weeks old seedlings was used as a template for qRT-PCR analysis. As indicated in Fig 2.1c, KWS *Lili (Lili)* (less susceptible) showed the least *TaWRKY* expression and KWS *Santiago* (*Santiago*) (highly susceptible) showed the highest expression with the latter displaying 2 fold higher

*TaWRKY10* transcription indicating that *TaWRKY10* gene expression correlates to Septoria susceptibility.

### 2.2 Wheat varieties *Lili* and *Santiago* show differential susceptibilities to Septoria that correlates with *TaWRKY10* gene expression.

The AHDB Septoria susceptibility scores reflect yield losses and foliar damage at adult plant stage. However we observed differential *TaWRKY10* gene expression in 4 week old growth stage and therefore to reconcile these differences and to ascertain if we can observe the same susceptibility phenotypes in 4-6 week old plants as observed in field conditions we decided to perform Septoria infection assays in wheat varieties under controlled conditions in the laboratory. Since the greatest amplitude of variation in *TaWRKY10* transcription among the different wheat varieties was observed in *Santiago* and *Lilli* we used these varieties to quantify the levels of susceptibility to Septoria in controlled conditions in the laboratory.

Both varieties were infected with virulent Septoria isolate, IPO323 (Arraiano and Brown, 2006). White light pictures were taken daily with pycnidia and spores count performed after 30 days of infection as previously described (Lee *et al.*, 2015).

Lili leaves start to show the first symptoms of Septoria mediated necrotic lesions after 14 days post infection (DPI), while for Santiago these necrotic lesions were observed earlier at 12 DPI (Fig 2.2). To provide a better quantification of STB symptoms, the percentage of blotched area in the leaves was determined from the white light pictures using ImageJ software with the data analyzed by exploiting the "Area Under Disease Progession Curve (AUDPC)" method (Madden et al., 2007). The AUDPC quantification shown in fig 2.3a,b indicate a significant difference in disease severity and progression between Lili and Santiago post infection. The AUDPC was calculated from 11 to 17 DPI comparing the two varieties, giving a value of 251.84 for Lili and 413.25 for Santiago. This data indicated that the spread of the lesions is slower in *Lili* compared to *Santiago*. It has been established that Septoria sporulates within necrotic lesions containing pycnidia on the surface of leaves (Keon et al., 2007). Therefore we proceeded to quantify Septoria sporulation by performing pycnidia and spore counts via the spore wash technique (Lee et al., 2014). Septoria infection in *Santiago* produced up to 40 pycnidia per leaf and 250 spores/ $\mu$ l, while on *Lili*, Septoria only produced on average 30 pycnidia per leaf and 200 spores/  $\mu 1$  (fig 2.4 a,b). The quantification data demonstrate that *Lili* produces significantly less pycnidia and spores per leaf indicating that Septoria is less effective in causing STB in *Lili* compared *Santiago* (Fig 2.4 a,b).

A Septoria infection time-course experiment indicated that *TaWRKY10* gene expression is downregulated in both varieties, 2 days prior to the switch to the symptomatic necrotrophic phase (fig 2.5 a,b). Taken together with the differential susceptibility to Septoria in *Lili* and *Santiago* out data strongly suggests a novel role for *TaWRKY10* in wheat defence against Septoria.

### **2.3** Silencing *TaWRKY10 gene expression* leads to increased resistance to STB.

Since *Santiago* showed the greatest expression of *TaWRKY10*, and was the most susceptible, we wanted to ascertain if *TaWRKY10* gene activity could contribute to the differences in susceptibilies between *Lili* and *Santiago*. Furthermore we have also established that field observed differential susceptibility to Septoria can be recapitulated in younger plants in controlled laboratory conditions therefore providing a tractable means to ascertain the role *TaWRKY10* in STB.

Due to the large hexaploid wheat genome isolating single gene knockouts are currently not feasible. Therefore, Virus Induced Gene Silencing (VIGS)( Watson *et al.*, 2005) was employed to silence *TaWRKY10*. Barley Stripe Mosaic Virus (BSMV) has previously been modified to effectively silence many wheat gene expression (Matthew, 2004; Watson *et al.*, 2005). Gene silencing vectors based on BSMV (Ratcliff *et al.*, 2001; Burch-Smith et al., 2004; Wang & Metzlaff, 2005; Lee *et al.*, 2012), carrying the 5'-UTR and 3'-UTR of *TaWRKY10* mRNA, were used to induce sequence-specific degradation of the endogenous *TaWRKY10* mRNA and therefore a knock down in its gene expression in the wheat varieties *Lili* and *Santiago*. BLAST analyses confirmed that both DNA fragments (*BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY10* specific silencing (Millyard *et al.*, 2015, Lee *et al.*, 2014). The effectiveness of gene silencing was confirmed by qRT-PCR on mRNA from emerging leaves of plants 14 days after *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* 

inoculation (fig 2.6 a,b). This data indicated that *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* yielded 70% and 65% silencing of *TaWRKY10* in *Lilli* and 68% and 60% silencing in *Santiago* respectively compared to empty vector controls.

Fourteen days after silencing treatment the 3<sup>rd</sup>- 5<sup>th</sup> wheat leaves were subjected to Septoria infection (7.5 x  $10^6$  spores per ml) and symptom development was recorded for 28 days (fig 2.7) before pycnidia and spore counts were performed to measure fungal development (fig 2.8 a,b). White light pictures of disease progression were taken daily. As shown in fig 2.7 silencing TaWRKY10 leads to an earlier onset of disease symptoms compared to the controls, for both varieties. In Lili no difference in symptom development was observed till 15 DPI, after which the TaWRKY10 silenced lines begin to show necrotic lesions however these appear 2 days later for the empty vector inoculated control Lili plants. For Santiago the same pattern of earlier onset of symptoms was observed. The empty vector control leaves start to show blotching phenotype at 14 DPI, while in the *TaWRKY10* silenced plants Septoria symptoms appear at 11 DPI. After 30 days Septoria in the infected leaves start to sporulate through pycnidia production. The pycnidia production across multiple plants over a 2 cm leaf sections was quantified. Figure 2.8 a indicates that in TaWRKY10 silenced leaves Septoria pycnidia formation was significantly reduced, with 45% reduction in pycnidia on BSMV: TaWRKY10 1 and a 43% reduction on BSMV: TaWRKY10 2 infected plants compared to empty vector BSMV:00 control. As expected from the reduced number of fruiting bodies there is also a significantly reduced number of spores produced in the TaWRKY10 silenced wheat leaves (fig 2.8 b) with a 50% reduction on BSMV:TaWRKY10 1 and a 46% reduction on BSMV:TaWRKY10 2 infected plants when compared to the BSMV:00 control. BSMV:TaWRKY10 1 is more efficient at silencing TaWRKY10 than BSMV: TaWRKY10 2. Strikingly the spore production from Septoria in the BSMV: TaWRKY10 silenced Santiago lines was equivalent to spore produced from BSMV:00 control Lili plants (Fig 2.8 b). This data indicates that TaWRKY10 is a major factor contributing to the difference in susceptibility between Lili and Santiago. Furthermore silencing TaWRKY10 can further enhance resistance to Lili to Septoria.

#### 2.4 Silencing *TaWRKY10* leads to root growth inhibition.

To ascertain whether *TaWRKY10* silencing leads to any changes in morphology we ascertained plant height and root length in the silenced lines and compared it to empty vector controls. Plants from both varieties were pre-germinated on filter paper for 3 days and subsequently moved to sand filled pots, and grown for 10 days before BSMV inoculation . Seven weeks after germination the sand was washed away, the roots and the shoots were photographed and the length was quantified via ImageJ software. No significant difference was observed in plant height in 7-week old *TaWRKY10* silenced plants compared to controls (fig 2.9 a,c). However in *Lili* we observed a root growth inhibition of 25% (fig 2.9 a,b) compared to empty vector controls. This phenotype was also observed in *Santiago* (fig 2.9 c,d) . This evidence suggests a role for *TaWRKY10* in regulating root growth as well as immunity against Septoria.

The sessile nature of plants dictates that growth must be integrated with changes in the natural environment. Modulation of hormone signalling pathways plays a key role in this process. Our data suggests that *TaWRKY10* may play a role in regulating hormone responses that play a role in growth and immunity.

### 2.5 Lili is more sensitive to JA compared to Santiago.

It is well established that JA is a growth regulator as well as a key hormone in defence signaling (Chini *et al.*, 2016, Shinegaga *et al.*, 2016, Goossens *et al.*, 2015). JA is well known to inhibit root growth. Indeed, this growth inhibitory effect of JA was exploited in many genetic screens for plants with altered JA sensitivity (Staswick *et al.*, 1992).

To ascertain if the JA response was affected in the varieties that showed the greatest differential *TaWRKY10* expression, we germinated seeds of both *Lili* and *Santiago* varieties on MS agar plates then transferred 2 day old seedlings to plates that were supplemented with  $10\mu$ M JA to monitor root growth daily. As shown in fig 2.10 a,b seedlings of *Lili* show root growth inhibition after 24 hours (percentage root growth

inhibition 40%) compared Santiago. Indeed under these conditions *Lili* roots barely elongate at all for the first 24 hours of JA treatment indicating dramatic JA-mediated root growth inhibition response. At 48 hours after JA treatment there was similar root growth inhibition in both varieties. Whereas we observed that *Santiago* roots remain unresponsive to JA and elongate at the rates comparable to untreated seedlings in the first 24 hours of JA treatment, after which they exhibit growth inhibition as observed at 48 hours. Our data indicates that *Lili* was more sensitive to JA then *Santiago*.

JA treatment is also known to induce anthocyanin accumulation in plants (Shan *et al.*, 2009, Chini *et al.*, 2016) and this was observed to a much greater extent in *Lili* compared to *Santiago*, 3-fold and 1.8-fold more accumulation respectively compared to the controls (fig 2.11 a,b).

Our data demonstrate that *Lili* is more responsive to JA resulting in greater root growth inhibition and with more pronounced anthocyanin accumulation compared to *Santiago*. The evidence indicates that the observed sensitivity to JA between the varieties might explain the greater resistance to Septoria in *Lili*.

### 2.6 JA signaling markers respond to treatment earlier in *Lili* than in *Santiago*.

To investigate the molecular basis of the differential JA responses in *Lili* and *Santiago*, we performed qRT-PCR analysis of JA marker genes (Gossens *et al.*, 2015) in these varieties. Established molecular markers for JA biosynthesis, perception and signaling were analyzed. JA biosynthesis was monitored by analyzing expression of genes encoding Allene Oxide Synthase (*TaAOS*) and Lipoxygenase 2 (*TaLOX2*). JA perception was monitored ascertaining gene expression of the JA receptor Coronatine-Insensitive 1(*TaCOII*) and signal transduction through expressiong of genes encoding Jasmonate-Insensitive1(*TaJIN1-TaMYC2*) and Jasmonate-Zimdomain (*TaJAZ6*). Downstream response markers were monitored by analyzing expression of genes encoding Plant-Defensin 1.1 (*TaPDF1.1*) and Tyrosine-Aminotransferase (*TaTAT1*).

Tissue samples from leaves and root of JA treated or mock treated Lili and Santiago

were used to extract mRNA at 0, 24 and 48 hours time points where we observed the greatest differential JA response in root growth. For both genes encoding JA biosyntethic enzymes a drop in expression was observed in JA treated samples compared to untreated controls (fig 2.12 a, b, c, d). Remarkably the downregulation in Lili is detected at 24hrs while in Santiago at 48hrs after treatment (fig 2.12 a, b, c, d). Intriguingly gene expression of JA receptor *TaCOI1* were upregulated in both shoot and root dramatically in *Lili* at 24h after the treatment, 6-fold and 8-fold respectively (fig 2.12 e), while in Santiago *TaCOI1* gene is not significantly upregulated even 48h after JA treatment (fig 2.12f). The JA signal transduction marker gene *TaMYC2*, was not upregulated significantly in either varieties. The JA signaling repressor *TaJAZ6* is upregulated 14 fold and 10 fold in *Lili* shoot and root tissues respectively but only 7-fold and 4-fold in *Santiago* shoot and root tissues after 48 hours of JA treatment (fig 2.12 g, h, I, I). The downstream JA response genes *TaTAT1* is more active in *Lili* at 24 hours post JA treatment and *TaPDF1.1* gene activity is greater in *Lili* at 48 hours post JA treatment (fig 2.12 m, n, o, p).

Our data indicate that JA perception and response is dampened in *Santiago* compared to *Lili*. We demonstrate a novel inverse correlation between JA response and *TaWRKY10* gene expression in *Lili* and *Santiago* wheat varieties.

### 2.7 TaWRKY10 gets downregulated after JA treatment.

In order to investigate the relationship between *TaWRKY10* and JA, gene expression analysis of *TaWRKY10* upon JA treatment has been performed, in both Lili and Santiago. The same time points sampling as indicated before was performed.

The results are displayed in fig 2.13 a for *Lili* and 2.13 b for *Santiago*.

A similar pattern of expression was detected for both the varieties examined; there were no changes for the untreated samples over the time course, but a remarkable downregulation of *TaWRKY10* upon JA treatment compared to controls. This downregulation of gene expression increases over time.

### **2.8** Silencing *TaWRKY10* leads to the upregulation of the JA receptor *TaCOI1* gene expression and increased JA response.

Given that TaWRKY10 silencing leads to altered JA response in wheat and cultivars that show altered TaWRKY10 levels have differential JA response, we wanted to explore the molecular mechanism underlying this TaWRKY10 linked altered JA response. We performed qRT-PCR analysis of JA markers genes on 4-week old *TaWRKY10* silenced plants. Well established molecular markers for JA signaling has were chosen for gene expression analysis. We analyzed genes affecting biosynthesis (TaLOX1), hormone perception (TaCOI1), signaling transduction (TaMYC2) and downstream response (TaPDF1.1) markers. The results shown in fig 2.14 demonstrate there is no significant difference in expression of TaLOX1, the gene encoding components of JA biosynthesis between the TaWRKY silenced lines and non-silenced control (fig 2.14a). Surprisingly we detected a 4 fold increase in *TaCOII* transcript in the *TaWRKY10* silenced lines (fig 2.14 b). We also noticed that *TaCOI1* transcript is present at 10 fold higher level in Lili compared to Santiago in the empty vector controls. The upregulation of *TaCOII* transcription is known to induce the expression of the downstream JA responsive transcriptional activator MYC2 (Gossens et al., 2015) and we duly observed this in the TaWRKY10 silenced lines (fig 2.14 c). Not surprisingly, TaPDF1.1, a downstream target gene of MYC2 was also upregulated in the TaWRKY10 knock down plants (fig 2.14 d). Our data indicate that TaWRKY10 acts as a repressor of TaCOII gene expression. We demonstrate that manipulating TaWRKY10 gene expression in wheat cultivars leads to altered JA perception via changes in the JA receptor COII gene expression. Since JA is a major hormone that regulates defence against necroptrophic pathogens, our data provides a plausible mechanistic explanation for the differential Septoria susceptibility phenotypes observed in the wheat cultivars with altered TaWRKY10 expression.

### 2.9 TaCOI1 is involved in Septoria defense in both Lili and Santiago.

In order to validate the involvement of *TaCOI1* in the wheat immune response during Septoria infection, its expression profile was analyzed in a time-course fashion after pathogen inoculation. 15 days old seedlings were infected with Septoria and then *TaCOI1* expression was evaluated via qRT-PCR, as described by Lee *et al.*, 2015 and Millyard *et al.*, 2016, comparing infected and non-infected tissue, for both varieties *Lili* and *Santiago*.

Due to the results displayed in fig 2.15 a and 2.15 b it is indeed possible to conclude that *TaCOII* plays a key role in immunity against Septoria.

In *Lili* (fig 2.15 a) there is no change in gene expression compared to controls until day 14 post infection, when the infected tissues show an upregulation of 3 foldchange compared to their control. *TaCOII* maximum expression was detected at 16 days post-infection, in which an upregulation of 6 fold-change was observed. The level of expression then decreases at 18 days post infection, showing no difference compared to its own control at 20 days post infection. In *Santiago* (fig 2.15 b) the expression of *TaCOII* follows the same pattern as seen in *Lili*.

*TaCOI1* upregulation in Santiago starts at 12 days post infection, after 2 days the maximum peak is detected at 6 fold-change higher compared to its control, matching the control level of expression at 18 days after infection. A relatively small decrease in expression compared to the control is detected at 20 days post infection.

The data confirm the involvement of *TaCOII*, validating its involvement during the necrotrophic phases of pathogen lifecyle (Chini *et al.*, 2016). In both the varieties analyzed *TaCOII* expression starts to increase which corresponds to the switch to the necrotrophic lifecyle in Septoria.

### 2.10 *Lili* shows a higher JA-Ile biosynthesis, but a lower SA level when compared to *Santiago*.

Phytohormones play key role in plants response to biotic stresses.

Jasmonic acid (JA) and salicylic acid (SA) have been associated with response against necrotrophic or biotrophic pathogens respectively, and it is a well established paradigm (Glazebrook *et al.*, 2005, Seilaniantz *et al.*, 2007). Therefore hormones produced by a certain cultivar could be informative on its own biotic stresses response capability. To asses one of the key factors that can describe immunity potential of the target varieties we quantified the amount of hormones present in control conditions, in 2 week-old seedlings. Rapid quantitative determination of hormone abundance by LC-MS/MS from crude plant extract was performed as described by Forcat *et al.*, 2008.

Figure 2.16 displays the results of this quantification experiment, in which the absolute quantity of JA (fig 2.16 a), JA-ile (fig 2.16 b), abscissic acid (ABA) (fig 2.16 c) and SA (fig 2.16 d) have been evaluated.

*Lili* shows on average a higher but not statistically significant production of JA compared to *Santiago* (fig 2.16 a).

The measurements are not robust enough throughout the biological repeats to draw any major conclusion from this part of the experiment. This precision problem could have been due to the really low amount of JA producted by the plants at this particular growth stage.

JA-ile is the active compound of the JA, it is actually JA-ile that interact with *COII* receptor triggering *JAZ*s degrading process (Wasternack *et al.*, 2018).

*Lili* show a 4 times higher quantity of the above-mentioned phytohormone compared to *Santiago* (fig 2.16 b). This evidence led us to conclude that *Lili* is more resistant compared to *Santiago* not only because of a higher sensitivity to JA, but also because a higher JA-ile production.

ABA levels shows no noticeable differences between the varieties (fig 2.16 c).

Santiago shows a statistically significant higher SA production compared to Lilli (fig 2.16 d). It is possible to conclude that *Lili* and *Santiago* present inversely correlated JA-SA ratio and could their differential defence responses, as expected and previously reported for other plant species (Shinegaga *et al.*, 2016).

### 2.11 Discussion.

STB is one of the most devastating wheat foliar diseases worldwide. Currently all elite wheat varieties show varying degrees of susceptibly to Septoria and STB is solely controlled by fungicide treatment. In recent years, outbreaks of fungicide resistant strains of Septoria have become more prevalent indicating that new control measures are vital for sustainable wheat production. A better understanding of wheat defence mechanism could lead to the discovery of novel components that could be exploited as STB resistance breeding targets.

The WRKY domain-containing transcription factor gene family is universally present in plants and is an integral part of plant defence signalling pathways (*Bakshi* et al., 2014). Several recent studies confirm the role of WRKYs as major regulators of immune responses in crop plants (Vo *et al.*, 2018, Lee *at al.*, 2018, Satapathy *et al.*, 2018).

Here we identify *TaWRKY10* as a novel component of wheat immunity against Septoria. Among the *TaWRKYs* identified to date in wheat, *TaWRKY10* shows homology to only a single WRKY factor from *Hordeum vulgare*, indicating that *TaWRKY10* is *pooidae*-specific gene in *Triticum aestivum* and is only the second such gene to be characterised (Perochon *et al.*, 2015). Interestingly the other *pooidae* specific-gene ,*TaFROG*, is also reported to be involved in immunity against a wheat pathogen suggesting that these genes may have evolved to play a common role in wheat.

Basal gene expression analysis of *TaWRKY10* across commercial elite wheat varieties indicates a pattern of variability that correlates with susceptibility to Septoria under field conditions. Two different varieties with extreme variability, *Santiago* (high) and *Lili* (low) were selected to understand the role of *TaWRKY10* in more detail. Initially, we demonstrate that these varieties show different degree of resistance to Septoria in laboratory conditions as well as in the field. *Lili* (low *TaWRKY10* transcript levels) is more resistant to Septoria than *Santiago* (high *TaRWKY10* transcript levels), mirroring the publicly available field scoring data (AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18). This result confirms the capability of laboratory studies, such as the current report, to be a potent tool to understand molecular mechanisms that underpin phenotypes that occur in field conditions.

way to the development of wheat varieties that show field effective Septoria resistance in the field.

To assess if TaWRKY10 expression level decrease has direct correlation with wheat defence against Septoria, we performed gene silencing experiments to downregulate TaWRKY10 expression. Silencing TaWRKY10 in both Lili and Santiago varieties led to reduced sporulation but an earlier onset of the necrotrophic phase in Septoria similar to what we observed for another negative regulator of immunity TaR1 in wheat (Lee et al., 2015). Thus, for both of the varieties the resistance to STB has increased as a consequence of silencing TaWRKY10 underlining the importance of TaWRKY10 for Septoria defence TaWRKY10 mRNA levels are downregulated during Septoria infection approximately 2-3 days prior to the onset of the necrotrophic stage of Septoria. Since *TaWRKY10* is a negative regulator of JA signalling this suppression of gene expression indicates a response by wheat to upregulate JA-mediated defence. Hormone signalling pathways play a pivotal role in plant response to environmental stimuli. JA is one of the main hormones involved in plant - pathogen interaction, and the presence of JA receptor COII is necessary to propagate the hormonal signal and thus the plant response (Gossens et al., 2015, Gimenez-Ibanez et al., 2015 Chini et al., 2016, Shigenaga et al., 2016). Despite the wealth of knowledge of hormone signalling pathways in the model dicot Arabidopsis thaliana, little is known about hormone signalling in monocots, especially in wheat. The current study sheds new light into

regulation of JA signalling in wheat.

It has been previously reported that different WRKYs play opposite roles in the JA mediated defence against the same necrotrophic pathogen. For example overexpressing a Wild Grape WRKY in Arabidopsis could lead to a downregulation of JA response during *Botrytys cinerea* infection leading to increased susceptibility (Wang *et al.*, 2017). Whereas over-expressing of *Populus trichocarpa WRKY40* in poplar trees leads to increased JA response and increased resistance to *Botrytis cinerea* (Karim *et al.*, 2015). This evidence indicates species specificity and functional diversity within the WRKY gene family.

The inhibitory effect of JA on root growth is well established (Staswick *et al.*, 1992). We demonstrate that silencing *TaWRKY10* leads to root growth inhibition, mimicking the effect of enhanced JA signalling on root growth inhibition. Taken together with *TaWRKY10* silenced plants exhibiting increased defence our data demonstrate a

negative role in JA signalling both in defence and also in growth control for *TaWRKY10*.

Moreover via qPCR, we have been able to demonstrate that the downregulation of TaWRKY10 transcript level leads to the upregulation of the JA receptor TaCOII gene transcription, establishing an inverse correlation between the expression patterns of these two genes. It has been demonstrated that COII transcript abundance is directly correlated with JA sensitivity in rice (Yang *et al.*, 2012). In the current study upregulation of TaCOII transcription has a consequence of activating JA signalling pathway due to increased sensitivity, leading to both root growth inhibition and increased resistance to Septoria. Therefore, TaWRKY10 exerts a negative effect on JA signalling in wheat by suppressing TaCOII gene expression. Since TaWRKY10 only exists in the genus *pooidea* this is a novel mechanism for regulating JA signalling in wheat.

I demonstrated that not only JA sensitivity is a source of variation among our examined varieties, but also we detected a significant difference on the active JA biosynthesis. *Lili* is more effective at converting JA to its active form JA-ile compared to *Santiago*. This effect could be due to the increased activity of JASMONATE RESISTANT 1 (*JAR1*) (Staswick *et al.*, 2002). JAR1 is the enzyme that converts JA to JA-ile. The higher level of active JA-ile and the higher JA-ile sensitivity explain the higher degree of resistance detected in *Lili* (Chini et al., 2016). Until now there are no studies that examine the sensitivity of different wheat varieties to phytohormones. We have been able to demonstrate that a more rapid JA perception regulated by *TaWRKY10* mediated suppression of the JA receptor gene expression is coupled with best disease resistance performance, both in the lab and in the field. Our data suggests that breeding programmes that target improved JA perception mechanisms could lead to novel wheat germplasms better suited to withstand Septoria infestation resulting in greater yield.

### 2.12 Figures chapter 2.

a)

10.0		
TaWRKY10	sarargggigamagrpsgrigfrtrsevevlddgfr <mark>wrkygkk</mark> avksspnlrnyyrosae gegvkkrverdrddphyvlttydgvhnhvtpgstpraspaysapaa	203
AtWRKY50	sadnqnkkekkkikgrvafktrsevevlddgfk <mark>wrkygkk</mark> mvknsphprnyykcsvd gopvkkrverdrddpsfvittyegshnhssmn	173
AtWRKY51	estnrgskesdqtketghrvafrtrskidvmddgfk <mark>wrkygkk</mark> svknninkrnyykcsse gosvkkrverdgddaayvittyegvhnheslsnvyynemvls	180
OsWRKY10	yqvsssssaaattsrigfrtrsevevlddqfk <mark>wrkygkk</mark> avksspnprnyyrcsaa gogvkkrverdgddpryvvttydgvhnhatpgcvgggghlpyptsaappwsvpaaaaspp	195
ZmUNKNown	paqqtqnqqqrprpasriqfrtrsevdvlddqfk <mark>wrkyqkk</mark> avksspnprnyyrcsaegcqvkkrverdsddpryvvttydqvhnhaapqaaylcppppprgaahysppvaapsw-	206
ZmWRKY67	mmwceggggderslrsngrigfrtrseveilddgfkwrkygkkavknspnprnyyrcssegcgvkkrverdrddpryvittydgvhnhaspaaaaiivpygsgggnsgfyspphsg	193
HvUnknown	tikistrvsagrigfrtrseveilddgfkwrkygkkavknspnprnyyrcsaegcgvkkrverdrddpryvvttydgvhnhatpgaaegyycyspprsvvss-	186
HvWRKY17	tikistrvsagrigfrtrseveilddqfk <mark>wrkygkk</mark> avknspnprnyyrcsaegcgvkkrverdrddpryvvttydgvhnhatpgaaegyycyspprsvvss-	165
BrWRKY50	saengvkkenkkvkervafktgsevevlddqfkwrkxgkkmvknspnprnyykcstd gcpvkkrverdrddpsfvittyegfhnhssmn	171
	*:.*:*:*:::::****:*** *** *** *** *** **	





Figure 2.1



Figure 2.2







Figure 2.3



Figure 2.4





Figure 2.5

a)



Figure 2.6



Figure 2.7



Figure 2.8





Figure 2.9



Figure 2.10







Figure 2.12



Figure 2.13







Figure 2.14





Figure 2.15

a)

b)



Figure 2.16

### 2.13 Figures legend chapter 2.

#### Fig 2.1 Characterisation of TaWRKY10.

(a) Multiple sequence alignment of TaWRKY10 aminoacid sequences with its own nearest blast hits from other plants (Arabidopsis, Rice, Maize, Barley and Brassica). Alignment was obtained using ClustalOmega and then WRKY consensus sequence and zinc finger was recoloured. TaWRKY10 belongs to the subfamily of type II WRKy TFs. (b) Phylogenetic tree generated exploting ClustalOmega. TaWRKY10display only one homolog in *Hordeum Vulgare*. (c) qRT-PCR performed on leaves of 2-week old wheat seedlings from different varieties (KWS *Lili*, KWS *Santiago*, , *JB Diego*, *Gallant*, *Relay*, *Dunston Sundance*). The data here demonstrate that TaWRKY10 transcript level varies between cultivars. KWS *Santiago* display a 3 fold higher expression of *TaWRKY10* compared to KWS *Lili*. Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

**Fig 2.2** *Zymoseptoria tritici* disease symptoms appear earlier in *Santiago* than *Lili*. White light picture of a single leaf of KWS *Lili* and KWS *Santiago* respectively infected with Septoria. The pictures represent an infection timecourse from day 9 to day 17. It is clear that necrosis symptoms start to appear in KWS *Santiago* at day 12 DPI, while on KWS *Lili* the symptoms become clear at 14 DPI.

# Fig 2.3 Area Under the Disease Progress Curve (AUDP) is higher in *Santiago* compared to *Lili*.

Area Under the Disease Progress Curve (AUDP) corresponding to KWS *Lili* (a) and KWS *Santiago* respectively. (b). The AUDPC was calculated by evaluating the percentage of blotched leaf area of both cultivars. We demonstrate that disease progression is quicker in *Santiago* compared to *Lili*. The mathematical calculation was performed exploiting the R package AUDPC (Madden *et al.*, 2007).

# Fig 2.4 *Lili* show an impaired picnidia formation and sporulation compared to *Santiago*

a) Average number of picnidia per leaf in KWS *Lili* and KWS *Santiago*. There is a significant difference in the picnidia production, demonstrating that KWS *Lili* is more resistant to Septoria than KWS *Santiago*. Error bars corresponding to standard error relative to 3 different biological replicates. Student's T-test p=0.0031 (statistically significant).

b) Spore wash was performed 32 days after initial Septoria inoculation. KWS *Lili* show and average of 50% less sporulation if compared to KWS *Santiago*.

Error bars corresponding to standard error relative to 3 different biological replicates. Student's T-test  $p=2.20 \times 10^{-4}$  (statistically significant).

# 2.5 *TaWRKY10* expression is downregulated upon Septoria infection for both *Lili* and *Santiago*.

Level of expression of *TaWRKY10* gene over a 22 days of Septoria infection time course, in both cultivars *Lili* (a) and *Santiago* (b). For both cultivars we identified a down regulation up to 10 fold in *TaWRKY10* transcript level. Error bars,  $\pm$ standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

### Fig 2.6 *TaWKY10* can be effectively silenced.

qRT-PCR data shows that expression of *TaWRKY10* is reduced in virus-induced gene silencing (VIGS) treated plants silenced by *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2*, compared to BSMV:00 empty vector control in both *Lili* (a) and *Santiago* (b). The relative expressions are all normalized to BSMV:00 inoculated samples. Error bars, ±SE of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

# Fig 2.7 Silencing *TaWRKY10* leads to earlier onset of symptoms for both studied varieties.

A single leaf of BSMV:00 mock silenced, *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* and *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* silenced plants for both *Lili* (from day 12 to 18 post infection) and *Santiago* (from day 9 to day 15 after Septoria inoculation). The symptoms, namely necrotic lesions, in the silenced lines start to be visible 2 days earlier compared to the mock silenced controls for both the varieties analyzed. The experiment has been repeated for 3 biological replicates.

### Fig 2.8 Silencing TaWRKY10 leads to increased resistance against Septoria.

a) The number of picnidia produced on the leaves of *TaWRKY10* silenced plants shows about a 50% reduction compared to mock silenced plants for both the varieties examined. Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data. Student's T-test show significance difference of the silenced lines compared to their own control (Lili *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* P=3.47x10<sup>-6</sup>, Lili *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* P=6.95x10<sup>-4</sup>; Santiago *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* P=2.52x10<sup>-9</sup> Santiago *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* P=7.82x10<sup>-7</sup>). b) Spore washes performed 32 days after Zymoseptoria infection show 50% reduction in spores produced on *TaWRKY10* silenced plants. Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data. Student's T-test show significance difference of the silenced lines compared to their own control (Lili *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* P=5.67x10<sup>-10</sup>, Lili *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* P=3.22x10<sup>-8</sup>; Santiago *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_1* P=8.33x10<sup>-13</sup> Santiago *BSMV:TaWRKY10\_2* P=2.31x10<sup>-9</sup>).

### Fig 2.9 TaWRKY10 silencing leads to root growth inhibition.

a) white light picture of 7-week old plant cultivar *Lili*. Wheat has been germinated and then moved into sand pots. Virus-induced gene silencing has been performed at 10 days after germination. Silencing *TaWRKY10* leads to root growth inhibition in *Lili*. The effect is conserved also on cultivar KWS Lili (c). b,d) Root length quantified via ImageJ software on *TaWRKY10* silenced lines compared to control. The experiment has been repeated 3 times measuring root of 12 plants for each biological

repeat. Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data. Student's T-test show significance difference of the silenced lines compared to their own control (*Lili*:  $BSMV:TaWRKY10_1$  P=1.1x10<sup>-4</sup> ,  $BSMV:TaWRKY10_2$  P=4.33x10<sup>-4</sup> ; Santiago: BSMV:TaWRKY10 1 P=5.25x10<sup>-4</sup> , BSMV:TaWRKY10 2 P=3.78x10<sup>-4</sup> ).

### Fig 2.10 Lili is more sensitive to JA compared to Santiago.

(a) white light pictures of wheat seedling exposed to JA compared to their controls, for both *KWS* Santiago and *KWS* Lili cultivars. Seeds has been germinated on MS for 2 days, imaged (0h) and then moved either to MS or MS supplemented with 10  $\mu$ M JA. Pictures were taken after 24 hours and 48 hours of treatment. (b) quantification of root elongation during JA treatment. Data was obtained by analyzing white light picture with ImageJ software. KWS Santiago is insensitive to JA treatment for the first 24h.

#### 2.11 *Lili* displays enhanced anthocyanin production compared to *Santiago*.

a) white light picture of seedlings after 5 days of JA treatment. *Lili* show a more pronounced JA-dependent anthocyanin accumulation compared to *Santiago*. b) relative quantification of anthocyanin accumulation in seedlings via spectrophotometer. Error bars,  $\pm$ standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data of 3 different biological replicates.

### Fig 2.12 JA markers respond to treatment promptly in *Lili* but not in *Santiago*.

(a-d) There is no significant change in expression of genes that are implicated in JA biosynthesis between the two varieties after JA treatment.(e-f) expression of receptor *TaCOII* is upregulated in both shoot and root dramatically in KWS *Lili* at 24h after the treatment, 6-fold and 8-fold respectively (e), in KWS Santiago *TaCOII* gene is not significantly upregulated even 48h after JA treatment (f). (g-l) The JA signal transduction marker gene *TaMYC2* gets upregulated in KWS *Lili* by2.5-fold by 24h,

in KWS *Santiago* it reaches this upregulation level at 48h (g-i). The JA signaling repressor *TaJAZ6* is upregulated 14 fold and 10 fold in KWS *Lili* shoot and root tissues respectively. In KWS *Santiago* only 7-fold and 4-fold in shoot and root tissues after 48 hours of JA treatment(h-l). (m-p) JA response genes *TaTAT1* is more transcribed in KWS *Lili* at 24 hours post JA treatment but *TaPDF1.1* gene activity is greater in KWS *Lili* at 48 hours post JA treatment.

### Fig 2.13 TaWRKY10 is downregulated upon JA treatment.

(a) Relative expression of *TaWRKY10* in JA treated seedlings, in *Lili* variety.
(b)Relative expression of *TaWRKY10* in JA treated seedlings, in *Santiago* variety. In both varieties *TaWRKY10* expression is downregulated promptly after JA application. We speculate this is needed to boost JA perception. The experiment has been repeated for 3 biological replicates.

### Fig 2.14 *TaWRKY10* silencing causes perturbation on JA signaling pathway.

(a) qRT-PCR data shows the expression of *TaLOX1*, a gene involved in JA biosynthesis pathway. There is no change in the expression of this gene between the control and the silenced lines, demonstrating that TaWRKY10 silencing has no impact on the hormone synthesis. (b) The expression profile of the JA receptor *TaCOI1* is altered upon *TaWRKY10* silencing. *TaCOI1* transcription is upregulated by 4 times in KWS *Lili* and 3 times in KWS *Santiago*. This evidence demonstrates that *TaWRKY10* act as transcriptional repressor of *TaCOI1*. This fact leads to JA signaling boost. (c-d) As a consequence of *TaCOI1* upregulation we can detect as well a *TaMYC2* and *TaPDF1.1* gene expression upregulation in the *TaWRKY10* silenced lines.
# 2.15 *TaCOI1* expression is upregulated upon Septoria infection in both *Lili* and *Santiago*.

Level of gene expression of TaCOI1 changes during Septoria infection in *Lili* (a) and *Santiago* (b).

## 2.16 JA-ile and SA content are inversely correlated in Lili and Santiago.

Hormonescontent in uninfected control conditions could be used as a good proxy to analyse plant disease resistance capability. JA, JA-ile, ABA and SA were quantified in 2-week old *Lili* and *Santiago seedlings*. a) there is no statistically significant difference between *Lili* and *Santiago* JA content. b) *Lili* displays a 4 times higher production of active compound, JA-ile, compared to *Santiago*. c) no difference could be detected in ABA production among the two varieties analysed. d) Santiago show a higher content of SA than Lili, this evidence is in line with the general paradigm of inverse correlation between SA and JA phytohormones in plant. All data have been calculated with 3 different biological repeats, error bars represent Standard Error deviations. Each repeat consisted of 8 leaves from 8 different seedlings. Phytohormones content are represented as x10-3 ng/mg of tissue fresh weight, quantified by LC-MS/MS.

## Chapter 3: Yeast-One-Hybrid screen

## 3.1 Yeast-one-hybrid.

Yeast one-hybrid screening (Y1H) is a powerful method to rapidly identify heterologous transcription factors that can interact with a specific regulatory DNA sequence of interest (the bait sequence). In this technique, the interaction between two proteins (bait and prey) is detected via *in-vivo* reconstitution of a transcriptional activator that turns on expression of a reporter gene.

Several biochemical methods have been developed to identify protein-DNA interactions, including gel shift, DNAse I footprinting, and chromatinimmunoprecipitation (ChIP) assays (Latchmann 1998; Orlando 2000). The above mentioned technique can address the question of which specific promoter is targeted by the protein of interest, contrarily Y1H can give information on which particular transcription factor interact with a specific DNA sequence, including *cis*-regulatory elements, origins of DNA replication, and telomeres (Li and Herskowitz, 1993; Lehmin *et al.*, 1994; Kim *et al.*, 2003).

Y1H relies on the general principles of the yeast two-hybrid assay (Y2H). In short, mammalian proteins are exogenously expressed in yeast and their interactions *in vivo* are measured by the downstream activation of reporter gene constructs. The main difference between Y1H and Y2H is in the interactions that are being measured. Y2H measures protein-protein interactions (Fields and Song 1989), while Y1H measures protein-DNA interactions.

In the Y2H system, two hybrid proteins are used. The bait protein (X) is fused to a DNA-binding domain (DB), and the prey protein (Y) is fused to a transcription activation domain (AD). When X and Y physically interact with each other, a functional TF is reconstituted and reporter gene expression is activated. In the Y1H system, a single hybrid protein, AD-Y, is used, and reporter gene expression is activated when Y interacts with the DNA bait. Although many predicted regulatory TFs contain an intrinsic AD, several TFs have a repressor domain or no activation/repressor domain at all. In addition, DNA-binding proteins that do not function in transcription (e.g., replication and DNA repair proteins) do not contain an AD. To enable the identification of a variety of DNA-binding proteins, a strong, heterologous AD is added to the prey protein.

This method is based on yeast mating. *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (yeast) can stably exist as either a diploid or a haploid. Both haploid and diploid yeast cells reproduce by mitosis, with daughter cells budding off of mother cells. Haploid cells are capable of mating with other haploid cells of the opposite mating type (an a cell can only mate with an  $\alpha$  cell, and vice versa) to produce a stable diploid cell (Haber 2012).

A cDNA library is cloned and transformed in haploid yeast of a specific mating type, while the prey is cloned into a vector (in our case pTUY1H), driving the expression of a specific auxotrophic marker (eg. HIS), and transformed in yeast of the opposite mating type. Both transformants for bait and preys are maintained by selective pressure of different auxotrophic markers in drop-out media (Reece-Hoyes and Walhout 2012).

The preys and the bait are forced to mate. While mating they exchange the genetic material they are carrying, so the bait and prey become in contact in the same cell. If plated on appropriate drop-out media selection of mated clones occures. The media is lacking the aminoacid that can be produced only by the protein whose gene expression is driven by the bait DNA sequence. In this case the surviving colonies are those in which the prey interact with the bait.

In this work a normalized and publicly available Arabidopsis TFs array library, called RR library, has been used (Castrillo *et al.*, 2011), in order to investigate the existence of putative Arabidopsis homologs TFs that are capable to interact with *TaWRKY10* promoter. The use of an Arabidopsis normalized library can be useful to make the screen faster. There is no need to create a cDNA library, the procedure can be time consuming and complicated. Moreover When cDNA expression libraries are used as

preys, a limitation is that low abundant messengers, such as those derived from many TF encoding genes, tend to be underrepresented.

The TFs showing interaction can be match by homology to wheat TFs, in order to investigate how our target is transcriptionally regulated.

The Y1H system has shown great power in the field of biological research since it was established in 1993 by Wang and Reed. Application Y1H system has verified a number of known interactions between DNA and proteins and found a variety of new transcription factors. With the development of Y1H system, it will be more and more widely used in scientific research.

## 3.2 TaWRKY10 promoter.

Previously we have been able, via genetic and molecular evidence, to establish a role of *TaWRKY10* and to define the targets of its transcriptional-regulation activity. Subsequently we wanted to investigate how *TaWRKY10* gene is itself regulated, in order to establish a hierarchical pathway. The first step was to isolate a sequence of 2 Kb DNA upstream of the start codon. I used the Plant Ensemble and the dedicated JBrowse software to identify this sequence in the wheat genome. The sequence was analyzed using the freely available online software PLACE (Plant cis-acting regulatory DNA elements) (Higo *et al.*, 1999), to identify the conserved binding sites for different transcription factors (TFs) which could potentially interact with the WRKY10 promoter (fig 3.1).

As shown in fig 3.1, and as expected, there are no particular TF binding site which predominates on the WRKY10 promoter. The more represented binding sites are those corresponding to WRKY, MYB, DOF, ERF and GATA TFs.

The most efficient way to ascertain which TF could interact with specific *cis*-elements of a designated promoter region is to perform a (Yeast 1 hybrid) Y1H screen. A Y1H experiment using 2KB of the WRKY10 promoter was performed taking advantage of a previously existing, and publicly available, Arabidopsis TFs library (Castrillo *et al.*, 2011). This approach is somehow limiting, as we did not use a *Triticum aestivum* TF library. However given the sequence conservation of the cis-elements it is likely to

identify Arabidopsis orthoglogs of wheat TFs that bind to WRKY10 promoter. Therefore any TFs identified in the screen will have to be exploited to identify the wheat orthologs.

## 3.3 pTaWRKY10-pTUY1H bait plasmid generation.

A 2 kb promoter region fragment upstream from the START codon of *TaWRKY10* was cloned in the Y1H bait vector pTUY1H (Castrillo *et al.*, 2011). Primers used are listed in the primers table T1.

The subsequently generated bait plasmid pTaWRKY10-pTUY1H was first introduced into *E.coli* DH5- $\alpha$  for sequencing validation, and then in *S.cerevisiae* Y187 $\alpha$  (mating type  $\alpha$ ). In the construct pTaWRKY10-pTUY1H TaWRKY10 promoter drives the expression of the auxotrophic selection marker –*HIS3* gene.

## 3.4 RR TFs array library.

The normalized and arrayed TFs library generated by Castrillo *et al.*, 2011 (RR library) was obtained from NASC.

The use of an arrayed library gives advantages such as a fast and standardized protocol, using a 96-well format (replicates and liquid culture can be performed using the 96-replicator and 96-well standard plates for liquid culture propagation of yeast clones). More importantly such a library provides normalized representation of the different TFs, whereas in a cDNA derived library the TFs with a lower level of transcription are underrepresented, increasing the possibility to miss positive interactions of Tfs with low gene expression. The TF librabry clones were generated in pDEST22 plasmid, and then inserted into *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* YM4271 (mating type A).

#### 3.5 Library screen.

The library has been screened as described by Castrillo *et al.*, 2011. The protocol has been reported in the material and methods chapter.

The key step in this experimental procedure is the mating of the 2 different *S*. *cerevisiae* strains, containing respectively the bait plasmid (*pTaWRKY10*-pTUY1H) and the different clones of the RR library. The method exploited provide a high level of efficiency in mating. The outcome is represented in fig 3.2.

After the mating 10 positive interactions were isolated in the triple drop-out plates (-*TRP -LEU -HIS*) 11 and 15 (fig. 3.3). Series of negative controls was also included in order to rule out the possibility of contaminations during the earlier steps of the experimental setup. These controls consist of re-plating the isolated prays and the bait, before the mating, on double (*-TRP –LEU*) and triple drop-out (*-TRP -LEU – HIS*) medium. The outcomes are shown in figure 3.4, and as expected there is no notable yeast cell growth where is no interaction of promoter with TF.

#### 3.6 Target validation via 3-Amino-1,2,4-triazole (3-AT) treatment.

Since positively identified yeast cells could be due to leaky expression of the HIS3 gene in S.cerevisiae, a subsequent sub-culture of the positive clone cells was plated out on 3-Amino-1,2,4-triazole (3-AT) containing media. 3-AT is a competitive inhibitor of the HIS3 gene product. The net effect of supplementing 3-AT to S.cerevisiae growing media is to suppress the effect of a low HIS3 expression that can occur even in the absence of direct pray-bait interaction (Catrillo et al., 2011). Liquid cultures of the 10 positive colonies were grown on triple drop-out media. After 24 hours of growth 10µl of the culture was spotted on triple drop-out plates supplemented with increasing concentrations of 3-AT up to 60 mM (0, 5, 25, 60 mM). The outcome is to reduce the false positives and identify strong interactors on WRKY10 promoter which was narrowed down to six positive colonies, corresponsing to 6 positive interactions. The table 3.1 shows the TFs associated with a positive interaction with the bait.

#### **3.7 Interactor clone 1: ZAT5 - C<sub>2</sub>H<sub>2</sub>.**

Zinc finger proteins play a critical role in many cellular functions, including transcriptional regulation, RNA binding, regulation of apoptosis, and protein-protein interactions. They are classified according to the number and order of the Cys and His residues that bind the Zinc ion in the secondary structure of the finger (Klug *et al.*, 1995, Mackay *et al.*, 1998). According to *in silico* studies 0.7% of all Arabidopsis genes encode for a  $C_2H_2$  zinc finger proteins (Englbrecht *et al.*, 2001).

 $C_2H_2$ -type zinc finger proteins contain one of the best-characterized DNA-binding motifs found in eukaryotes. This motif consists mostly of about 30 amino acids and includes two conserved Cys and two conserved His residues bound to one zinc ion tetrahedrally, and is represented as  $CX_2 - 4CX3FX5$ -  $LX2HX_3 - 5H$  (Pabo *et al.*, 2001).

In Arabidopsis 176 different proteins contain the zinc finger domain, our target, *AtZat5*, belongs to the C1-2i subclass, together with other 19 representatives (Meissner *et al.*, 1997, Pabo *et al.*, 2011).

 $C_2H_2$ -type zinc finger proteins play a crucial role in many metabolic pathways as well as in stress responses and defense activation in plants. Recent studies emphasized the importance of  $C_2H_2$ -type zinc finger proteins with a putative repression activity to the defence and stress response of plants (Pabo *et al.*, 2011, Ciftci-Yilmaz and Mittler 2008).

Other than the zinc finger domains, most members also share several putative nuclear localization sequences and an EAR motif [L/FDLNL/F(x)P] (that is thought to have an active repression activity and is found at the C terminus of the proteins (Ciftci-Yilmaz and Mittler 2008). The EAR motif was first identified in the AP2/ERF domain proteins (Ohta *et al.*, 2001). AP2/ERF (or ERF proteins) domain proteins are plant-specific transcription factors that consist of a DNA-binding domain named the ERF domain (Allen *et al.*, 1998, Hao *et al.*, 1998). ERF proteins bind to the core sequence of a conserved ethylene-responsive element (GCC box) that is found in the promoters of many defence and stress response genes (Ohme-Takagi *et al.*, 1995, Kazan *et al.*, 2006). Studies suggested that EAR-motif containing repressors play a key role in plant defense or stress-response-related genes in the absence of stress (Kazan *et al.*, 2006). For instance, the EAR repressor AtERF4 negatively

regulates the expression of PDF1.2 that encodes an antifungal peptide belonging to the family of plant defensins by modu- lating ethylene and jasmonic acid responses (McGrath *et al.*, 2005, Yang *et al.*, 2005).

Despite extensive studies on key member of the C1-2i subgroup such as Zat6, Zat7, Zat10/STZ, Zat12, AZF1, AZF2, and AZF3 (Ciftci-Yilmaz and Mittler 2008), very little is known about AtZat5. AtZat5 is closely related to another member of the family: AtZat18. *AtZat 18*, according to *in-silico* studies performed by Ciftci-Yilmaz and Mittler, 2008, could be implicated in immune response against *P. Infestans*. Recently AtZat18 has been linked to plant response to drought stress (Yin *et al.*, 2017) But up to date there aren't any other exhaustive studies in literature about this gene.

## 3.8 Interactor clone 2: ABF1.

Abscisic acid (ABA) is a vital mediator of responses in plants to various adverse environmental conditions like salinity, cold, drought, etc. Some of the ABA-mediated physiological responses are regulated by a group of basic leucine zipper (bZIP) transcription factors (Landschultz *et al.*, 1988) that interact with a class of *cis*-acting DNA elements, collectively known as abscisic acid response elements (ABREs) (Busk *et al.*, 1996). *ABRE binding factor -1* (ABF1) is a transcripton factor that binds to promoter ABRE sequences in response to ABA, activating downstream responses (Sarkar and Lahiri, 2013).

In response to water deficit, ABA, a well-known stress phytohormone, is rapidly induced, leading to the expression of stress-responsive genes and the activation of plants' cellular physiological adaptation to water stress (Fujii and Zhu, 2009; Cutler *et al.*, 2010; Weiner *et al.*, 2010).

On the other hand Salicylic acid is a phytohormone that plays a key role during plant developmental processes and responses to abiotic and biotic stress (Raskin, 1992; Bandurska and Stroinski, 2005; Khan *et al.*, 2013). Surprisingly it has been reported that water deficit induces SA biosynthesis (Miura and Tada, 2014). Exogenous treatment with SA modulates plant drought resistance through multiple pathways such

as oxidative stress (Alam *et al.*, 2013), stomatal conductance (Hao *et al.*, 2010; Khokon *et al.*, 2011; Habibi, 2012), antioxidant defense system (Hayat *et al.*, 2008; Saruhan *et al.*, 2012), and NO production (Hao *et al.*, 2010; Khokon *et al.*, 2011). Some Arabidopsis mutants that accumulate endogenous SA (*adr1, acd6, cpr5 myb96-1d,* and *siz1*) show both SA-mediated disease resistance and water deficit tolerance (Miura *et al.*, 2013). Additionally, some SA- responsive genes are involved in plant response to water deficit such as those encoding MPK3, MPK4, MPK6, PR1, PR2 and PR5 (Ichimura *et al.*, 2000, Ahlfors *et al.*, 2004, Gudesblat *et al.*, 2007, Liu *et al.*, 2013).

Wang *et al.*, 2018 proposed a model in which SA- and ABA-mediated responses are interconnected by PCaP2. PCaP2 is a plasma membrane-associated  $Ca^{2+}$ -binding protein, through its activity it can activate both ABA and SA response, activating not only water deficit response but also PRs and defense genes.

ABA signaling could be linked to plant response to biotic stress as well through JA pathway. The essential requirement for the transcriptional induction of JA-dependent genes is a functional ABA-signaling mechanisms (Anderson *et al.*, 2004; Lorenzo & Solano, 2005; Niu, Figueroa, & Browse, 2011; Liu *et al.*, 2014; Liu *et al.*, 2016). ABA is absent in undamaged tissue but its synthesis is triggered by herbivore damage, which provides a direct link between the expression patterns of defense genes and the absence/presence of ABA (Erb *et al.*, 2011, Consales *et al.*, 2012, Vos *et al.*, 2013). The JA- and ABA- signaling pathways can interact both synergistically and antagonistically (Anderson *et al.*, 2004; Kilian *et al.*, 2007; Huang, Wu, Abrams, & Cutler, 2008; Kazan and Manners, 2013; Savchenko *et al.*, 2014; Rieman *et al.*, 2015). In particular ABA-activated drought stress response is able to prime JA biotic stress responsive genes (Avramova, 2018). Those literature evidences, together with the capability of AtABF-1 to interact with *TaWRKY10* promoter, make a putative *TaABF1* as an interesting target to investigate the network underpinning the correlation between biotic and abiotic stresses.

#### **3.9 Interactors clones 3 and 4: GATA19 and GATA23.**

GATA factors are evolutionarily conserved transcription regulators that were named after their DNA-binding preference to the consensus sequence X-GATA-Y (X could be either thymidine (T) or an adenosine (A); Y could be either guanidine (G) or adenosine (A) (Reyes *et al.*, 2004).

All GATA transcription factors from *Arabidopsis* have a type IV zinc finger with the consensus  $C-X_2-C-X_{17-20}-C-X_2-C$  (C, cysteine; X, any residue) followed by a highly basic amino acid stretch (Reyes *et al.*, 2004).

GATA motifs are enriched in promoters of light-regulated genes and of genes controlled by the circadian clock (Arguello-Astorga and Herrera-Estrella, 1998). On top of that the GATA factor AreA from the fungus *Aspergillus nidulans* is a key regulator of nitrogen signaling, which suggested that studies of plant GATAs may also lead to advances in understanding nitrogen signaling in plants (Daniel-Vedele and Caboche, 1993; Scazzocchio, 2000). GATAs were initially defined following studies with the paralogous GNC (GATA, NITRATE-INDUCIBLE, CARBON METABOLISM-INVOLVED) and GNL (GNC-LIKE/CYTOKININ-RESPONSIVE GATA FACTOR1) (Richter *et al.*, 2010; Behringer and Schwechheimer, 2015).

In Arabidopsis 30 GATA transcription factors are present, they are further subdivided into 4 different sub-families, from A to D (Reyes *et al.*, 2004).

GATA-19 belongs to the B-GATA family. This subgroup is defined by their highly conserved DNA binding domain and the presence of either an LLM- or a HAN-domain (Behringer and Schwechheimer, 2015). HAN-domain B-GATAs were first described in the Arabidopsis floral development regulators HAN (HANABA TARANU) and GATA19 (HAN-LIKE) (Zhao *et al.*, 2004; Zhang *et al.*, 2013). On the other hand GATA23 is a regulator of lateral root initiation from *Arabidopsis* that is closely related to GNC and GNL but has a degenerate LLM-domain that is seemingly specific for the *Brassicaceae* family (CLL instead of LLM) (De Rybel *et al.*, 2010). GATA23 is induced by auxin, and it controls lateral root founder cell identity in the *Arabidopsis* root.

Since the expression of *GATA23* is impaired in gain-of-function mutants of the *AUX/IAA* gene *IAA28*, which is defective in lateral root formation, and since IAA28 interacts with several ARFs including ARF7 and ARF19, a model was

proposed, according to which auxin promotes lateral root initiation through degradation of the AUX/IAA IAA28 and subsequent ARF mediated *GATA23* expression (DeRybel *et al.*, 2010). HAN containing B-GATA mutants display altered floral identity and impaired embryo development (Zhao *et al.*, 2004, Nawy *et al.*, 2010).

The biological role of the HAN domain is not clarified yet, but it is speculated that the domain could play a role in protein-protein interactions (Behringer and Schwechheimer, 2015).

## 3.10 Interactor clone number 5: CIB1.

The basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH) proteins form a large superfamily of transcriptional regulators that are found in organisms from yeast to humans and function in critical developmental processes as well as stress responses (Jones, 2004). These proteins are defined by displying the bHLH domain which is composed of approximately 60 amino acids (Ferre-D'Amare *et al.*, 1993). The basic region, an N-terminal stretch of approximately 15 to 20 residues typically rich in basic amino acids, is involved in DNA binding. Certain conserved amino acids in the basic region determine recognition to the so-called core E-box hexanucleotide consensus sequence 5'-CANNTG-3', whereas other residues would provide specificity for a given type of E-box (e.g. the G-box [5'-CACGTG-3']). In addition, flanking nucleotides outside the core have also been shown to play a role in binding specificity (Shimizu *et al.*, 1997; Atchley *et al.*, 1999; Martinez-Garcia *et al.*, 2000; Massari and Murre, 2000). The domain function is to promote protein-protein interactions, enabling the formation of hetero- or homodimers (Massari and Murre, 2000).

Currently 119 bHLH have been mapped in Arabidopsis genome (Bailey *et al.*, 2003). bHLH class is sub-divided in 6 groups, according to their DNA-binding specificities and dimerization potential, conservation of residues in the other parts of the motif, and the presence or absence of additional domains (Murre *et al.*, 1994, Ledent *et al.*, 2002). To date, 4 subclades of the bHLH family have been shown to play a role in JA signalling in Arabidopsis. Best characterized is the bHLH IIIe subclade, the members of which positively contribute to the general JA response, such as the centre of JA response, MYCs family (Pauwels and Goosens, 2011, Chini *et al.*, 2016). In contrast, the recently characterized bHLH IIId subclade seem to exert a negative role in many JA-related responses. Members of this subclare are the proteins containing a the JA-ASSOCIATED MYC2-LIKE (JAM), the JAMs lack the canonical activator domain present on MYCs, therefore they act as JA response negative regulators (Fonseca *et al.*, 2014, Qi *et al.*, 2015)

Finally, bHLH IIIf subclade play a major role in JA-mediated anthocyanin accumulation and trichome initiation. Anthocyanin production is regulated by the R2R3 MYB proteins PRODUCTION OF ANTHOCYANIN PIGMENT1 (PAP1), PAP2, MYB113 At1g66370 and MYB114 (Gonzalez *et al.*, 2008, Qui *et al.*, 2011). JA-induced trichome formation is driven by the activity of R2R3 MYB proteins MYB23 (At5g40330) and GLABRA1 (GL1) (At3g27920) (Matsui et al., 2008, Zhu et al., 2009)

## 3.11 Interactor clone 6: EDF3.

At3G25730, corresponding to *ETHYLENE RESPONSE DNA BINDING FACTOR 3* (*AtEDF3*), is among the positive interactors. It is an ethylene-responsive TF that is not well studied.

It belongs to the superfamily of APETALA2/Ethylene Responsive Factor (AP2/ERF). The AP2/ERF family is composed of 4 subgroups: ERFs, AP2, RAV and Soloist (Licause *et al.*, 2013). EDF3 belongs to the RAV subgroup, defines by displaying an AP2 domain plus a B3 DNA binding domain (Swaminathan *et al.*, 2008, Kagale *et al.*, 2010, Licausi *et al.*, 2013).

In its amino acid sequence a conserved RLFGV sequence motif, similar to that found in ERF/AP2 repressor proteins (Ikeda and Ohme-Takagi, 2009) was identified at its C-terminal. The presence of this sequence indicated that the *EDF3* gene could encode a transcriptional repressor that operates in presence of ethylene (Chen *et al.*,

2015). Previous studies demonstrated the synergistic connection between JA and ethylene, both during plant development and biotic stress response (Lorenzo *et al.*, 2002; Zhou *et al.*, 2005; Wunsche *et al.*, 2011; Lahlali *et al.*, 2014).

## 3.12 Homology analysis.

In order to try to couple the hits from this screen on Arabidopsis TFs with putative wheat targets, we carried out a basic homology analysis, blasting Arabidopsis hits proteins sequences against wheat proteome. Figures 3.6 to 3.11 represent the results of the protein sequence homology analysis between the positive Arabidopsis TFs and wheat TFs.

The protein sequences of Arabidopsis TFs were recovered from TAIR database and queried in PLANT ENSEMBLE BLAST-release 40 (Siever *et al.*, 2011). The amino acid sequences from Arabidopsis was seracehd against the wheat proteome, and the sequences corresponding to the best hits were recovered from PLANT ENSEMBLE-JBrowse. The results are reported in table 3.2. The resulting sequences were fully aligned with the query sequences using Clustal-Omega (Siever *et al.*, 2011).

In the figures the scores corresponding to the Blast analysis and the alignment are shown. The displayed scores correspond to: Blast score, E-value and %Identity shown correspond to the results obtained by blasting the Arabidopsis sequences against wheat proteome utilizing Plant-Ensemble Blast v40; the %Identity calc. represents the crude percentage calculated counting the amino acids displaying a perfect match in the 2 sequences. It has to be taken into account that this procedure was performed only to assign priorities among the putative interactors. To ascertain undoubtedly the homology between the proteins further investigation is needed.

The first protein that was analyzed is the C2H2 transcription factor ZAT5. It shows a score of 153, 2.9E-12 E-value and a 81.3% of identity. The %Identity calculated is 20.3% (fig 3.6).

Figure 3.7 display the results of the alignment of ABF1. The score is 245, 2.5E-24 the E-value and a 71% of identity. The calculated percentage correspond to 34.9%.

The transcription factor GATA23 is the one that shows the lowest values in terms of score, percentage of identity, E-value and calculated percentage of identity. The results are: 193 score, 1.5E-18 E-value and 55.7% of Identity and the calculated identity is 15.7% (fig 3.8).

GATA19 alignment scores are: score 220, E-value 2.7E-22 and %Identity 97.4, while calculated identity is of 22.5% (fig 3.9).

bHLH-CIB1 alignment display a score of 446, an E-value of 3.1E-51, a %identity of 80.9; the calculated percentage of identity is 33% (fig 3.10).

The alignment with the highest score is the one regarding EDF3 transcription factor. A score of 379, E-value 1.3E-43 and %Identity of 77.9. Also the calculated percentage of identity is the highest among the different putative interactors: 76%.

The results obtained via Plant-Ensembl BLAST v4 and ClustalOmega need to be validated via further experiments, such as direct interaction assay between the interactors and the target promoter or via silencing the interactor and estimating the target gene expression.

## 3.13 *TaEDF3* is upregulated upon Septoria infection.

TaEDF3 is the putative interactor displaying the highest score in both the Blast search and the alignment, therefore it has been chosen for further analysis. In order to start assessing *TaEDF3*'s role in Septoria wheat defence, an expression analysis of *TaEDF3* transcript level during a Septoria infection time course was carried out. *Lili* and *Santiago* were both infected with virulent Septoria isolate, IPO323 (Arraiano and Brown, 2006). The transcript level of *TaEDF3* was evaluated in *Lili* and *Santiago* via qPCR (fig3.12 and 3.13). The expression pattern of *TaEDF3* appears to be rhythmic in both cultivars, in non infected control condition. This evidence can lead us to speculate that *TaEDF3* could be a gene involved in ethylene response during development (no stresses were applied in this conditions), these findings are consistent with previously published data (Lahlali *et al.*, 2014).

The gene rhythmic transcription pattern leads us to think that it is regulated through a negative feedback loop system. During biotic stress, namely Septoria infection in this case, *TaEDF3* expression is upregulated during the early stages of infection (day 6 for

*Lili* and day 4 for *Santiago*) compared to non infected controls. The upregulation is consistent for both cultivars throughout the infection time-course.

Figure 3.14 indicates the level of expression by qPCR during Septoria infection for both *TaEDF3* and *TaWRKY10* in both cultivars, in order to make comparisons easier.

In *Lili* it is notable that there is an upregulation of *TaEDF3* gene expression of 2-fold change, starting from day 6 post-infection up to day 10. Notably *TaWRKY10* starts to downregulate its transcript level at day 10 in *Lili*, 2 days prior to the switch to necrtrophic growth in Septoria and 2 days after *TaEDF3* upregulation. At 12 days post infection there is the maximum variation of transcription between stressed and control tissue in *Lili*: 6 fold-change higher gene expression in favour of the stressed plant tissue. At day 14 the difference among infected and non-infected tissue is again 2 fold. At day 16 there is a difference of 2.5 fold. Interestingly at day 18 there is no different between infected and control, and this particular time-point is corresponding to the lowest reported level of *TaWRKY10* transcript. At day 20 a 6-fold change difference was detected.

In cultivar *Santiago* there is no perturbation of *TaEDF3* expression for the first 2 days, a 1.5 fold upregulation was detected at day 4 and 2 fold-change upregulation from day 6 (corresponding to the beginning of *TaWRKY10* gene expression drop).

At 8 days post infection *TaEDF3* expression is still 2 times higher in infected tissue compared to its own control, but no difference is detected at day 10. At day 12 there is only 1.5 fold-change difference, at day 14 a 2-fold change. Remarkably at day 16 the transcript level in the infected sample is lower compared to the control, but at day 18 an upregulation of 6 fold-change is detectable in the infected tissue compared to its own non infected control, the same difference is present at day 20. The first *TaEDF3* transcription upregulation peak is 2 days prior to the downregulation of *TaWRKY10* expression, for both cultivars.

As *TaEDF3* contain the repressor motif RLFGV (Ikeda and Ohme-Takagi, 2009), I suggest that this TF is a repressor of *TaWRKY10* expression. Even though during infection *TaEDF3* maintains a rhythmic expression profile, we can conclude that it has a role in immunity response because the upregulation of expression is statistically significant and consistent throughout the time course of this experiment.

#### **3.14 Discussion.**

Y1H screening is a widely used method for functional genomics studies (Sun et al., 2017), due to its capability to perform screening of cDNA libraries quickly. In the recent past the technique has improved, since a lot of different arrayed libraries are created and made publicly available by and for the research community (Mitsuda *et al.*, 2010; Gaudinier *et al.*, 2011; Ou et al., 2011; Castrillo *et al.*, 2011). The array libraries enable one to adopt fast protocols (cDNA libraries preparation is avoided), and the avoidance of under-evaluation of less expressed TFs (Castrillo *et al.*, 2011). Y1H screening has not been used only in Arabidopsis but as well in crops (Lopato *et al.*, 2006; Xu *et al.*, 2017) and ornamental plants (Han *et al.*, 2017).

As *TaWRKY10* promoter region does not display any particular feature, nor enrichment of specific TFs binding sites, only a TFs library screen could give any detailed information on putative regulators of *TaWRKY10* expression. In this study the Arabidopsis arrayed RR library available from NASC and developed by Castrillo *et al.*, 2011 was used.

A 2kb fragment upstream of *TaWRKY10* gene START codon was cloned into pTUY1H plasmid, giving rise to p*TaWRKY10*-pTUY1H construct, in which our target promoter drives the expression of *–HIS3* selection marker.

Mating was carried out successfully, after that the auxotrophic selection on triple drop-out media permitted the isolation of 10 putative positive interactors. The increasing stringency of the selection, with 3-AT supplemented media confirmed the interaction of 6 Arabidopsis TFs with *TAWRKY10* 2kb promoter region.

The 6 above mentioned transcription factors are: ZAT5, ABF1, GATA23, GATA19, CIB1 and EDF3. The common theme in this group seems to be that all of the targets are involved in Arabidopsis development, but they all seem to be connected to the JA response or biotic stresses.

ZAT5 and EDF3 seem to be connected to the ethylene response (Ciftci-Yilmaz and Mittler 2008, Ikeda and Ohme-Takagi, 2009). Previous studies demonstrated the synergistic connection between JA and ethylene, both during plant development and biotic stress response (Lorenzo *et al.*, 2002; Zhou *et al.*, 2005; Wunsche *et al.*, 2011; Lahlali *et al.*, 2014).

ABF1 transcriptional regulation activity is triggered by ABA presence (Sarkar and Lahiri, 2013).

It has been repeatedly reported that a functional and active ABA signal transduction machine is essential for a successful JA signal transduction (Anderson *et al.*, 2004; Lorenzo & Solano, 2005; Niu, Figueroa, & Browse, 2011; Liu *et al.*, 2014; Liu *et al.*, 2016). Even though to date the mechanism of the reciprocity between the two pathways is not completely clarified.

GATA19 and GATA23 are respectively involved in flower development regulation and lateral root emergence (Zhao *et al.*, 2004, DeRybel *et al.*, 2010, Zhang *et al.*, 2013). It has been proposed that JA has a key role in flower development (Mandaokar *et al.*, 2008, Peng *et al.*, 2013, Jibran *et al.*, 2017). Even though has been reported that JA is a master regulator involved in root elongation control (Srivastava *et al.*, 2018), this hormone is not yet been linked to lateral root formation.

Bioinformatics tools were used to identify putative homologous genes in wheat. Plant-Ensemble v40 BLAST (IWGSC consortium) has been used to isolate proteins that share similarity with the Arabidopsis proteins used as queries. The best BLAST search hit in wheat proteome was aligned with its putative Arabidopsis homologous protein sequence using ClustalOmega (Siever et al., 2011).

It needs to be remembered that all the BLAST algorithms perform only local alignments, therefore it is fundamental to understand that the score they calculate is locally based.

The effect is that sometimes sequences that share maybe only the conserved domains that define them could display a really high score, even if only a small part of the sequences is actually matching (Siever *et al.*, 2011).

Due to the above-mentioned fact is important to take into account that the only way to define homology in our case is by performing further experiments to validate functional orthology. These experiments could be: direct interaction assays between the transcription factor and *TaWRKY10* promoter. This could be done as direct Y1H, prior to cloning the chosen transcription factor. Another possibility could be to perform an Electro Mobility Shift Assay (EMSA) (Hellman and Fried, 2009).

Moreover the best method to ascertain if a certain transcription factor activity can perturbate *TaWRKY10* transcript level (or one of the other putative targets) is to generate VIGS lines of the chosen target, and compare *TaWRKY10* transcription level with their own controls.

*TaEDF3* was chosen for further study due to its higher BLAST search scores. Analyzing its expression upon Septoria infection we have been able to detect a specific expression pattern in both infected and non-infected conditions. Interestingly the expression is constantly upregulated in the Septoria infected samples. The fact that we have been able to detect differences in *TaEDF3* expression during Septoria infection is an evidence of *TaEDF3* involvement in necrotrophic pathogen response. *TaEDF3* contains the repressor motif RLFGV (Ikeda and Ohme-Takagi, 2009), therefore we can speculate that its role is to repress *TaWRKY10* expression, in order to boost JA signalling. It has been reported that AtEDF3 is activated by the presence of ethylene (Chen *et al.*, 2015), we moreover speculate that, in wheat, TaEDF3 activation in infected condition could play a key role in fine tuning the interactions between JA and ethylene pathway, as those two pathways are intimately interconnected and act synergistically in both response to necrotrophic pathogens and

response to developmental cues (Lorenzo *et al.*, 2002; Zhou *et al.*, 2005; Wunsche *et al.*, 2011; Lahlali *et al.*, 2014).

## 3.15 Figures chapter 3.



Figure 3.1

2DO (-LEU-TRP)



Figure 3.2







NUMBER CODE	GEND ID	Tf	GO/Function
1	At2G45050	GATA2	/
2	At1G08000	GATA10	/
3	At5G57520	ZFP2	NEGATIVE REGULATOR FLORAL ABSCISSION
4	At2G28200	C2H2	/
5	At1G49720	ABF1	ABA-ACTIVATED RESP
6	At5G43700	ATAUX211	AUX-RESPONSE
7	At5G26930	GATA23	LATERAL ROOT DEVELOPMENT
8	At4G36620	GATA19	FLOWER DEVELOPMENT
9	At1G68920	bHLH-CIB1	GROWTH REGULATION
10	At3G25730	EDF3	ETHYLENE ACTIVATED RESPONSE

Table 3.1



Arabidopsis thaliana IDs	Triticum aestivum IDs	Gene name
At2G28200	TraesCS6A01G404600	ZAT5
At1G49720	TraesCS5A01G237200	ABF1
At5G26930	TraesCS6D01G173000	GATA23
At4G36620	TraesCS3B01G269000	GATA19
At1G68920	TraesCS5A01G250600	bHLH-CIB1
At3G25730	TraesCS3B01G293000	EDF3

#### Table 3.2

At2G28200 C2H2-ZAT5

------MMMGQDE-----VGSDQTQIIKGKRTKRQRSSSTFVVTAATTVTSTSSSAGG MQASAMELVLFREEGAVDDRLQQRGGAVVKRKRTKRPRHQTPPVAAMA-------::: :: :: :: :: :: \*\*\*\*\*\* \* .: \*.: \* AtC2H2 TaC2H2 47 48 AtC2H2 TaC2H2 97 95 -----SRK---IHQKISSENSSFYVYECKTCNRTFSS ARQGTSSLPPAGPLPAPAVVSAKTERYTSRKYTEAATTADGVRAGFYVYECKTCNKCFPT \*\*\* ....:\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* \* : AtC2H2 TaC2H2 126 155 AtC2H2 TaC2H2 FQALGGHRASHKKPRTSTEEKTRLP-----LTQPKSSASE-----FQALGGHRASHKKPRLAGADDDSAANATSVAIAKLSKPPSTKTATPPLVQMTTASPPPPP \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*\* : :. \*::\* \*: : 161 215 AtC2H2 --EGQNSHFKVSGSALASQASNIINKANKVHECSICGSEFTSGQALGGHMRRH 212 TaC2H2 272 RTAVTTISPVAATAEVSRNSTEEEIEINIGRSMEQQRKYLPLDLNLPAPEDDLRE-----AtC2H2 267 RPLHAPADRAIATTAVTAIAAST---TKKEKDSTPAGINLELDIALPAPSDEECVSHPPP \* : . . \*\*: \*: ::. : : \* \*\*\*\*\*\*\*\*.\*: TaC2H2 329 -----SKFQGIVFSATPALIDCHY AtC2H2 286 PPPPSSAPPVVLGLGPFDSGKKRLMLTAASAALVDCHY .\* : :: :\*: \*\*:\*\*\* TaC2H2 367 %Identity Score **E-value** 

ScoreE-value%Identity%Identity calc1532.9E-1281.320.3

At1G49720	ABF1

	245	2.5E-24	71.0		34.9
	Score	<b>E-value</b>	%Identity	%	Identity calc
TAABF1	LR-RTLTG	sPw 354 .*:			
AtABF1	ASIAGQKTMLEKN	IPYRSVVRR 403			
TaABF1	ESAARSRARKQAY **********	TMELEAEVQKLKDLNQEL	VRKQAEILEMQKREAPEMKDQFGRKKRQC :*****:: :: *. : :.: :.	345	
AtABF1	ESAARSRARKQAY	TLELEAEIESLKLVNQDLQ	QKKQAEIMKTHNSEVITFFLYLSKGIFEA	382	
TaABF1	PLVVQTAVNPVDS	GSKGSEDLSSPSEPMPYSE	FEGIVRGRRTGGGVEKVVERRQRRMIKNR * ****:. *:******	285	
AtABF1	GGTVTAT-S	SPGTSSAENNTWSSPVPYVH	FGRGRRSNTGLEKVVERRQKRMIKNR	322	
			:**: * .****		
AtABF1 TaABF1	TMQQQQQPHQQQI	LQQPHQRLPPTIFPKQANV	IFAAPVNMVNRGLFETSADGPANSNMGGA PRAVGMGGA	270	
TaABF1	RPVPVVPKGPSFY	GNFPSANDAGAAALGFAP	VAMGDLA	210	
AtABF1	SSGFY	ANNGAAGLEFGFGQ	PNQNSISFNGNNSSMIMNQAPGLGLKVGG	210	
TAABFI	***: * .:	* • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	MTLEEFLVKAGVVREIPTAPAVPPPPMQP ****:**::****:* *	172	
AtABF1	EVWKYLNSKEGSN	-GNT-GTDALERQQTLGE	MTLEDFLLRAGVVKEDNTQQNENS	162	
	*******:.***	**::**: :::*	:* *** ********** ****		
AtABF1 TaABF1	SMNMDELLKNIWI SMNMDELLRSIWI	TAEDTQAFMTTTSSVAAPGH TAEESOAMAASASGA(	PSGFVPGGNGLQRQGSLTLPRTLSQKTVD SAGAGPPPTSLOGOGSLTLPRTLSAKTVD	109	
TaABF1	MDFRSSNGG	SSSERRPADGAPLTRQGS	IYSLTFEEFQSTLGGGAGVGGSDLGKDFS	56	
AtABF1	MGTHIDINNLGG-	DTSRGNESKPLARQSSI	LYSLTFDELQSTLGEPGKDFG	49	

At5G26930	GATA23
ALGU20750	unin25

AtGATA23		0
TaGATA23	$\tt MSTIYMSQLSTLPLMDGDQDQGHFQAFHLPKDPPVLFPFMIDNPVEHQGQGYGDQHSRQQ$	60
a+cama23		0
macAma 22	FEGECNOOFNDUMMCCCCSDDFACCDECDFTOCTCCDMTODCCVNCVDFF3MUACDCC	120
TAGATA23	rrgesnöðinnhuumsgesannikicshiðingstesnutökssinsinlekturenge	120
AtGATA23	MDPRKLLSCSSSYVSVRMKEEKGTIRCCSEC	31
TaGATA23	TSOWASAKSPVKMRIMRKAPTNDHOGGTARKPRRRAOAHOGDESOOLOHPMGVIRVCSDC	180
	.**: * :::. *.** **:*	
AtGATA23	KTTKTPMWRGGPTGPKSLCNACGIRHRKQRRSELLGIHIIRSHKSLASKKINLLSSSHGG	91
TaGATA23	NTTKTPLWRSGPCGPKSLCNACGIRQRKARRAMAAAAATAATNGGVASASSGG	233
	:****:*: ** ***************************	
AtGATA23	VAVKKRRSLKEEEQ-AALCLLLLSCSSVLA	120
TaGATA23	VAVGAAQASDASQAVKATKKEKRAADLDRSLPFKKRCKMVDHPTVTTTKAVAVDATPKDQ	293
	*** ::. :*:: * : *. *	
AtGATA23	120	
TaGATA23	DHVVAEDGAMVERLSKADPPAAFTHGFMRDEITDAAMLLMTLSCGLVRS 342	

Score	<b>E-value</b>	%Identity	%Identity calc
193	1.5E-18	55.7	15.7

At4G36620	GATA19
-----------	--------

AtGATA19	DVSHHSSPYASVDCTLSLGT	31
TaGATA19	MLHEAAPCTCGLLYGSCGGGCSMLFAAAPGDHHYYSKQCGDDGSYASYGGSVDCTLSLGT	60
	* **:*: * . ::* .********	
AtGATA19	PSTRLCNEDDERRFSSHTSDTIGWDFLNGSKKGGGGGGGHNLLARRCANCDTT	83
TaGATA19	PSTRRAEAGLPWEAVPSCNGRQDIGPARADQSNAGAASARRCANCDTT	108
	**** .: . : *: : . : *********	
AtGATA19	STPLWRNGPRGPKSLCNACGIRFKKEERRASTARNSTSGGGSTAAGVPTLDHQASANYYY	143
TaGATA19	STPLWRNGPRGPKSLCNACGIRYKKEERRAAAAAVAPTALASDSGIEYAY	158
	***************************************	
AtGATA19	NNNNQYASSSPWHHQHNTQRVPYYSPANNEYSYVDDVRVVDHDVTTDPFLSWRLNVADRT	203
TaGATA19	GYARQQQQQQQQWGCYGPAVAKAASYGMFGDAATEDGPCLPWGLGVMPSS	208
AtGATA19	GLVHDFTM 211	
TaGATA19	PAFGSVREMTSLFQYY 224	
	*	

Score	E-value	%Identity	%Identity calc
220	2.7E-22	97.4	22.5

	446 3.1E-51 80.9	33
	Score E-value %Identity	%Identity calc
TaCIB1	GSSHSHSQDLSIRPSQDAYQM 425	
AtCIB1	DVTPDPQAAATASLPAANMKVEP 486	
TACIDI	* *:** :::. *::*: *: :* :: *::: * :: *	101
TaCIBI	OI CODCI MOCCA & AMANSOUFDETMOAOI CANDGE CRUCTINGWEGDLUN-VIIINIGAG	403
A+CTB1	PLP_HGPMOOTLSSIGRTITSPLSPMNGGFKROFTNGWEGDION_UTHINVGAG	463
140101	***************************************	
TaCIBI	I INTYQOLQAQYDI DOMADATYWE QADE HEEGELDAKDALQEKAGSSSIIFFFFRANSAAF I INYVOSLOROVEFLSMKLATVNPRLDI.NIEGILSKDI.LRFPGVSSSSMGFSPEMMHPOL	345
A+CTR1	T TNYUAST ADAUPPT SMKT ATUNDAMPENT PAT I AKDAT AT DAASSSTTEDDNMSMAVD	411
	*:.********************************	17. (B) (B) (B)
TaCIB1	KESSEKEDYIHVRARRGOATNSHSLAERLRREKISERMKLLODLVPGCSKVTGKAVMLDE	285
AtCIB1	SSDPPKDGYIHVRARRGOATNSHSLAERVRREKISERMKFLODLVPGCNKVTGKAVMLDE	351
100101	1***1* .11 .** 1 1 1111.1*.** 1 *. 1**.1**	
TACIBI	SKKRRRDSEVMGGDOVOSSNVAADSANESAOSKDKGEESSPAT-GT-TTGGKSKGKGA	225
A+CTB1	** : ::*:*:: ***.* :.*** :	291
TaCIB1	AFGEGYLDHRRKEGGDKAEPELAGSGGVPSSEAAGGDCSSKGSD	169
AtCIB1	CQSNELNVGEPHNDVSVAVKESTVRSSEQAKPNVPGSGNVSEDTQSSGGNGQKGRETSSN	234
TACIBI	GFLFFFGLGGRFFVDSGFLEKAARSSCFVGFGSGGGMMGAGAFGGAGDQHMGS	123
AtCIB1	SFLPPSMAQFPADSGFIERAARFSLFSGGNFSDMVNQPLGNSEAIGLFLQGGGTMQGQ	174
AtCIB1 TaCIB1	GQTLWYDPTSVQAVGYAGFNGGNASSSSFRGSIDRSLEMGWNLPNLLPPKGNGLFLPNAS ASGMWPAASOHGAGFLAP-VP	116 72
TaCIB1	MDMNESSEKGMEGNGSSGPGGIPVEWQSQFSGGGG-FSA-HHHQQHPHMMDSF **:* * :*.* :*: ::** : :*****	52
AtCIB1	MDLSAKDEFSAEKRNPDNYDSVNNPSGDWRVDSYPSENLISAGPASCSPSQMMDSF	56

At3G25730	EDF3
-----------	------

	379 1.3E-43 77.9	76
	Score E-value %Identity	%Identity calc
AtEDF3 TaEDF3	SLRCKKQRVL 333 MPGCKRARDLVKSPPPKVAFKKQCIELALA 383 **: * *	
TaEDF3	TGEDTKLFIDCKLRPDTNSPASADPVDQSAPVQKAVRLFGVDLLTAPASP :* *:**. * : . :	EQG 353
AtEDF3	QDQKFFIGWKSKSGLDLETGRVMRLFGVDISLNAVVVVKE	TTEVLMS 323
TaEDF3	ESKGLLLNFEDAAGKVWRFRYSYWNSSQSYVLTKGWSRFVKEKGLGAGDVVGF	YRSAAGS 300
AtEDF3	SVKGMLLNFEDVNGKVWRFRYSYWNSSQSYVLTKGWSRFVKEKRLCAGDLISF	KRSND 276
TaEDF3	APTTSRGADGHASTPSPAAAREHLFDKTVTPSDVGKLNRLVIPKQHAEKHFPL	QLPAAGG 240
AtEDF3	TAFALASMVVMTGFKTAELLFEKTVTPSDVGKLNRLVIPKHQAEKHFPI	: PLGNNNV 218
TaEDF3	GRDAVTNFRPLADADPDAAAELRFLAARSKAEVVDMLRKHTYFDELAQSKRAF	AASAALS 180
AtEDF3	.* : **********************************	***:*** 2DGNGKET 162
TaEDF3	GAGRAAAGKLPSSRFKGVVPQPNGRWGAQIYERHQRVWLGTFAGEADAARAYD	VAAQRFR 120
AtEDF3	VEVEAESRKLPSSRFKGVVPQPNGRWGAQIYEKHQRVWLGTFNEEDEAARAYD	VAAHRFR 107
TaEDF3	MDSTSCLADDTSSGGASTDKLKALAAAAAAAGPLERMGSGASAVLDAAEPGS **: *.: :.: ::: * ::: * ::: *. * ****:::	EADSGGA 60
AtEDF3	MDAMSSVDESSTTTDSIPARKSSSPASLLYRMGSGTSVVLDSEN	GVE 47



Figure 3.12







Figure 3.14

## 3.16 Figures Legend chapter 3.

## Fig 3.1 cis element analysis of the *TaWRKY10* promoter region.

A 2kb fragment of the region upstream of the START codon of *TaWRKY10* was submitted to the free online available software PLACE (Plant cis-acting regulatory DNA elements by Higo *et al.*, 1999). The TFs binding site was quantified and plotted. The most represented binding sites are those corresponding to WRKY, MYB, DOF, ERF and GATA TFs binding sites.

#### Fig 3.2 Mating control on double drop-out media.

As described by Castrillo *et al.*, 2011 the mating between preys and the bait has been carried out in liquid YPAD rich media, and then plated on synthetically defined AGAR medium. As the preys carry a -TRP and the bait -LEU auxotrophic markers, the cultures was plated on DOB-LEU-TRP, letting growth only on mated cultures. The figure shows that both in plate 11 and 15 all the clones have grown, proving the success of the mating procedure.

## Fig 3.3 10 prey clones are able to activate -HIS3 reporter gene.

The positively mated clones was replica-plated on triple auxotrophic selection medium. *TaWRKY10* promoter drives the expression of *-HIS3* gene, therefore the selection for interactions was carried out on triple drop-out media (DOB-LEU-TRP-HIS). 10 positive interactions were isolated.

## Fig 3.4 Negative controls.

The positive preys from the RR library as well as the bait only has been plated on double drop-out (DOB-LEU-TRP) as well as triple drop-out (DOB-LEU-TRP-HIS). Those controls were carried out in order to rule out the possibilities of leaky expressions on any of the auxotrophic markers gene as well the possibility of contaminations.

#### Table 3.1 Summary of positive interactors.

Table provides the list of the 10 positive interactors, with gene ID, gene name and GO terms associated with it if available. Enlighted in green the 6 positives to 3-AT treatment.

#### Fig 3.5 Six interactors are positive to 3-Amino-1,2,4-triazole (3-AT) screen.

In this procedure is essential to re-plate the positive interactions on triple drop-out plates supplementit ed with increasing amount of 3-Amino-1,2,4-triazole. A liquid subculture of the 10 positive interactors has been made in triple drop-out, and then drop-inoculated on plates supplemented with increasing concentrations of 3-AT as shown in figure. After two days 6 colonies were still able to grow on the higher concentration of 3-AT, allowing us to conclude that those are the strongest interactors of our promoter target region.

#### Table 3.2 Arabidopsis-wheat correspondences.

Once the prey-bait has been validated, Arabidopsis sequences has been recovered from TAIR database and then blasted against wheat proteome. The table is reporting the best BLAST hits obtained via PLANT-ENSEMBL v40 release (IWGSC).

#### Figs 3.6-3.10 protein alignements wheat-arabidopsis sequences.

The protein sequence alignement between the Arabidopsis positive interactor and the correspondant wheat best Plant Ensembl Blastv40 is shown. The alignement has been performed utilizing Clustal Omega (Sievers *et al.*, 2011).

The score, E-value and %Identity shown correspond to the results obtained by blasting the Arabidopsis sequences against wheat proteome utilizing Plant-Ensemble Blast v40; the %Identity calc. represents the crude percentage calculated counting the amminoacids displaying a perfect match in the 2 sequences.

**3.6.** The alignement between Arabidopsis C2H2-ZAT5 and its wheat correspondant display a score of 153, a 2.9E-12 E-value and a 81.3% of identity. The %Identity calc is 20.3%. **3.7.** ABF1 alignement show as results 245, 2.5E-24 and 71.0% for score, E-value and %Identity respectively. The calculated percentage correspond to 34.9%. **3.8.** GATA23 analysis display the lowest score among the group analyzed: 193 score, 1.5E-18 E-value and 55.7% of Identity and the calculated identity is 15.7%. **3.9.** The output of the alignement of AtGATA19 against TaGATA19 harvests the subsequent results: score 220, E-value 2.7E-22 and %Identity 97.4, while calculated identity is of 22.5%. **3.10.** bHLH-CIB1 alignement display a score of 446, an E-value of 3.1E-51, a %identity of 80.9; the calculated percentage of identity is 33%. **3.11.** The blast search against wheat proteome and the subsequent alignment between Arabidopsis and wheat EDF3 protein is the one that show the highest score. A score of 379, E-value 1.3E-43 and %Identity of 77.9. Also the calculated percentage of identity is the highest among the different putative interactors: 76%.

# Fig 3.12 *TaEDF3* transcription is constantly upregulated during Septoria infection in cultivar *Lili*.

*TaEDF3* expression analysis has been carried out comparing non-infected and infected *Lili* leaves. A wavy pattern can be identified in non-infected controls tissues, suggesting a role in development and a negative feedback loop based regulation.

If infected the plant tissue show an upregulation of *TaEDF3* mRNA level, the rhythm in conserved, but is visible an increase of transcript of at least 2-fold, starting from day 8. Notably at 18 days post infection the infected and the control tissues display

the same amount of *TaEDF3* transcript, but it increase again suddenly at 20 days post infection.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

# Fig 3.13 *TaEDF3* mRNA level is higher during Septoria infection in cultivar *Santiago*.

In order to establish if *TaEDF3* plays a key role during Septoria defence in wheat cultivar *Santiago*, a qPCR transcript analysis has been carried out throughout a 22 days infection time-course. The expression pattern remains similar to that of a non-infected tissue, but with a slight but constant upregulation in all of it, a part on day 16 post infection. Interestingly between day 18 and 20 in both infected and non infected samples the transcript level remain the same within the same sample, but in the infected tissue we detected a TaEDF3 expression 8 fold change higher compared to the control.

Error bars, ±standard error (SE) of the mean of raw data for 3 biological replicates.

# Fig 3.14 Comparison of transcript levels of *TaEDF3* and *TaWRKY10* for both cultivars *Lili* and *Santiago*.

In order to facilitate reading and data interpretation an extra figure has been created reporting together the expression patterns of *TaEDF3* and *TaWRKY10* for both cultivars *Lili* and *Santiago*. *TaWRKY10* data has been collected from the previous chapter.

## **Discussion**.

World population is rapidly growing, consequently the food demand worldwide is dramatically increasing. The Food and Agriculture organization of the United Nations (FAO) estimates that 70% increase in food production is needed by 2050. Agriculture plays a key role in food production, therefore plant science plays a fundamental part in this major challenge.

*Triticum aestivum* (bread wheat) is one of the major food sources in many parts of the world, providing approximately 20% of calories consumed by humans (Dvorak and Akhunov 2005). This aspect makes clear that it is fundamental to perform in depth investigations utilizing wheat as a model plant, in order to generate knowledge that could be rapidly translated to elite cultivar improvement.

Zymoseptoria Tritici (also known as Mychosporella Graminicola, Septoria tritici or commonly known as Septoria) is the causal pathogen of Septoria Tritici Blotch (STB), one of the most threatening wheat foliar diseases across temperate regions, causing up to 40% yield loss if untreated with fungicide (Orton *et al.*, 2011). Due to its considerable genome plasticity Septoria is indeed a rapidly evolving pathogen (Siah *et al.*, 2013). This trait enables the pathogen to quickly overcome the genetic resistance of elite wheat varieties (Kettles and Kanyuka 2016). Understanding the molecular mechanisms that underpin Septoria-wheat interaction will be crucial for generating new control strategies against STB.

Plant hormones are essential regulators of growth and immunity (Shinegaga *et al.*, 2016). In particular, Jasmonic acid (JA) plays a central role during defence against

necrotrophic pathogens (Okada *et al.*, 2015). JA-dependent defence has been widely studied in the model system *Arabidopsis thaliana* challenged with the necrotrophic pathogen *Botrytis cinerea* (Zhang *et al.*, 2017, Wang *et al.*, 2017, Smirnova *et al.*, 2017) and in *Oryza sativa* against *Magnaportha oryzae* (reviewed by Nasir *et al.*, 2017). It is widely accepted that growth regulation is intimately and inversely linked to plant immunity (Bergelson and Purrington, 1996).

JA in recent years is emerging as a critical agent acting to modulate the growth– defence trade-offs (Bodenhause *et al.*, 2007; Pauwels *et al.*, 2008; Zhang *et al.*, 2008). Therefore JA and its signalling pathway components are good targets to identify mechanisms to improve resistance against pathogens without paying the plant fitness costs associated with defence activation. Unlike Arabidopsis or rice, the knowledge on JA pathway and JA-triggered events are not well studied in wheat.

WRKYs transcription factor gene family is one of the largest and plant specific transcriptional regulators (Bakshi and Oelmuller, 2014). WRKYs are part of an intricate plant signaling web and regulate multiple pathways from stress responses to growth (Bakshi and Oelmuller, 2014). It has been established through multiple studies that WRKY Tfs are central regulators of innate plant immunity in plants (Rushton *et al.*, 2010).

Here we have been able to identify two members of the WRKY family in wheat and establish their role in immunity against Septoria. For one of them, namely *TaWRKY10*, we have been able to identify the hormonal pathway that is affected by its activity, along with 6 putative regulators of WRKY10 transcription.

Initially we identified and mapped the WRKY gene family in the wheat genome.

It is important to state that during this procedure the information available on the wheat genome and proteome was limited. Genomic databases and search algorithms that are freely available use incomplete genome information. Therefore in order to obtain a complete set of WRKYs in wheat we had to utilize and compare different databases such as PLANTTFDB, NCBI GenBank, Plant-Ensemble (Jin JP *et al.*, 2013, Benson *et al.*, 2005, Kinsella *et al.*, 2011). Consequently we have been able to isolate a total of 135 amino acid sequences possessing a WRKY domain via BLAST search algorithm.

Only 71 WRKY genes had complete DNA sequences. In the near future a similar bioinformatic analysis will result in a much better and more complete genomic

information on the WRKY gene family. A new and complete assembly of wheat genome and proteome has just been released by IWGSC in August 2018, and all the information have been gathered together in Plant-Ensemble v40 website(Kersey *et al.*, 2018). This is going be the best genomic tool in the future to gain insight into wheat genomic and proteomic information.

Literature and bioinformatics analysis enabled us to generate a shortlist of WRKYs likely to be involved in immune response. Experimentally 2 WRKY targets were identified as major role players during Septoria infection of wheat, namely *TaWRKY13* and *TaWRKY10*.

TaWRKY13 shows a clearly perturbated transcription upon Septoria infection.

However when *TaWRKY13* VIGS-silenced lines were generated, the phenotype detected, even though statistically significant, was only marginally different compared to the controls. In particular the knock-down of TaWRKY13 lead to only a small increase in susceptibility, a phenotype that is different from reported effects on Septoria resistance of other genes knock-down (Lee *et al.*, 2015, Millyard *et al.*, 2016). Thus we speculate the existence of an another gene/s orthologous to *TaWRKY13*, function which is compensating for the decrease in TaWRKY13 activity. This is definitely one of the scenarios where the new IGWSC gene assembly could be really helpful in order to boost better our understanding of WRKY gene family function.

On the other hand *TaWRKY10* shows a more prominent role during plant immunity. *TaWRKY10* is a *poieadae*- specific WRKY, it is present only in wheat and barley. Barley is particularly susceptible to a fungal pathogen closely related to Septoria: *Rhynchosporium commune*. Rhyncosporium is the causal agent of barley leaf blotch. It is important to note that both Septoria and Rhyncosporium are hemibiotrophic fungus, with the same life cycle, and both are specific to wheat and barley respectively (Zhan *et al.*, 2008, Walters *et al.*, 2012). Therefore we speculate that *TaWRKY10* and *HvWRKY10* both evolved in order to influence Septoria and Rhyncosporium induced immune response in wheat.

*TaWRKY10* is downregulated prior to Septoria's switch to necrotrophic growth.

Silenced lines that knock down *TaWRKY10* transcript level display an increased resistance to Septoria, reducing its sporulation capability therefore impairing the pathogen fitness, even though the necrosis in infected leaves gets anticipated compared to the controls.

Wheat grain filling is a critical step to obtaining high yields (Monpara, 2011).

The majority of the photosynthetic potential needed in this phase is mainly produced by the flag leaf (Sanchez-Bragado *et al.*, 2014, Borril et al., 2015, Carmo-Silva et al., 2017). In fact Septoria becomes a real threat to the yield when it reaches the flag leaf (Ponomarenko *et al.*, 2011). Therefore limiting Septoria sporulation, even at the cost of diminishing the plant photosynthetic potential during the seedling stage via reducing *TaWRKY10* expression, could be an interesting crop protection strategy to investigate further. Moreover *TaWRKY10* silenced lines were phenotypically similar to Arabidopsis plants artificially supplemented with JA or genetically hypersensitive to JA (Chini *et al.*, 207, Srivastava *et al.*, 2018).

Further investigations on the transcriptional profile of specific components of the JA signalling pathway on the silenced lines, will allow us to demonstrate that *TaWRKY10* exerts its activity via regulating *TaCOI1* receptor transcription. In particular TaWRKY10 is a transcriptional repressor of *TaCOI1* expression, limited *TaCOI1* expression leads to JA insensitivity (Gossens *et al.*, 2016). *TaWRKY10* silencing leads to a higher transcription of TaCOI1, which in turns leads to a higher activation of all JA pathway, therefore an enhanced resistance against necrotrophic pathogens (Yang et al., 2012, Chini *et al.*, 2017). To date it is not demonstrated yet if TaWRKY10 transcription factor acts directly on *TaCOI1* promoter or if the interaction is indirect. In order to better understand *TaWRKY10* and JA biological roles in wheat we used to two different wheat varieties in parallel for our experiments. The two varieties were chosen based on their variability in Septoria resistance and in *TaWRKY10* transcriptional profile.

The variety *Lili* (low *TaWRKY10* transcript levels) is more resistant to Septoria than the variety *Santiago* (high *TaRWKY10* transcript levels), mirroring the publicly available field scoring data (AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18). Utilizing two different varieties with different traits, we have been able to demonstrate that their different degree of susceptibility to Septoria is correlated with their *TaWRKY10* expression, which leads to a higher or lower JA pathway activation.

To further uncover the pathway that regulates JA signalling upstream of TaWRKY10, Y1H screen was performed. Y1H enables us to determine which transcription factors specifically interact with a given promoter region of a gene (Kim *et al.*, 2003).

Taking advantage of a publicly available arrayed Arabidopsis transcription factors library (Castrillo et al., 2011), the screen was performed utilizing *TaWRKY10* 

promoter region. Six putative interactors were isolated, all of them correlated with developmental cues connected to phytohormone signalling. Each one of them seem to possess a putative homolog in wheat, but their activity needs to be further investigated in order to understand their specific roles in mediated any potential effects on Septoria defence.

Among the identified interactors we have major player in developmental response as well as biotrophic stress response, all of them driven by different but correlated hormonal activity.

At this stage we decided to further investigate only one of them, the one that showed the higher score after our homology analysis: *TaEDF3*.

We examined the transcriptional profile of *TaEDF3* during Septoria infection. *TaEDF3* mRNA level is always higher in infected sample compared to non-infected controls. This is only a first step to validate its role, but this very promising result asserts the potency of Y1H screening as well the possibility to perform Y1H utilizing well established resources meant to be used in Arabidopsis and then generating parallelism with wheat.

Taken all the results together we can affirm that the main objectives of this thesis work have been accomplished.

We have been able to identify and map WRKYs in wheat genome, and investigate in depht the function of one of them, utilizing both new and well established molecular and phenotyping techniques.

Moreover we established an inverse correlation between *TaWRKY10* expression in control condition and Septoria resistance. This demonstrated intimate relationship can be exploited to assess quickly the performance of novel varieties prior the field experiments.

In any case larger scale validating experiments need to be performed to further enhance the specificity and sensitivity of the proposed tool.

Putative upstream targets regulating *TaWRKY10* expression have been identified, but further studies are required.

To date in depht studies that investigate the sensitivity of different varieties to phytohormones are lacking.

With this work we have been able to establish a precise correlation between hormone sensitivity and immunity in wheat.

We are confident that innovative breeding programs that target both JA production and perception can improve the elite varieties output both in terms of pathogen resistance and yield.

Subsequently we present a model resuming this work.


# **Experimental procedures**

#### Plant materials and growth conditions

*Nicotiana benthamiana* plants were grown in environmentally controlled cabinets at 24°C at long day conditions (16 h : 8 h, light:dark cycles). *Triticum aestivum* cvs KWS *Lili* and KWS *Santiago* plants were grown in a temperature controlled room at 24°C at long day conditions (16 h : 8 h, light : dark cycles).

The samples for transcription analyses were collected at 8 hour into the 16 hours light cycle.

#### Quantitative Real-time PCR (qRT-PCR)

All quantitative real-time polymerase chain reactions (qRT-PCRs) were performed in a 10  $\mu$  l volume reaction containing Agilent SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (Qiagen) with (1 : 10 v/v) first-strand cDNA as template. The reactions were carried out in a ABI one step plus machine (Applied biosysthem). The endogenous control mRNA used for normalization were those encoding *TaEF1* and *Ta26S*, the geometric mean of the Ct value of the two were used to normalize the samples. Three independent biological repeats and three independent technical replicates were performed for each of the time points. Primers used are listed in Supplementary table1.

# Pathotests

*Zymoseptoria tritici* isolate IPO323 was used for all pathology assays as described previously by Keon *et al.*, 2007. Spores were grown on YPD (yeast extract peptone dextrose plates) for 7 d at 18°C. For plant infection, spores were suspended in water containing 0.1% (v/v) Tween20 at a density of 7.5 x  $10^6$  spores ml<sup>-1</sup>. Wheat plants were inoculated with Septoria spores 15 days after VIGS silencing. Replicates of five leaves each were used to determine the de novo spore production within pycnidia after 28 days of infection. Spores counts was carried out using a light microscope and a haemocytometer after spores washing as previously described by Lee *et al.*, 2014. Area Under the Desease Progression Curve has been obtained on the average leaf blotched area displayed by the leaves, and calculated using a AUDPC calculation R package.

#### Sequence analysis

To retrieve genes and protein sequences used in this study the public available databases GenBank, SwissProt, PLANTTFDB, NcbiBlast, Plant-Ensembl were used (Jin JP *et al.*, 2013, Benson *et al.*, 2005, Kinsella *et al.*, 2011, Kersey *et al.*, 2018). Domain sequences were aligned using ClustalOmega (Sievers *et al.*, 2011).

## Virus induced gene silencing (VIGS)

Reverse genetics studies in *Triticum aestivum* were carried using the virus-induced gene silencing (VIGS) platform (Baulcombe, 1999). based on the Barley Stripe Mosaic Virus (BSMV) as previously described (*Yuan et al.*, 2011). Two independent silencing fragments were designed for each gene, in order to minimize the off-target effect. Primers used to generate the BSMV construct are listed in Supplementary table1. At the moment of silencing wheat seedlings were 10 days old.

# **Hormone treatments**

Wheat seeds were germinated on Murashige and Skoog medium (Duchefa) and grown for 3 days. After germination the seedling were moved individually into glass test tubes containing either MS or MS supplied with Jasmonic acid (Sigma) at the concentration of  $10 \,\mu$  M. Samples for transcriptional analysis and pictures to evaluate root elongation were taken daily. Three independent biological replicates have been performed. Root growth inhibition was calculated using the software ImageJ. Regarding the root growth evaluation, 25 plants each treatment for each genotype have been analyzed.

#### **Root growth measurement**

To evaluate the effect of *TaWRKY10* silencing on root growth, wheat seeds were germinated on plates as previously described, and then moved to sand pots. The nutrients were supplied using  $\frac{1}{2}$  Hoagland. 7 weeks after germination the sand was removed by washing with tap water and pictures were taken and analyzed using ImageJ software.

## Anthocyanin relative quantification.

Anthocyanin extraction and quantification has been done collecting 3 gr of tissue each sample, then extraction and quantification has been done as previously described by Neff *et al.*, 1998. Three biological replicates have been performed, with three technical replicates each. Anthocyanin extraction has been performed by incubating the samples overnight in 150  $\mu$ L of methanol acidified with 1% HCl. After addition of 100  $\mu$ L of distilled water, anthocyanins and clorophilles were separated by adding 250  $\mu$ L of chloroform.

Total anthocyanins were determined by measuring the  $A_{530}$  and  $A_{657}$  of the aqueous phase using a spectrophotometer (Gene Quant 1300, GE). By subtracting the  $A_{657}$  from the  $A_{530}$ , the relative amount of anthocyanin per sample was calculated. The experiment has been performed for 3 biological repeats, with 2 technical repeats for each biological replica.

## TaWRKY10 promoter cloning.

*TaWRKY10* regulatory region sequence was obtain by free online software JBrowse implemented by TGAC (reclover 2.1 assembly). A pair of primers was designed to amplify a region 2 kb upstream of the gene START codon (primers are listed in Primer table T1). The primers were designed with restriction sites of *XmaI* and *XbaI* respectively for forward and reverse primer, to clone the desired region upstream the *HIS3* reporter gene. Genomic DNA extracted from *Lili* was used as template.

Amplification has been carried out with Q5 proof-reading enzyme (NEB) as the manufacturer's instructions. The resulting product, once tested via gel electrophoresis for correct size, was gel-purified via Zymo clean PCR recovery kit (Zymo). After a double digestion with the restriction enzymes (NEB), performed following manufacturer's guidelines, the amlicon was ligated (via T4 DNA ligase, NEB) into pTUY1H vector, previously digested with the same restriction enzymes. The resultant construct, pTUY1H-p*TaWRKY10*, has been transformed in *E. coli* DH5α strain, and

plated onto LB supplemented with ampicillin for selection. Positive colonies were sequenced.

# Saccharomyces cerevisiae transformation.

A single sequencing-positive clone was used to transform *S. cerevisiae* Y187 $\alpha$ , using the small scale LiAC method. The method is schematically described below, including the preparation of *S. cerevisiae* competent cells, as they need to be freshly prepared and transformed:

1. Inoculate 1 ml of YPD or SD with several *S. cerevisiae* colonies, 2–3 mm in diameter.

2. Vortex vigorously for 5 min to disperse any clumps.

3. Transfer this into a flask containing 50 ml of YPD or the appropriate SD medium.

4.Incubate at 30°C for 16–18 hr with shaking at 250 rpm to stationary phase  $(OD_{600}>1.5)$ .

5.Transfer 30 ml of overnight culture to a flask containing 300 ml of YPD. Check the  $OD_{600}$  of the diluted culture and, if necessary, add more of the overnight culture to bring the  $OD_{600}$  up to 0.2–0.3.

6. Incubate at 30°C for 3 hr with shaking (230 rpm). At this point, the  $OD_{600}$  should be 0.4–0.6.

7. Place cells in 50-ml tubes and centrifuge at 1,000 x g for 5 min at room temperature (20–21°C).

8. Discard the supernatantsa nd thoroughly resuspend the cell pellet in sterile TE. Pool the cells into one tube (final volume 25–50 ml).

9. Centrifuge at 1,000 x g for 5 min at room temperature.

10. Decant the supernatant.

11. Resuspend the cell pellet in 1.5 ml of freshly prepared, sterile 1XTE/1X LiAc.

12. Add 0.1  $\mu$ g of plasmid DNA and 0.1 mg of carrier DNA to a fresh 1.5-ml tube and mix. Add 0.1 ml of yeast competent cells to each tube and mix well by vortexing.

13. Add 0.6 ml of sterile PEG/LiAc solution to each tube and vortex at high speed for 10 sec to mix.

14. Incubate at 30°C for 30 min with shaking at 200 rpm.

15. Add 70 µl of DMSO. Mix well by gentle inversion.

16. Heat shock for 15 min in a 42°C water bath.

17. Chill cells on ice for 1–2 min.

18. Centrifuge cells for 5 sec at 14,000 rpm at room temperature. Remove the supernatant.

19. Resuspend cells in 0.5 ml of sterile 1XTE buffer.

20. Plate 100  $\mu l$  on each DOB agar plate that will select for the desired transformants (DOB-

in our case).

21. Incubate plates, up-side-down, at 28°C until colonies appear (, 2–4 days).

# S. cerevisiae selecting plates preparation.

The selective auxotrofic marker for pTUY1H plasmid is *LEU* for integration of the plasmid, the prey library carry a *TRP* marker and the bait marker associated with *TaWRKY10* promoter is *HIS3*.

The minimum defined yeast media used was DOB, obtained from MP Biomedicals, the reagents to prepare the media lacking the selected amminoacid/s were obtained as well from MP Biomedicals, and all the selective plates has been prepared as manufacturer's instruction.

The plates with their selection and objective are described below schematically.

-TRP : RR library propagation.

-LEU : *S. cerevisiae* transformants carrying to pTUY1H-p*TaWRKY10*.

-LEU -TRP (2DO) used to asses the positive mating between prays and bait.

-LEU -TRP -HIS (3DO) to screen positive interaction between the prey and the promoter analyzed.

#### **RR** library.

The normalized array used in this work TFs library is supplied by NASC, deposited by Castrillo *et al.*, 2011.

The library is in the format of 96-wells plates, each well containing a different prey clone, maintained in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strain YM4271, auxotrofic marker associated is TRP. To propagate it a specially designed replicator stamp with 96 pins has been used, to replicate the glycerol plates provided by NASC. The replicator has been used throughout all the screen procedure, to make sure to always identify the clones associated with a certain coordinate in every single plate.

The library has been replicated out from the glycerol stocks on agar supplemented DOB-*TRP*, growth at 28°C for 3 days and then utilized.

#### Library screen.

Library and bait clones were grown for three days on DOB-TRP and DOB-LEU (MP Biomedicals) plates from their corresponding frozen stocks. A 1 L flask containing 200 ml of YPAD medium was inoculated with bait cells and incubated overnight at 28°C with shaking (200 rpm). In parallel, 100 ml of YPAD was aliquoted into 96-flat bottom well plates (Starlab) by using a multichannel pipette and a replicator was used to inoculate them with their corresponding library colonies. After overnight incubation with vigorous shaking (500 rpm) at 28°C (HiGro shaker; Genemachines), 100 ml of the bait culture was added to each well of the 96-well plates with a multichannel pipette and mating was allowed 48 h by incubating at 28°C without shaking. Settled cells were resuspended by hitting the bottom of the wells with the pins of the replicator and used to inoculate another set of 96-flat bottom well plates containing 200 ml of diploid selection media (DOB-LEU-TRP). The replicator was able to transfer about 5  $\mu$ l of liquid in each pin and each well was inoculated twice, always sterilizing by flaming with 70% ethanol between plates (3 minutes after the flaming was allowed to cool the replicator). After one day of growth at 28°C and

vigorous shaking, the cells were plated on two different plates: 2DO (mating control) and 3DO (promoter Tf interaction selection) each of them.

The colonies showing a positive interaction (visible growth on both 2Do and 3DO) were spotted later on increasing concentration of 3-amino-1,2,4-triazole (3AT, Sigma), in order to rule out false positives due to leaky expression of the *HIS3* gene.

# **Primers table**

Gene	Forward	Reverse	Purpose
TaWRKY13	AAG GAA GTT TAA	AAC CAC CAC CAC CGT	BSMV:TaWRKY13_1
	GGTCACTTACTTCAACCATC	GAAACTGGTGACCGTAAG	
TaWRKY13	AAG GAA GTT TAA	AAC CAC CAC CAC	BSMV:TaWRKY13_2
	CTTACGGTCACCAGTTTC	CGTGAAAGTACTCGATGCATCTC	
TaWRKY13	TTC CTA CCC CAG CGA CCT G	TTG TTT TGT CGC AGG GCA CTT C	qPCR
TaWRKY10	AAGGAAGTTTAA	AACCACCACCACCGT TCGTGTACA	BSMV:TaWRKY10_1
	CCTACTGAACTGAGCTACTGATC	TGCATCCGTGA	
TaWRKY10	AAG GAA GTT TAAAGCTCGTCT	AACCACCACCACCGT	BSMV:TaWRKY10_2
	GTGCAGTGCAC	TCACCGGCTTGGAAGTTGTA	
TaWRKY10	TTATGGCAGCTTCGCTGGGAC	TACATGTTCATCGCCTCGCC	qPCR
Ta26S	GGGTCAACCTATGGTGTA	ACGAGAACTTGTATAGAGAGGGATTT	qPCR
TaEF1	ACCTGAAGAAG GTCGGCTACAA	ATCTGGTCAAGCGCCTCAAG	qPCR
TaLOX1	TGTTGATAGACTGGTGCTGTG	TGAGGATTAACGCTTAGGATCG	qPCR
TaAOS	TCCCGAGAGCGCTGTTTAAA	GACGATTGACGGCTGCTATGA	qPCR
TaCOI1	CATTGTGCGAGTGAACTGTGACA	CGCGGAAACCAGACAAGCT	qPCR
TaMYC2	CCGGGGAAAACACCTAAAAT	TGCTCCAGGCTCTCTTTCTC	qPCR
TaJAZ6	CCGTAGCACGGTCTTACCAT	ATATGAGGCGAGCAACTTGG	qPCR
TaTAT1	GTGGCAGAGCACTTGTCG	TTTATGATGACCATCGCAGTT G	qPCR
TaPDF1.1	ATG GCA TCC CCT CGT CGC AT	GAAAGTTCTCGGTGCGGCA	qPCR
TaWRKY10	CCCCCCGGGGGGGGGTA CTA ATT	TGCTCTAGAGCA AAG TGC ACT GCA	Promoter cloning
	ACT ACT CGC AAC	CAG ACG A	
TaEDF3	AGC TAG GCG GCG GTT TTT G	GGA TAT GCT TCA GTT TTT GAC AAG	qPCR

# References

**Agarwal P**, Reddy MP, Chikara J. (2011) WRKY: its structure, evolutionary relationship, DNA-binding selectivity, role in stress tolerance and development of plants. Mol Biol Rep.**38**:3883-96

AHDB recommended list for cereals and oilseed 2017/18

Alam MM, Hasanuzzaman M, Nahar K, Fujita M (2013). Exogenous salicylic acid ameliorates short-term drought stress in mustard (*Brassica juncea* L.) seedlings by up-regulating the antioxidant defense and glyoxalase system. *Aust. J. Crop Sci.* **7** 1053–1063

**Ahlfors R**, Macioszek V, Rudd J, Brosché M, Schlichting R, Scheel D (2004). Stress hormone-independent activation and nuclear translocation of mitogen-activated protein kinases in Arabidopsis thaliana during ozone exposure. Plant J. **40 :**512–522

Allen MD, Yamasaki K, Ohme-Takagi M, Tateno M, Suzuki M. (1998). A novel mode of DNA recognition by a beta-sheet revealed by the solution structure of the GCC-box binding domain in complex with DNA. EMBO J. 17: 5485–5496

Altschul SF, Gish W, Miller W, Myers EW, Lipman DJ. (1990) Basic local alignment search tool. J Mol Biol. **215**:403-10.

**Anderson JP**, Badruzsaufari E, Schenk PM, Manners JM, Desmond OJ, Ehlert C, Maclean DJ, Ebert PR, Kazan K. (2004) Antagonistic interaction between abscisic acid and jasmonate-ethylene signaling pathways modulates defense gene expression and disease resistance in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell.**16**:3460-79

Annamalai P, Hsu YH, Liu YP, Tsai CH, Lin NS.(2003) Structural and mutational analyses of cis-acting sequences in the 5'-untranslated region of satellite RNA of bamboo mosaic potexvirus. Virology **311**:229–239

**Argüello-Astorga G**, Herrera-Estrella L (1998) Evolution of light-regulated plant promoters. Annu Rev Plant Physiol Plant Mol Biol **49**: 525–555

**Arraiano LS**, Brown JKM. (2006) Identification of isolate-specific and partial lines. Plant Pathology **55**: 726–738

**Avramova** (2018) Defense related priming and responses to recurring drought: two manifestations of plant transcriptional memory mediated by the ABA and JA signaling pathways Plant Cell Environ. doi: 10.1111/pce.13458. [Epub ahead of print]

**Bakshi M, Oelmüller R**. (2014) WRKY transcription factors: Jack of many trades in plants. Plant Signal Behav. 9:e27700

Balbi V, Devoto A. (2008) Jasmonate signalling network in Arabidopsis thaliana: crucial regulatory nodes and new physiological scenarios. New Phytologist. 2:301-318

**Bailey PC**, Martin C, Toledo-Ortiz G, Quail PH, Huq E, Heim MA, Jakoby M, Werber M, Weisshaar B. (2003) Update on the basic helix-loophelix transcription factor gene family in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell. **15**:2497-502 **Bailey TL**, Boden M, Buske FA, Frith M, Grant CE, Clementi L, Ren J, Li WW, Noble WS. (2009) MEME SUITE: tools for motif discovery and searching. Nucleic Acids Res. (Web Server issue):W202-8

**Bandurska H**, Cieslak M. (2013). The interactive effect of water deficit and UV-B radiation on salicylic acid accumulation in barley roots and leaves. Environ. Exp. Bot. **94** 9–18

**Baulcombe DC**, (1999) Fast forward genetics based on virus-induced gene silencing. Current Opinion in Plant Biology; **2**:109-113

**Behringer C**, Schwechheimer C (2015) B-GATA transcription factors - insights into their structure, regulation, and role in plant development. Front Plant Sci. **23**:90-96

**Benson DA**, Karsch-Mizrachi I, Lipman DJ, Ostell J, Wheeler DL (2005) GenBank. Nucleic Acids Res. **1**;33

**Bergelson J**, Purrington C. (1996). Surveying Patterns in the Cost of Resistance in Plants. American Naturalist - AMER NATURALIST. **148** 

**Birkenbihl RP**, Kracher B, Somssich IE. (2017) Induced Genome-Wide Binding of Three Arabidopsis WRKY Transcription Factors during Early MAMP-Triggered Immunity. Plant Cell. **29**:20-38

**Birkenbihl RP**, Diezel C, Somssich IE. (2012) Arabidopsis WRKY33 is a key transcriptional regulator of hormonal and metabolic responses toward Botrytis cinerea infection. Plant Physiol.159:266-85

**Bodenhausen N**, Reymond P (2007) Signaling pathways controlling induced resistance to insect herbivores in Arabidopsis. Mol Plant Microbe Interact **20**:1406-1420.

**Brown JK**, Chartrain L, Lasserre-Zuber P, Saintenac C. (2015) Genetics of resistance to Zymoseptoria tritici and applications to wheat breeding. Fungal Genet Biol. 79: 33–41

**Brading, PA**, Verstappne ECP, Kema GH, Brown JKM (2002). A gene-for-gene relationship between wheat and *Mycosphaerella graminicola*, the Septoria tritici blotch pathogen. The American Phytopathological Society; 92:439-445

**Browse J**, Howe GA New weapons and a rapid response against insect attack. (2008) Plant Physiology **146**:832-838

Briggle LW. (1980) Origin and bothany of wheat.

**Bhullar NK**, Street K, Mackay M, Yahiaoui N, Keller B. (2009) Unlocking wheat genetic resources for the molecular identification of previously undescribed functional alleles at the *Pm3* resistance locus. Proc Natl Acad Sci. ;**106**:9519–9524

BorrillP, FahyB, SmithAM, UauyC(2015)Wheat Grain Filling Is Limited by Grain Filling Capacity ratherthanthe Duration of Flag LeafPhotosynthesis:A Case Study Using NAM RNAi Plants.PLoS One. 2015 Aug 4:10-18

**Burch-Smith TM**, Anderson JC, Martin GB, Dinesh-Kumar SP (2004) Applications and advantages of virus-induced gene silencing for gene function studies in plants. Plant Journal **39**: 734–746.

**Cakir C**, Gillespie ME, Scofield SR. (2010) Rapid determination of gene function by virus-induced gene silencing in wheat and barley. Crop Sci **50**: 77–S84

Cao A., Xing L., Wang X., Yang X., Wang W., Sun Y., et al. (2011). Serine/threonine kinase gene *Stpk-V*, a key member of powdery mildew resistance gene *Pm21*, confers powdery mildew resistance in wheat. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **108** 7727–7732

**Carmo-Silva E**, Andralojc PJ, Scales JC, Driever SM, Mead A, Lawson T, Raines CA, Parry MAJ. (2017) Phenotyping of field-grown wheat in the UK highlights contribution of light response of photosynthesis and flag leaf longevity to grain yield. J Exp Bot **61**: 235–261

Castrillo G, Turck F, Leveugle M, Lecharny A, Carbonero P, Coupland G, Paz-AresJ, Oñate-SánchezL.L.(2011)Speeding cis-trans regulation discovery by phylogenomic analyses coupled with screenings ofan arrayed library of Arabidopsis transcription factors. PLoS One. 6e21524

**Catalino N**, Somssich IE, Roby D, Kroj T. (2006) The transcription factors WRKY11 and WRKY17 act as negative regulators of basal resistance in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell. **18**:3289-302

**Chalupska D**, Lee, H Y, Faris, J D, Evrard, A, Chalhoub, B, Hasselkorn, R, Gornicki, P (2008). Acc homoeoloci and the veolution of wheta genomes. PNAS. 105:9691-9696

**Chen J**, Wang H, Li Y, Pan J, Hu Y, Yu D . (2018) Arabidopsis VQ10 interacts with WRKY8 to modulate basal defense against Botrytis cinerea. J Integr Plant Biol. **60**:956-969

**Chen J**, Nolan TM, Ye H, Zhang M, Tong H, Xin P (2017). Arabidopsis WRKY46, WRKY54, and WRKY70 transcription factors are involved in brassinosteroid-regulated plant growth and drought responses. *Plant Cell* **29** 1425–1439

**Cheng MC**, Liao PM, Kuo WW, Lin TP (2013). The Arabidopsis *ETHYLENE RESPONSE FACTOR1* regulates abiotic stress-responsive gene expression by binding to different cis-acting elements in response to different stress signals. Plant Physiol. **162**:1566–1582

**Cheng H**, Liu H, Deng Y, Xiao J, Li X, Wang S (2015) The WRKY45-2 WRKY13 WRKY42 Transcriptional Regulatory Cascade Is Required for Rice Resistance to Fungal Pathogen. Plant Physiol. **167**:1087–1099. **Cheong JJ**, Choi YD: Methyl jasmonate as a vital substance in plants. (2003) TIG 19:409-413

**Chi Y**, Yang Y, Zhou Y, Zhou J, Fan B, Yu JQ, Chen Z. (2013) Protein-protein interactions in the regulation of WRKY transcription factors. Mol Plant. **6**:287-300

**Chico JM**, Chini A, Fonseca S, Solano R (2008) JAZ repressors set the rhythm in jasmonate signaling. Curr Opin Plant Biol **11**:486-494

**Chini A**, Fonseca S, Fernández G, Adie B, Chico JM, Lorenzo O, García-Casado G, López-Vidriero I, Lozano FM, Ponce MR, Micol JL, Solano R. (2007). The JAZ family of repressors is the missing link in jasmonate signalling. Nature. **9**:666-71

**Chini A**, Gimenez-Ibanez S, Goossens A, Solano R (2016) Redundancy and specificity in jasmonate signalling. Curr Opin Plant Biology **33**:147-156

**Chujo T**, Miyamoto K, Shimogawa T, Shimizu T, Otake Y, Yokotani N, Nishizawa Y, Shibuya N, Nojiri H, Yamane H, Minami E, Okada K. (2013) OsWRKY28, a PAMP-responsive transrepressor, negatively regulates innate immune responses in rice against rice blast fungus. Plant Mol Biol. **82**:23-37

**Ciftci-Yilmaz S**, Mittler R. (2008) The zinc finger network of plants. Cell Mol Life Sci. **65**:1150-60

**Consales F**, Schweizer F, Erb M, Gouhier-Darimont C, Bodenhausen N, Bruessow F (2012). Insect oral secretions suppress wound-induced responses in Arabidopsis. J. Exp. Bot. 63727–73710

**Constantin GD**, Krath BN, MacFarlane SA, Nicolaisen M, Johansen IE, Lund OS.(2004) Virus-induced gene silencing as a tool for functional genomics in a legume species. Plant J. **40**:622-31

**Creelman RA**, Mullet JE (1997) Oligosaccharins, brassinolides, and jasmonates: nontraditional regulators of plant growth, development, and gene expression. Current Opinion in Plant Biology **8**: 216–222

Cutler SR, Rodriguez PL, Finkelstein RR, Abrams SR. (2010) Abscisic acid: emergence of a core signaling network. Annu Rev Plant Biol 61: 651–679
Daniel-Vedele F, Caboche M (1993) A tobacco cDNA clone encoding a GATA-1 zinc finger protein homologous to regulators of nitrogen metabolism in fungi. Mol Gen Genet 240: 365–373

**De Rybel B**, Vassileva V, Parizot B, Demeulenaere M, Grunewald W, Audenaert D, Van Campenhout J, Overvoorde P, Jansen L, Vanneste S, Möller B, Wilson M, Holman T, Van Isterdael G, Brunoud G, Vuylsteke M, Vernoux T, De Veylder L, Inzé D, Weijers D, Bennett MJ, Beeckman T. (2010) A novel aux/IAA28 signaling cascade activates GATA23-dependent specification of lateral root founder cell identity. Curr Biol. **12**:1697-706

**Desmond OJ**, Edgar CI, Manners JM, Maclean DJ, Schenk PM, Kazan K (2006) Methyl jasmonate induced gene expression in wheat delays symp- tom development by the crown rot pathogen Fusarium pseudograminearum. Physiol Mol Plant Pathol; **67**:171-179

**Dean R**, Van Kan J, Pretorious Z, Hammond-Kosack K, Di Pietro A, Spanu P, Rudd J, Dickman M, Kahmann R, Ellis (2012). The top 10 fungal pathogens in molecular plant pathology. Molecular Plant Pathology **13**: 414–430.

**Dey S**, Wenig M, Langen G, Sharma S, Kugler K, Knappe C, Hause B, Bichlmeier G, Babaeizad V, Imani J (2014) Bacteria-triggered systemic immunity in barley appears to be associated with WRKY and ETHYLENE RESPONSIVE FACTORs but not with salicylic acid Plan Physiology **34**: 253-64

**Demircan T**, Akkaya M. (2010). Virus induced gene silencing in *Brachypodium distachyon*, a model organism for cereals. Plant Cell, Tissue and Organ Culture **100**: 91–96.

**Dvorak, J** and Akhunov, E, (2005). Tempos of gene locus deletions and duplications and their relationship to recombination rate during diploied and ployploid evolution in the Aegilops-Triticum alliance. Genetics. **171**:323-332

**Eichmann R**, Bischof M, Weis C, Shaw J, Lacomme C, Schweizer P, Duchkov D, Hensel G, Kumlehn J, Hückelhoven R. (2010) BAX INHIBITOR-1 is required for full susceptibility of barley to powdery mildew. Mol Plant Microbe Interact. **2**:1217-27

**Englbrecht** CC, Schoof H, Bohm S (2004) Conservation, diversification and expansion of C2H2 zinc finger proteins in the Arabidopsisthaliana genome. BMC Genomics. 5:39-46

**Erb** M, Köllner TG, Degenhardt J, Zwahlen C, Hibbard BE, Turlings TC. (2011) The role of abscisic acid and water stress in root herbivore-induced leaf resistance. New Phytol. **189**:308-20

**Eulgem T**, Rushton PJ, Robatzek S, Somssich IE (200) The WRKY superfamily of plant transcription factors. Trends Plant Sci. **5**:199-206

**Eyal, Z**., A. L., Scharen, A., L., Prescott, J., M., and van Ginkel, M., (1987). The Septoria Diseases of Wheat: Concepts and methods of disease management. Mexico, D. F.: CIMMYT

**Ferré-D'Amaré AR**, Prendergast GC, Ziff EB, Burley SK.(1993) Recognition by Max of its cognate DNA through a dimeric b/HLH/Z domain. Nature. **6**;363-373

**Figueroa P**, Browse J. (2012) The Arabidopsis JAZ2 promoter contains a G-Box and thymidine-rich module that are necessary and sufficient for jasmonate-dependent activation by MYC transcription factors and repression by JAZ proteins. Plant and Cell Physiology **53**, 330–343

**Flavell RB**, Bennet MD, Smith JB (1974) Genome sizes and proportion of repeated sequence DNA in plants. Biochem genet **12** : 257-69

**Flor H H** (1942). Inheritance of pathogenicity in *Melampsora lini*. Phytopathology; 32:653-669.

**Fonseca S**, Fernández-Calvo P, Fernández GM, Díez-Díaz M, Gimenez-Ibanez S, López-Vidriero I, Godoy M, Fernández-Barbero G, Van Leene J, De Jaeger G, Franco-Zorrilla JM, Solano R (2014). bHLH003, bHLH013 and bHLH017 are new targets of JAZ repressors negatively regulating JA responses. PLoS ONE **9**: e86182

**Fraaije BA**, Lovell DJ, Coelho JM, Baldwin S, and Hollomon DW, (2001). PCRbased Assays to Assess Wheat Varietal Resistance to Blotch (Septoria tritici and Stagonospora nodorum) and Rust (Puccinia striiformis and Puccinia recondite) Diseases. European Journal of Plant Pathology; 107:905-917

**Fujii H**, Zhu JK. (2009) Arabidopsis mutant deficient in 3 abscisic acid-activated protein kinases reveals critical roles in growth, reproduction, and stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. **106**:8380-5

**Gao QM**, Venugopal S, Navarre D, Kachroo A. (2011) Low oleic acid-derived repression of jasmonic acid-inducible defense responses requires the WRKY50 and WRKY51 proteins. Plant Physiol. **155**:464-76

**Gimenez-Ibanez S**, Boter M, Solano R. (2015) Novel players fine-tune plant tradeoffs. Essays Biochem. **58**:83-100

**Gonzalez** A, Zhao M, Leavitt JM, Lloyd AM (2008) Regulation of the anthocyanin biosynthetic pathway by the TTG1/bHLH/Myb transcriptional complex in Arabidopsis seedlings. Plant J. **53** :814–27

Goodwin, S. B., M'Barek, S. B., Dillon, B., Wittenberg, A. H. J., Crane, C. F., Hane, J. K., Foster, A. J., Van der Lee, T. A. J., Grimwood, J., Aerts, A., Antoniw, J., Bailey, A., Bluhm, B., Bowler, J., Bristow, J., Van der Burgt, A., Canto-Canche, B., Churchill, A. C. L., Conde-Derraez, L., Cools, H. J., Coutinho, P. M., Csukai, M., Dehal, P., Wit, P. D., Donzelli, B., Van de Geest, H. C., Van Ham, R. C. H. J.,

Hammond-Kosack, K. E., Henrissat, B., Kilian, A., Kobayashi, A. K., Koopmann, E., Kourmpetis, Y., Kuzniar, A., Lindquist, E., Lombard, V., Maliepaard, C., Martins, N., Mehrabi, R., Nap, J. P. H., Ponomarenko, A., Rudd, J. J., Salamov, A., Schmutz, J., Schouten, H. J., Shapiro, H., Stergiopoulos, I., Torriani, S. F. F., Tu, H., de Vries, R. P., Waalwijk, C., Ware, S. B., Wiebenga, A., Zwiers, L. –H., Oliver, R. P., Grigoriev, I. V., and Kema, G. H. J., (2011), Finished genome of the fungal wheat pathogen Mycosphaerella graminicola reveals dispensome structure, chromosome plasticity, and stealth pathogenesis. PLoS genetics; 7: e1002070. Doi:10.1371/journal.pgen. 1002070

**Goossens J**, Fernandez-Calvo P, Schweizer F, Goossens A (2016) Jasmonates: signal transduction components and their roles in environmental stress responses. Plant Mol Biol **91**:673–689

**Gudesblat GE**, Iusem ND, Morris PC (2007). Guard cell-specific inhibition of ArabidopsisMPK3 expression causes abnormal stomatal responses to abscisic acid and hydrogen peroxide. New Phytol. **173**: 713–721

**Guo** A, He K, Liu D, Bai S, Gu X, Wei L, Luo J. (2005) DATF: a database of Arabidopsis transcription factor. Bioinformatics. 15;21(10):2568-9

Haber JE (2012) Mating-type genes and MAT switching in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Genetics. 191:33-6

**Hao D**, Ohme-Takagi M, Sarai A. (1998). Unique mode of GCC box recognition by the DNA-binding domain of ethylene-responsive element-binding factor (ERF domain) in plant. J. Biol. Chem. **273**: 26857–26861.

Hao FS, Zhao SL, Dong H, Zhang H, Sun LR, Miao C (2010). Nia1 and Nia2 are involved in exogenous salicylic acid-induced nitric oxide generation and stomata! closure in Arabidopsis. J. Integr. Plant Biol. **52** 298–307

**Hellman LM**, Fried MG (2007) Electrophoretic Mobility Shift Assay (EMSA) for Detecting Protein-Nucleic Acid Interactions Nat Protoc. **2**: 1849–1861.

**Higashi K**, Ishiga Y, Inagaki Y, Toyoda K, Shiraishi T, Ichinose Y. (2008). Modulation of defense signal transduction by flagellin-induced WRKY41 transcription factor in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. *Mol. Genet. Genomics.* **279** 303–312.

**Higo K**, Ugawa Y, Iwamoto M, Korenaga T. (1999) Plant cis-acting regulatory DNA elements (PLACE) database: 1999. Nucleic Acids Res. **27**:297-300

Holzberg S, Brosio P, Gross C, Pogue GP, 2002. Barley stripe mosaic virus-induced gene silencing in a monocot plant. The Plant Journal; 30:315-327
Ohme-Takagi M, Shinshi H. (1995) Ethylene-inducible DNA binding proteins that interact with an ethylene-responsive element. Plant Cell. 7:173-82

**Hongwei L**, Costa Carvalhais L, Kemal Kazan K, Schenk P (2016) Development of marker genes for jasmonic acid signaling in shoots and roots of wheat. Plant Signaling & Behavior **11**:5

**Hu Y**, Dong Q, Yu D. (2012) Arabidopsis WRKY46 coordinates with WRKY70 and WRKY53 in basal resistance against pathogen Pseudomonas syringae. Plant Sci. 185-**186**:288-97

**Huangfu J**, Li J, Li R, Ye M, Kuai P, Zhang T, Lou Y. (2016) The Transcription Factor OsWRKY45 Negatively Modulates the Resistance of Rice to the Brown Planthopper Nilaparvata lugens. Int J Mol Sci. **31**;17-33

**Ichimura K**, Mizoguchi T, Yoshida R, Yuasa T, Shinozaki K (2000). Various abiotic stresses rapidly activate Arabidopsis MAP kinases ATMPK4 and ATMPK6. Plant J. **24:**655–665

**Igarashi** A, Yamagata K, Sugai T, Takahashi Y, Sugawara E, Tamura A, Yaegashi H, Yamagishi N, Takahashi T, Isogai M, Takahashi H, Yoshikawa N. (2009) Apple latent spherical virus vectors for reliable and effective virus-induced gene silencing among a broad range of plants including tobacco, tomato, Arabidopsis thaliana, cucurbits, and legumes. Virology. **386**:407-16

Ikeda M., Ohme-Takagi M. (2009). A novel group of transcriptional repressors in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Physiol. 50, 970–975

Latchman DS (199). Eukaryotic transcription factors. Academic Press, San Diego, Calif.

Ledent V, Paquet O, Vervoort M (2002) Phylogenetic analysis of the human basic helix-loop-helix proteins. Genome Biol **3:** RESEARCH0030

Levée V, Major I, Levasseur C, Tremblay L, MacKay J, Seguin A (2009) Expression profiling and functional analysis of *Populus* WRKY23 reveals a regulatory role in defense. New Phytol. **184**:48–70

**Leonard WH** and Martin JH. (1963). Cereal crops. Macmillan and Co., London, 449-603.

Li S, Fu Q, Huang W, Yu D. (2009) Functional analysis of an Arabidopsis transcription factor WRKY25 in heat stress. Plant Cell Rep 28:683-93

**Lippok B**, Birkenbihl RP, Rivory G, Brümmer J, Schmelzer E, Logemann E, Somssich IE. (2007) Expression of AtWRKY33 encoding a pathogen- or PAMP-responsive WRKY transcription factor is regulated by a composite DNA motif containing W box elements. Mol Plant Microbe Interact. **20**:420-9

Liu WX, Zhang FC, Zhang WZ, Song LF, Wu WH, Chen YF (2013). Arabidopsis Di19 functions as a transcription factor and modulates PR1, PR2, and PR5 expression in response to drought stress. Mol. Plant 6: 1487–1502

Lopato S, Bazanova N, Morran S, Milligan AS, Shirley N, Langridge P. (2006)Isolation of plant transcription factors using a modified yeast one-hybrid system.Plant Methods. 22;2:3

**Lorenzo O**, Piqueras R, Sánchez-Serrano JJ, Solano R. (2002) ETHYLENE RESPONSE FACTOR1 integrates signal from ethylene and jasmonate pathway in plant defense. Plant Cell **15**: 165–178

**Lorenzo O** and Solano R (2005). Molecular players regulating the jasmonate signalling network. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. **8:** 532–540

Lu ZX, Gaudet D, Puchalski B, Despins T, Frick M, Laroche A (2006) Inducers of resistance reduce common bunt infection in wheat seedlings while differentially regulating defence-gene expression. Physiol Mol Plant Pathol; **67**:138-148

**Ma T**, Li M, Zhao A, Xu X, Liu G, Cheng L (2014) LcWRKY5: an unknown function gene from sheepgrass improves drought tolerance in transgenic Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Rep. 33:1507-18

**Martinez-Garcia JF**, Huq E, Quail PH. (2000) Direct targeting of light signals to a promoter element-bound transcription factor. Science. **288**:859-63

**Massari ME**, Murre C (2000). Helix-loop-helix proteins: regulators of transcription in eucaryotic organisms. Mol. Cell. Biol. **20**, 429–440

**Matsui K**, Umemura Y, Ohme-Takagi M. (2008) AtMYBL2. a protein with a single MYB doain.acts as a negative regu-lator of anthocyanin biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. Plant J. **55**:954–6

**Mitsuda** N, Ikeda M, Takada S, Takiguchi Y, Kondou Y, Yoshizumi T, Fujita M, Shinozaki K, Matsui M, Ohme-Takagi M. (2010) Efficient yeast one-/two-hybrid screening using a library composed only of transcription factors in Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Cell Physiol. **51**:2145-51 Mitsuda N

**Miura K**, Okamoto H, Okuma E, Shiba H, Kamada H, Hasegawa PM (2013). SIZ1 deficiency causes reduced stomatal aperture and enhanced drought tolerance via

controlling salicylic acid-induced accumulation of reactive oxygen species in Arabidopsis. Plant J. **49** 79–90

**Miura K**, Tada Y. (2014) Regulation of water, salinity, and cold stress responses by salicylic acid. Front Plant Sci. **23**:4

**Mochida K**, Yamazaki, Y, Ogihara, Y, (2003). Discrimination of homologous gene expression in hexaploid wheat by SNP analysis of contigs grouped from a large number of expressed sequence tags. Molecular Genetics and Genomics; **270**:371-377

**Mukhtar SM**, Deslandes L, Auriac MC, Marco Y, Somssich IE (2008) The Arabidopsis transcription factor WRKY27 influences wilt disease symptom development caused by *Ralstonia solanacearum*. Plant J 56 935–94

**Murre C**, Bain G, van Dijk MA, Engel I, Furnari BA, Massari ME, Matthews JR, Quong MW, Rivera RR, Stuiver MH (1994) Structure and function of helix-loop-helix proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta **1218**: 129–135

**Nawy T**, Bayer M, Mravec J, Friml J, Birnbaum KD, Lukowitz W. (2010) The GATA factor HANABA TARANU is required to position the proembryo boundary in the early Arabidopsis embryo. Dev Cell **19**: 103–113

Nowara D, Gay A, Lacomme C, Shaw J, Ridout C, Douchkov D, Hensel G, Kumlehn J, Schweizer P. (2010) HIGS: host-induced gene silencing in the obligate biotrophic fungal pathogen Blumeriagraminis. Plant Cell.22:3130-41

**Khan MIR**, Iqbal N, Masood A, Per TS, Khan NA (2013). Salicylic acid alleviates adverse effects of heat stress on photosynthesis through changes in proline production and ethylene formation. Plant Signal. Behav. **8**:e26374

**Kaku H**, Nishizawa Y, Ishii-Minami N, Akimoto-Tomiyama C, Dohmae N, Takio, K, Minami K, and Shibuya N, (2006). Plant cells recognize chitin fragments for defense signaling through a plasma membrane receptor. Proceedings for the National Academy of Science USA; 103:11086-11091

**Karim A**, Jiang Y, Guo L, Ling Z, Ye S, Duan Y, Li C, Luo K (2015) Isolation and characterization of a subgroup IIa WRKY transcription factor PtrWRKY40 from Populus trichocarpa. Tree Physiol. **35**:1129-1139

**Kazan K** (2006). Negative regulation of defence and stress genes by EAR-motifcontaining repressors. Trends in Plant Science **11**, 109–11

Kazan K, Manners JM.(2013) MYC2: the master in action. Mol Plant. 26:686-703

**Kema GHJ**, DaZhao, Y, Rijkenberg, FHJ, Shaw, MW and Baayen, RP, (1996). Histology of the pathogenesis of *Mycosphaerella graminicola* in wheat. The American Phytopathological Society; **86**:777-786

**Keon J**, Antoniw J, Carzaniga R, Deller S, Ward JL, Baker JM, Beale MH, Hammond-Kosack K, Rudd JJ. (2007) Transcriptional adaptation of Mycosphaerella graminicola to programmed cell death (PCD) of its susceptible wheat host. Molecular Plant Pathology **20**: 178-93

**Kettles GJ** and Kanyuka K (2016) Dissecting the Molecular Interactions between Wheat and the Fungal Pathogen Zymoseptoria tritici. Front. Plant Sci. 7:508

**Kim S**, Ko J, Shin H, Lee JR, Lim C, Han JH, Altrock WD, Garner CC, Gundelfinger ED, Premont RT, Kaang BK, Kim E (2003) The GIT family of proteins forms multimers and associates with the presynaptic cytomatrix protein Piccolo *J Biol Chem* **278**:6291-300

**Kim TW**, Keum JW, Oh IS, Choi CY, Park CG, Kim DM. (2006) Simple procedures for the construction of a robust and cost-effective cell-free protein synthesis system. J Biotechnol. **126**:554–561

**Kilian J**, Whitehead D, Horak J, Wanke D, Weinl S, Batistic O, D'Angelo C, Bornberg-Bauer E, Kudla J, Harter K. (2007) The AtGenExpress

global stress expression data set: protocols, evaluation and model data analysis of UV-B light, drought and cold stress responses. Plant J. **50**:347-63

**Kinsella RJ**, Kähäri A, Haider S, Zamora J, Proctor G, Spudich G, Almeida-King J, Staines D, Derwent P, Kerhornou A, Kersey P, Flicek P. (2011) Ensembl BioMarts: a hub for data retrieval across taxonomic space. Database (Oxford).

Klug A, Schwabe JB. (1995) Protein motifs 5. Zinc fingers. FASEB J. 9: 597-604

**Khokon AR**, Okuma E, Hossain MA, Munemasa S, Uraji M, Nakamura Y, Mori IC, Murata Y. (2011) Involvement of extracellular oxidative burst in salicylic acidinduced stomatal closure in Arabidopsis. Plant Cell Environ. **34**:434-43

**Kumagai MH**, Donson J, della-Cioppa G, Harvey D, Hanley K, Grill LK (1995) Cytoplasmic inhibition of carotenoid biosynthesis with virus-derived RNA Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A, **92**: 1679-1683

Landschulz WH, Johnson PF, McKnight SL (1988) The leucine zipper: a hypothetical structure common to a new class of DNA binding proteins. Science 240 1759–1764

**Laudert D**, Pfannschmidt U, Lottspeich F, Holländer-Czytko H, Weiler EW. (1996). Cloning, molecular and functional characterization of Arabidopsis thaliana allene oxide synthase (CYP 74), the first enzyme of the octadecanoid pathway to jasmonates. Plant Mol Biol. **31**:323-35

Lawrence DM, Jackson AO (2001) Requirements for cell-to-cell movement of barley strip mosaic virus in monocot and dicot hosts Mol. Plant Pathol., **2**: 65-75

Lee H, Cha J, Choi C, Choi N, Ji HS, Park SR, Lee S, Hwang DJ (2018) Rice WRKY11 Plays a Role in Pathogen Defense and Drought Tolerance. Rice (N Y). 12:5-26

Lee J, Orosa B, Millyard L, Edwards M, Kanyuka K, Gatehouse A, Rudd J, Hammond-Kosack K, Pain N, Sadanandom A (2015) Functional analysis of a Wheat Homeodomain protein, TaR1, reveals that host chromatin remodelling influences the dynamics of the switch to necrotrophic growth in the phytopathogenic fungus Zymoseptoria tritici. New Phytologist **206**:598-605.

Lee WS, Hammond-Kosack KE, Kanyuka K (2012) Barley stripe mosaic virusmediated tools for investigating gene function in cereal plants and their pathogens: virus-induced gene silencing, host-mediated gene silencing, and virus-mediated overexpression of heterologous protein. Plant Physiology **160**: 582–590

Lee WS, Rudd JJ, Hammond-Kosack KE, Kanyuka K (2014) Mycosphaerella graminicola LysM effector-mediated stealth pathogenesis subverts recognition through both CERK1 and CEBiP homologues in wheat. Molecular Plant–Microbe Interactions 27: 236–243

**Lehman W**, Roger C, Vibert P (1993)  $Ca^{2+}$ -induced tropomyosin movement in *Limulus* thin filaments revealed by three-dimensional reconstruction .Nature **368**, pages65–67

Li JJ, Herskowitz I. (1993) Isolation of ORC6, a component of the yeast origin recognition complex by a one-hybrid system. Science. 17:1870-4

Licausi F., Ohme-Takagi M., Perata P. (2013). APETALA2/Ethylene responsive factor (AP2/ERF) transcription factors: mediators of stress responses and developmental programs. New Phytol. **199**: 639–649

Liu T., Ye W., Ru Y., Yang X., Gu B., Tao K., et al. (2011). Two host cytoplasmic effectors are required for pathogenesis of *Phytophthora sojae* by suppression of host defenses. Plant Physiol. **155**, 490–501.

Lu ZX, Gaudet D, Puchalski B, Despins T, Frick M, Laroche A (2006) Inducers of resistance reduce common bunt infection in wheat seedlings while differentially regulating defence-gene expression. Physiol Mol Plant Pathol **67**:138-148

**Madden LV**, Hughes G, van den Bosch F (2007) The Study of Plant Disease Epidemics, APS Press, St. Paul.

Marchive C, Léon C, Kappel C, Coutos-Thévenot P, Corio-Costet MF, DelrotS, LauvergeatV.Overexpression of VvWRKY1 in grapevines induces expression of jasmonic acid pathway-related genes and confers higher tolerance to the downy mildew. PLoS One. 8

**Mandaokar A**, Thines B, Shin B, Lange BM, Choi G, Koo YJ, Yoo YJ, Choi YD, Choi G, Browse J (2006) Transcriptional regulators of stamen development in Arabidopsis identified by transcriptional profiling. Plant J. **6**:984-1008

Mangelsen E, Kilian J, Berendzen KW, Kolukisaoglu UH, Harter K, Dierk WankeCJ(2008)expression analysis of barley (Hordeumvulgare) WRKYtranscriptionfactor family reveals putatively retained functions between monocots and dicots BMCGenomics. 9: 194

Matthew L (2004) RNAi for plant functional genomics. Comparative and Functional Genomics **5**: 240–244.

**McGrath KC**, Dombrecht B, Manners JM, Schenk PM, Edgar CI, Maclean DJ, Scheible WR, Udvardi MK, Kazan K. 2005. Repressor- and activator-type ethylene response factors functioning in jasmonate signaling and disease resistance identified via a genome-wide screen of Arabidopsis transcription factor gene expression. Plant Physiology **139**, 949–959

**McMullen, M**., and T. Adhikari. (2009). Fungal Leaf Spot Diseases of Wheat: Tan Spot, Stagonospora nodorum blotch and Septoria tritici blotch. North Dakota State University Extension Service. PP-1249

**Meng Y**, Moscou, MJ, RP (2009) *Blufensin1* Negatively Impacts Basal Defense in Response to Barley Powdery Mildew Plant Physiol.; **149**: 271–285.

**Millyard L**, Lee J, Zhang C, Yates G, Sadanandom A (2016) The ubiquitin conjugating enzyme, TaU4 regulates wheat defence against the phytopathogen Zymoseptoria tritici. Sci Rep. **19**;6:35683

**Monpara**, Bachubhai. (2011). Grain filling period as a measure of yield improvement in bread wheat. Crop Improvement. **38**: 1-5.

Nakayama A, Fukushima S, Goto S, Matsushita A, Shimono M, Sugano S, (2013). Genome-wide identification of WRKY45-regulated genes that mediate benzothiadiazole-induced defense responses in rice. *BMC Plant Biol.* **13**: 1471-2229-13-150

Nasir F, Tian L, Chang C, Li X, Gao Y, Tran LP, Tian C. (2017) Current understanding of pattern-triggered immunity and hormone-mediated defense in rice(Oryza sativa) in response to Magnaporthe oryzae infection. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 17: 30388-30397

**Neff M**, Chory J (1998) Genetic Interactions between Phytochrome A, Phytochrome B, and Cryptochrome 1 during Arabidopsis Development Plant Physiol. **118**: 27–35

**Nilsson L**, Müller R, Nielsen TH. (2010) Dissecting the plant transcriptome and the regulatory responses to phosphate deprivation. Physiol Plant. **139**:129-43

**Nuttonson M**, Michael Y & American Institute of Crop Ecology (1955). Wheatclimate relationships and the use of phenology in ascertain thermal requirements of wheat. American institute of Crop Ecology, Washington, D.C.

**Ohta M**, Matsui K, Hiratsu K, Shinshi H, Ohme-Takagi M. (2001) Repression domains of class II ERF transcriptional repressors share an essential motif for active repression. Plant Cell. **13**:1959-68

**Okada K**, Abe H, Arimura G (2015) Jasmonates induce both defense responses and communication in monocotyledonous and dicotyledonous plants. Plant Cell Physiol. **56**:16-27

**Orlando V** (2000) Mapping chromosomal proteins in vivo by formaldehydecrosslinked-chromatin immunoprecipitation.Trends Biochem. Science 99-104

**Orton ES**, Deller S, Brown JK (2011) Mycosphaerella graminicola: from genomics to disease control. *Molecular Plant Pathology* **12**: 413-424.

**Pabo CO**, Peisach E, Grant RA. (2001) Design and selection of novel Cys2His2 zinc finger proteins. Annu Rev Biochem. **70**:313-40

**Palmer CL**, and Skinner, W, (2002). Mycosphaerella graminicola: Latent Infection, Crop Devastation and Genomics. Molecular Plant Pathology; **3**:63-70

**Pandey SP**, Somssich IE. (2009) The role of WRKY transcription factors in plant immunity. Plant Physiol. **150**:1648-1655

**Pauwels L**, Morreel K, De Witte E, Lammertyn F, Van Montagu M, Boerjan W, Inze D, Goossens A (2008) Mapping methyl jasmonatemediated transcriptional reprogramming of metabolism and cell cycle progression in cultured Arabidopsis cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci, **105**:1380-1385.

**Peng HH**, Shan W, Kuang JF, Lu WJ, Chen JY (2013). Molecular characterization of cold-responsive basic helix-loop-helix transcription factors MabHLHs that interact with *MaICE1* in banana fruit. Planta **238**: 937–953

**Peng Y**, Bartley LE, Chen X, Dardick C, Chern M, Ruan R, Canlas PE, Ronald PC (2008) OsWRKY62 is a negative regulator of basal and Xa21-mediated defense against *Xanthomonas oryzae* pv. *oryzae* in rice. Mol Plant **1** 446–458

Percival J. (1921) The wheat plant. A monograph. London, Duckworth.

**Perochon A**, Jianguang J, Kahla A, Arunachalam C, Scofield SR, Bowden S, Wallington E, Doohan FM (2015) TaFROG Encodes a Pooideae Orphan Protein That Interacts with SnRK1 and Enhances Resistance to the Mycotoxigenic Fungus Fusarium graminearum. Plant Physiology **169**:2895-2906

**Ponomarenko A**, Goodwin S B, Kema G H J. (2011) Septoria tritici blotch (STB) of wheat. Plant Health Instructor, **10**: 1094

Purkayastha A, Mathur S, Verma V, Sharma S, Dasgupta I. (2010) Virus-induced gene silencing in rice using a vector derived from a DNA virus. Planta. 6:1531-40
Qi T, Wang J, Huang H, Liu B, Gao H, Liu Y, Song S, Xie D (2015) Regulation of JasmonateInduced Leaf Senescence by Antagonism between bHLH Su bgroupIIIe and IIId Factors in Arabidopsis Plant Cell. 27:1634–1649

**Rabara RC**, Tripathi P, Lin J, Rushton PJ. (2013) Dehydration-induced WRKY genes from tobacco and soybean respond to jasmonic acidtreatments in BY-2 cell culture. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. **15** 409-14

Raskin I. (1992). Role of salicylic acid in plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 43 439-463.

**Ratcliff F**, Martin-Hernandez AM, Baulcombe DC (2001) Tobacco rattle virus as a vector for analysis of gene function by silencing. Plant Journal **25**: 237–245

**Reece-Hoyes JS**, Marian Walhout AJ.(2012) Yeast one-hybrid assays: a historical and technical perspective. Methods. **57**:441-7.

**Reyes JC**, Muro-Pastor MI, Florencio FJ. (2004) The GATA family of transcription factors in Arabidopsis and rice. Plant Physiol. **134**:1718-32

**Richter R**, Behringer C, Müller IK, Schwechheimer C.(2010) The GATA-type transcription factors GNC and GNL/CGA1 repress gibberellin signaling downstream from DELLA proteins and PHYTOCHROME-INTERACTING FACTORS. Genes Dev. **24**:2093-104

**Riemann M**, Dhakarey R, Hazman M, Miro B, Kohli A, Nick P. (2015) Exploring Jasmonates in the Hormonal Network of Drought and Salinity Responses. Front Plant Sci. 6:1077

**Robertson D** (2004) VIGS vectors for gene silencing: many targets, many tools. Annu Rev Plant Biol. **55**:495-519

**Ron M**, and Avni, A, (2004). The receptor for the fungal elicitor ethylene-inducing xylanase is a member of a resistance-like gene family in tomato. The Plant Cell; **16**:1604-1615

**Rudd JJ**, Kanyuka K, Hassani-Pak K, Derbyshire M, Andongabo A, Devonshire J, Lysenko A, Saqi M, Desai NM, Powers SJ, Hooper J, Ambroso L, Bharti A, Farmer A, Hammond-Kosack KE, Dietrich RA, Courbot M (2015) Transcriptome and metabolite profiling of the infection cycle of Zymoseptoria tritici on wheat reveals a biphasic interaction with plant immunity involving differential pathogen chromosomal contributions and a variation on the hemibiotrophic lifestyle definition. Plant Physiology **167**:1158-1185

**Rudd JJ**, Keon J, Hammond-Kosack KE. (2008) The wheat mitogen-activated protein kinases TaMPK3 and TaMPK6 are differentially regulated at multiple levels during compatible disease interactions with Mycosphaerella graminicola. Plant Phisiolgy **147**:802-15

**Rushton PJ**, Somssich IE, Ringler P, Shen QJ (2010) WRKY transcription factors. Trends Plant Sci. 15:247-258

**Sanchez-Bragado R**, Elazab A, Zhou B, Serret MD, Bort J, Nieto-Taladriz MT, Araus JL (2014) Contribution of the ear and the flag leaf to grain filling in durum wheat inferred from the carbon isotope signature: genotypic and growing conditions effects. J Integr Plant Biol. **56**:444-54

**Saintenac C**, Lee WS, Cambon F, Rudd JJ, King RC, Marande W, Powers SJ, Bergès H, Phillips AL, Uauy C, Hammond-Kosack KE, Langin T, Kanyuka K (2018) Wheat receptor-kinase-like protein Stb6 controls gene-for-gene resistance to fungal pathogen Zymoseptoria tritici. Nat Genet. **50**:368-374

Sarkar AK, Lahiri (2013) A. Specificity determinants for the abscisic acid response element. FEBS Open Bio, **3**, 101–105.

**Satapathy L**, Kumar D, Kumar M, Mukhopadhyay K (2018) Functional and DNAprotein binding studies of WRKY transcription factors and their expression analysis in response to biotic and abiotic stress in wheat (Triticum aestivum L.). 3 Biotech. **8**:40

**Saunders DA**, Hettel GP. (1994) Wheat in heat-stressed environments : irrigated, dry areas and rice-wheat farming systems. Conference proceedings, CIMMYT.

Scazzocchio C (2000) The fungal GATA factors. Curr Opin Microbiol 3: 126–131

Schneider AC, Rasband WS, Eliceiri KW (2012) NIH Image to ImageJ: 25 years of Image Analysis Nat Methods. 9: 671–675

**Scofield AR**, Huang L, Brandt AS, Gill, BS, (2005). Development of a virus-induced gene-silencing system for hexaploid wheat and its use in functional analysis of the Lr21-mediated leaf rust resistance pathway. Plant Physiology; **138**:2165-2173

**Scofield AR**, and Nelson RS, (2009). Resources for virus-induced gene sielcning in the grasses. Plant Physiology; **149**:152-157

**Schön M**, Töller A, Diezel C, Roth C, Westphal L, Wiermer M, Somssich IE. (2013) Analyses of wrky18 wrky40 plants reveal critical roles of SA/EDS1 signaling and indole-glucosinolate biosynthesis for Golovinomyces orontii resistance and a loss-of resistance towards Pseudomonas syringae pv. tomato AvrRPS4. Mol Plant Microbe Interact. **26**:758-67 **Sheikh AH**, Eschen-Lippold L, Pecher P, Hoehenwarter W, Sinha AK, Scheel D, (2016). Regulation of WRKY46 transcription factor function by mitogen-activated protein kinases in *Arabidopsis thaliana*. Front. Plant Sci. **7**:61

**Shan X**, Zhang Y, Peng W, Wang Z, Xie D (2009) Molecular mechanism for jasmonate-induction of anthocyanin accumulation in Arabidopsis. J Exp Bot. **60**:3849-3860

Shigenaga AM, Argueso CT (2016) No hormone to rule them all: Interactions of plant hormones during the responses of plants to pathogens. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology 56 :174–189

Sievers F, Wilm A, Dineen D, Gibson TJ, Karplus K, Li W, Lopez R, McWilliam H, Remmert R, Söding J, Thompson JD, Higgins DG (2011) Fast, scalable generation of high-quality protein multiple sequence alignments using ClustalOmega Mol Syst Biol. 7: 539

Smirnova E, Marquis V, Poirier L1, Aubert Y, Zumsteg J, Ménard R, Miesch L, Heitz T. (2017) Jasmonic Acid Oxidase 2 Hydroxylates Jasmonic Acid and Represses Basal Defense and Resistance Responses against Botrytis cinerea Infection. Mol Plant. **12**:1159-1173

**Staswick PE**, Su W, Howell SH (1992) Methyl jasmonate inhibition of root growth and induction of a leaf protein are decreased in an Arabidopsis thaliana mutant. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. **89**: 6837-6840

**Stenzel I**, Hause B, Miersch O, Kurz T, Maucher H, Weichert H, Zie- gler J, Feussner I, Wasternack C. (2003) Jasmonate biosynthesis and the allene oxide cyclase family of Arabidopsis thaliana. Plant Mol Biol; 51:895-911

**Stintzi A**. (2000) The Arabidopsis male-sterile mutant, opr3, lacks the 12oxophytodienoic acid reductase required for jasmonate synthesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA; 97:10625-30 **Strassner J**, Schaller F, Frick UB, Howe GA, Weiler EW, Amrhein N, Macheroux P, Schaller A. (2002) Characterization and cDNA-microarray expression analysis of 12oxophytodienoate reductases reveals differ- ential roles for octadecanoid biosynthesis in the local versus the systemic wound response. Plant J; 32:585-601

**Sung Shim J** and Yang DC (2013) Direct regulation of *WRKY70* by *AtMYB44* in plant defense responses Plant Signal Behav. **8**: e24509.

**Tai,Y**. S, Bragg J, Edwards MC (2005). Virus vector for gene silencing in wheat. BioTechniques; **39**:310-312

**Thines B**, Katsir L, Melotto M, Niu Y, Mandaokar A, Liu G, Nomura K, He SY, Howe GA, Browse J. (2007) JAZ repressor proteins are targets of the SCF(COI1) complex during jasmonate signalling. Nature, **448**:661-665

**Thomma BPHJ**, Van Esse PH, Crous PW, and De Wit PJGM. (2005). *Cladosporium fulvum* (syn. *Passalora fulva*), a highly specialised plant pathogen as a model for functional studies on plant pathogenic *Mycosphaerellaceae*. Molecular Plant Pathology; **6**:379-393

**Thomma BPHJ**, Nürnberger T, Joosten MHAJ (2011) Of PAMPs and Effectors: The Blurred PTI-ETI Dichotomy Plant Cell. 23: 4–15

**Travella S**, Klimm TE, and Keller B, (2006). RNA Interference-gene silencing as an efficient tool for functional genomics in hexaploid bread wheat. Plant Physiology; **142**:6-20

**Ulker B**, Somssich IE. (2004) WRKY transcription factors: from DNA binding towards biological function. Curr Opin Plant Biol.7:491-8

Van Eck L, Schultz T, Leach JE, Scofield SR, Peairs FB, Botha AM, Lapitan NL.(2010)Virus-induced gene silencing of WRKY53 and

an inducible phenylalanine ammonia-lyase in wheatreduces aphid resistance. Plant Biotechnol J. **8**:1023-32

**Verma V**, Croley F, Sadanandom A. (2018) Fifty shades of SUMO: its role in immunity and at the fulcrum of the growth-defence balance. Mol Plant Pathol. **19**:1537-1544

**Vo KTX**, Kim CY1 Hoang TV1 Lee SK1, Shirsekar G2 Seo YS3 Lee SW, Wang GL, Jeon JS (2018) OsWRKY67 Plays a Positive Role in Basal and XA21-Mediated Resistance in Rice. Front Plant Sci. **11**:2220-2228

**Vos IA**, Pieterse CMJ, Van Wees SCM (2013). Costs and benefits of hormoneregulated plant defenses. Plant Pathol. **62**: 43–55

Walters DR, Ratsep J, Havis ND (2013). Controlling crop diseases using induced resistance: challenges for the future. J. Exp. Bot. 64: 1263–1280

**Wang MB**, Metzlaff M (2005) RNA silencing and antiviral defense in plants. Current Opinion in Plant Biology **8**: 216–222.

**Wang** Y, Wang D, Wang F, Huang L, Tian X, van Nocker S, Gao H, Wang X. (2017) Expression of the Grape VaSTS19 Gene in Arabidopsis Improves Resistance to Powdery Mildew and Botrytis cinerea but Increases Susceptibility to Pseudomonas syringe pv Tomato DC3000. Int J Mol Sci. **17**: 18-27

**Wasternack C** (2007) Jasmonates: an update on biosynthesis, signal transduction and action in plant stress response, growth and development. Ann Bot. 2007 **4**:681-697

Watson JM, Fusaro AF, Wang MB, Waterhouse PM (2005) RNA silencing

Weiner JJ, Peterson FC, Volkman BF, Cutler SR. Structural and functional insights into core ABA signalling (2010). Curr Opin Plant Biol. **13**:495–502

**Wünsche H**, Baldwin IT, Wu J (2011). *S*-nitrosoglutathione reductase (GSNOR) mediates the biosynthesis of jasmonic acid and ethylene is induced by feeding of the insect herbivore *Manduca sexta* and is important for jasmonate-elicited responses in *Nicotiana attenuata*. *J. Exp. Bot.* **62** :4605–4616

**Xiao J**, Jin X, Jia X, Wang H, Cao A, Zhao W, Pei H, Xue Z, He L, Chen Q (2013) Transcriptome-based discovery of pathways and genes related to resistance against Fusarium head blight in wheat landrace Wangshuibai. BMC genomics **14**:197-206

**Xing DH**, Lai ZB, Zheng ZY, Vinod KM, Fan BF, Chen ZX (2008) Stress- and pathogen-induced Arabidopsis WRKY48 is a transcriptional activator that represses plant basal defense. Mol Plant 1459–470

XuX,ChenC, FanB, ChenZ.(2006)Physical and functional interactions between pathogen-induced Arabidopsis WRKY18, WRKY40, and WRKY60 transcription factors. PlantCell. 18:1310-26

**Yan Y**, Stolz S, Chetelat A, Reymond P, Pagni M, Dubugnon L, Farmer EE (2007) A downstream mediator in the growth repression limb of the jasmonate pathway. Plant Cell, **19**:2470-2483

**Yang Z,** Tian L, Latoszek-Green M, Brown D, Wu K (2005) Arabidopsis ERF4 is a transcriptional repressor capable of modulating ethylene and abscisic acid responses. Plant Mol Biol **58**: 585–596

**Yang DL**, Yao J, Mei CS, Tong XH, Zeng LJ, Li Q, Xiao LT, Sun TP, Li J, Deng XW, Lee CM, Thomashow MF, Yang Y, He Z, He SY (2012) Plant hormone jasmonate prioritizes defense over growth by interfering with gibberellin signaling cascade. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. **8**:109-132

**Yin** C, Downey SI, Klages-Mundt, NL, Ramachandran S, Chen X, Szabo, L J, Pumphrey M, and Hulbert SH (2015). Identification of promising host-induced
silencing targets among genes preferentially transcribed in haustoria of *Puccinia*. BMC Genomics **16**:579.

**Yoshida Y**, Sano R, Wada T, Takabayashi J, Okada K. (2009) Jasmonic acid control of GLABRA3 links inducible defense and trichome patterning in Arabidopsis. Development. **6**:1039-1048

**Yousfi FE**, Makhloufi E, Marande W, Ghorbel AW, Bouzayen M, Bergès H. (2017) Comparative Analysis of WRKY Genes Potentially Involved in Salt Stress Responses in *Triticum turgidum L*. ssp. *durum*. Front Plant Sci. **31**:2034

**Yuan C**, Li C, Yan LJ, Jackson AO, Liu ZY, Han CG, Yu JL, Li DW. (2011). A high throughput barley stripe mosaic virus vector for virus induced gene silencing in monocots and dicots. PLoS ONE **6**: e26468

**Zhang L**, Xing D (2008). Methyl jasmonate induces production of reactive oxygen species and alterations in mitochondrial dynamics that precede photosynthetic dysfunction and subsequent cell death. Plant Cell Physiol. Jul;49-56

**Zhang W**, Corwin JA, Copeland D, Feusier J, Eshbaugh R, Chen F, Atwell S, Kliebenstein DJ. (2017) Plastic Transcriptomes Stabilize Immunity to Pathogen Diversity: The Jasmonic Acid and Salicylic Acid Networks within the Arabidopsis Botrytis Pathosystem. Plant Cell. **29** :2727-2752.

**Zhao Y**, Dong W, Zhang N, Ai X, Wang M, Huang Z, Xiao L, Xia G (2014) wheat allene oxide cyclase gene enhances salinity tolerance via jasmonate signaling. Plant Physiol; **164**: 1068-1076

**Zipfel C**. (2008) Pattern-recognition receptors in plant innate immunity. Curr Opin Immunol. **20**:10-6

**Zhang P**, Peng Y, Guo Z (2008) Constitutive expression of pathogeninducible *OsWRKY31* enhances disease resistance and affects root growth and auxin response in transgenic rice plants. Cell Res., **18**: 508-521 **Zhou H**, Li S, Deng Z, Wang X, Chen T, Zhang J, Chen S, Ling H, Zhang A, Wang D, Zhang X. (2007) Molecular analysis of three new receptor-like kinase genes from hexaploid wheat and evidence for their participation in the wheat hypersensitive response to stripe rust fungus infection. Plant J. **52**:420-34